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1 UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

( 2 NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION
,

3 _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _x
,

() 4 In the Matter of:
:

5 ARIZONA PUBLIC SERVICE COMPANY, et al. : Docket Nos.

50-528 OL6 (Palo Verde Nuclear Generating Station,
50-529 OL.

; 50-530 OL7 Units 1, 2 and 3 )
'

:
8 ----------------------X

9 Courtroom 2
U.S. Courthouse & Federal

10 Building
230 North First Avenue

11 Phoenix, Arizona

12 Wednesday, April 28, 1982

(]) 13 Evidentiary hearing in the e,ove-entitled

14 matter was resumed, pursuant to adjournment, at 9:15 a.m.
,

'

15 BEFORE:

16 DR. ROBERT M. LAZO, Esq., Chairman
Atomic Safety and Licensing Board

DR. RICHARD F. COLE, Esq., Member

DR. DIXON CALLIHAN, Esq., Member

'

20
|

21 |
|

22
C)

23

24
pO

s

25
;

._ . _ . _ ., __
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1 APPEARANCES:

,

(') 2 ON BEHALF OF THE JOINT APPLICANTS, ARIZONA PUBLIC
SERVICE COMPANY, et al.:

3
ARTHUR C. GEHR, Esq.

() 4 CHARLES A. BISCHOFF, Esq.
Snell & Wilmer

5 3100 Valley Bank Center
Phoenix, Arizona 85073

6
ON BEHALF OF THE INTERVENOR, PATRICIA LEE HOURIHAN:

7
LYNNE BERNABEI, Esq.

8 Harmon & Weiss
1725 I Street, N.W.

9 Suite 506
Washington, D.C. 20006

10
WILLIAM L. LORAH, Vice President

11 Wright Water Engineers, Inc.
818 Colorado Ave., Suite 303

12 P.O. Box 1286
Glenwood Springs, Colorado 81601

13
O- ON 3EHALF OF THE REGULATORY STAFF:,

14
LEE SCOTT DEWEY, Esq.

15 EDWIN J. REIS, Esq.
Office of Executive Legal Director

16 Washington, D.C.

17

18

19

20

21

22 -

23

()
25
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1 I_ N_ D_ E,X ;
,

O 2 WITNESSES: DInEcT caOss aEDraEcr aEcaOss vOIa DIaE

3 RUSSELL HULSE
,

4 By Mr. Gehr 388 579,601

5 By Ms. Bernabei 493 585,597 394

6 By Mr. Dewey 578

7 EXHIBITS: IDENTIFIED IN EVIDENCE

8 REGULATORY STAFF

9 1 through 5 376 376

'
10 JOINT APPLICANTS ,

11 A 405 456
B 414 449

12 c 417 456
D 422

Q 13 E 432 459
F 441 459

14 G 446 449 ,

H 461 470
15 I 474 491 -

J 489 491
16 K 490 491

'

17 JOINT INTERVENORS

18 I 499 506
II 506 577 ,

19 III 508 577 !

IV 514 577 ,

20

'

21

22
-

n
|

24
'

O. |
25 i

!

|
.
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1 PROCEEDINGS

O 2 9:15 e - .

3 JUDGE LAZO: Would the hearing come to order, !

O 4 t9 ee e- cooa oraia9- teates eaa 9e=ete ea

5 As a first order of business, we think we should

6 continue with the limited appearances that we did not

7 complete yesterday. I understand that Bob and Heather

8 Larson are present. They had requested an opportunity to

9 make a limited appearance. We also understand that John S. I

10 Schaper is present. Are there any others who did not get
'

11 an opportunity to make a limited appearance statement

12 yesterday who wish to do so now? Well, then I think we

13 should limit this limited appearance session to let's say

14 30 minutes and no more. If you could divide up the time.

15 And who wants to start? Mr. Schaper. Very well. Thank you ,

|

16 MR. SCHAPER: Mr. Chairman, my name is John

17 Schaper. I'll try to limit my remarks to 10 minutes and
i

18 no more than 15 and allow equal opportunity. !

19 JUDGE LAZO: Thank you.

20 MR. SCHAPER: I'm an attorney. I represent the j

|
21 Buckeye Irrigation Company and the Buckeye Water and ;

!

22 conservation and , Drainage District, which are the agencies !

23 in Buckeye, Arizona having the responsibility to provide

24 irrigation water for approximately 19 thousand acres of

25 land located in the Buckeye Valley.
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1 If I might refer to the map which Mr. Shea

O 2 ned nere re eerdev, the eree we're tetxine enoue i in wa t

3 I'll call the panhandle on the west side of the map.

O 4 Approximately the bottom half of that irrigated land is the

5 land served by the Buckeye Irrigation Company through the

6 Buckeye Canal and other facilities.

7 We are very interested in these proceedings

8 because since 1959, all sewage affluent discharged by the

9 City of Phoenix at 91st Avenue has entered the Salt River.- -'

10 It flows to the west, and at a point approximately six

11 miles down stream, it has all been diverted into the

12 Buckeye Canal and it has been a primary source of irriga-

13 tion water for the farmers in the Buckeye Valley for

14 approximately 20 years. The quantities of effluent have,

15 of course, increased over that period of time. And in 1982,

16 we are anticipating something in excess of 110 to 120

17 thousand . acre feet of effluent being placed in the river at

18 91st Avenue. That is a significant part of the water

19 supply which we have utilized during the past two decadas.

20 The controversy concerning water involves, I

21 think, two somewhat distinct questions. The first is the

22 legal issue about the right of APS to use effluent at Paloq
V

23 Verde. The second is what I would call the hydrology or

24 the water supply question. Is there enough effluent

25 available to meet the commitments and other commitments
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1 which have been made by the City of Phoenix.

(]) 2 In considering those issues, I think the Board

'

3 should understand that water is a finite resource in this

4 part of the world, and in Arizona we are united in our |(]}
5 determination to acquire it from California or from any other

,

6 place we can find it. But once we get it here, we fight !

7 about it. Any question involving water is going to ;

8 generate controversy. Controversy is the rule when you
,

. ---.9 talk about water in Arizona and there's nothing exceptional ;

10 about the controversy which is being presented to you at
.

11 this time. It's the kind of thing dhat is inevitable when ,

12 there are conflicting or competing claims or interests

13 seeking to control that resource.
O ,

14 There are also problems presented by the fact
i

15 that we have a bewildering array of court decrees and

16 contrIctual arrangements and organizations, federal agencies ,

17 private agencies, municipalities, irrigation districts,

18 all of which claim certain jurisdictional rights, rights

19 of control and rights of use where water is concerned. I've ,

20 been involved in this matter for over 20 years and I don't

21 profess to know what all of those rights are. And I think

22 that the Board is taking on quite a task in attempting to
}'

|, 23 resolve that controversy in the present situation.

|
24 As an example, I would certainly not agree with'

O
25 the claims made by Mr. Shea yesterday about the applicability

|
. _
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1 of Ayed versus United States, which is a case which held'

() 2 that a federal reclamation project has a right to recapture |

'

3 water within the boundaries of the project. That case has
,!

4 never been applied to a municipal water distribution or {.( )
5 sewage system which is owned and operated by a city or a !

;

6 town where that city or town pays all of the expense of ',.

7 developing the water, treating it and making it available
i !

8 for some beneficial use. ,

,

9 -I'm sure Mr. Stephens, who is counsel for the !vm ---

i

10 Municipal Water Users Association, would agree with me.
'

11 Now, I would not agree with Mr. Stephens about some things.

12 I would not agree with him that a city necessarily has !

! :

13>

)
ownership of water. That is a subject which is one of

| 14 great controversy. I would agree with him that a city has |
|

15 the right to enter into long-term contracts for the ;

16 disposition of sewage effluent. That is a common practice
5

17 in the Western United States. Those contracts exist not '

1

18 only in. Arizona, but in other jurisdictions. The City of ;

19 Phoenix has a contract vith the companies which I represent, i

1

20 which has been in effect for approximately 12 years. And i

1
'

|

21 that contract commits the city to deliver 30 thousand acre |
|

| 22 feet of effluent annually to the Buckeye Irrigation Company.

23 The City of Tuscon has contracts for the disposition of

24 effluent. And those contracts are entered into on the

25 theory that a city has the right in the operation of the

- - . - - . . . _ _ . . . . -- .-. . . - . . . . - . , _ - - - -
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1 municipal treatment facility to dispose of effluent in a

({} 2 manner which is best suited to the interests of the public.

3 Now, in considering the use of effluent, I

4 think that the Board should bear in mind that under existing(])
'

5 regulations of the Department of Health Services in this

6 state, effluent can be used as a practical matter for only
i

7 two purposes. First, it can be used for industrial cooling

8 as it would be used at Palo Verde. Second, it can be used

9 for. limited agricultural use for the production of crops- .

10 which are not grown for direct human consumption. That

- 11 means it can be used to grow cotton, feed grains, barley,

12 wheat, sorghum,, maize. But it cannot be used to produce

{) ,,
13 row crops, truck crops , lettuce , onions, those types of

14 vegetab'les which are marketed directly without processing.

15 The lady yesterday who was concerned about not having-

16 lettuce to put in her refrigerator would not have obtained

17 that lettuce out of field irrigated with sewage effluent.

18 That type of irrigation is illegal in the state. It is

19 also illegal to use sewage effluent for human consumption.

20 It cannot be used as a domestic supply. Now, that is not

21 to say that it could not be treated sufficiently to make it

22 usable,I but the effluent wnich is now produced by 91st

23 Avenue and 23rd Avenue cannot form a part of the domestic
|.

| 24 supply and cannot, in its present condition, be placed

25 in a municipal distribution system for domestic use.
_

|
,

--- . . , - - , .-y ,y ayr +--r-, _ _ _ .
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1 Now, under these circumstances, any right

O 2 which the city or enoeaix = v neve to recapture ere1ueat-

3 under the terms of its contract with PVNGS , the Section 21

4 rights about which Mr. Stephens spoke, would depend upon the

5 city either being able to effect an exchange of that effluen u

6 for other water, which could be used for domestic purposes,

7 or upon the city being able to incur the expense to treat,

8 recycle, and reclaim that water and pump it back into the

9 domestic system. I do not purport to know what the costs'

10 of that are, but I know that they are substantial. And it

11 has always been my understanding that through the use

12 of existing technology, it would not appear economically

13 feasible to do that at this time. As for the exchange of

14 effluent for other water, that involves a tremendous number

15 of legal problems, involving court decress, contracts, the.

16 Central Arizona Project, controversies about the rights

17 of the city to enter into such exchange agreements, and

18 I don't want to go into all of those problems.

19 But the reason I make these points is that I

20 do not believe that it is reasonably foreseeable that the i

21 City of Phoenix or any other municipality will or could,

22 as a practical matter, exercise the rights of recapture to7

23 which they have referred, within the foreseeable f ature.

24 Now, the reason this is all of interest to us is that every

25 drop of water which goes to Palo Verde is going to be a
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1 drop of water which will not be available for irrigation in

r'T 2 the Buckeye Valley. The water from 91st Avenue will go intoV
3 a pipe line at the plant. It will not be discharged in the

4 rive r. It will not flow down stream. It will not go intoO
5 the Buckeye Canal. In anticipation of that, we have had an

6 independent study made internally of the impact of that

7 depletion of supply upon our water resources, our expenses

8 and the future productivity of agriculture in the Buckeye

9 valley.

10 The conclusions which we have reached are first
.

11 of all that using the most conservative data -- and I won' t

12 attempt to cover all of that because there are a number of

13 variables involved -- there will be more than enough effluent

14 produced from 91st Avenue during the period from 1982 through

15 1988 to meet all existing contractual commitments which the

16 City of Phoenix has to the Buckeye Irrigation Company, the

.
Arizona Game and Fish Department and to PVNGS for the17

18 operation of Units 1, 2 and 3. Second, af ter meeting all

19 those commitments, there will in all probability still be
20 effluent discharged into the Salt River at 91st Avenue.

.

21 There will be an excess over the contractual commitment.

22 Third, we do not anticip' ate, under any stretch of the
'

23 imagina tion , that the use of water at PVNGS will result in

24 the retirement of any agricultural land which is now being
O

15 irrigated with sewage effluent or that there will be any
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I significant change or depletion in production on that land.

O 2 and fourth, we be1ieve ehee there ere edeauate eround water
.

3 resources now available to us to make up any deficiencies

O durine ene orieto 1 veer . Andenoseveer re 1988, 19874

5 and 1988. !

6 There has been one point mentioned, and I'll |

7 just touch on it briefly, and that concerns the use and
s

I the value of effluent for agricultural irrigation. There !

'9 '
' seems to be a misconception'about water that comes out of

10 a sewage plant. Everybody thinks it's full of fertilizer. >

,

11 And it isn't. It is water. It is primarily valuable for

12 agricultural irrigation because it is lower in soluable

13 salts than ground water resources which are available in

14 Western Maricopa County. The drawback to the use is that

15 it cannot be applied on crops which provide the greatest

16 cash return. And I'm speaking of produce, row crops,
,

i

17 vegetables. Those are high yield, high dollar crops by

18 comparison with grains and cotton. So that the value of
:

effluent is there because it is water and not because it !19

:-

20 comes out of a sewage plant, at least from our standpoint.

21 There have been some studies about the use of i

22 effluent for irrigation purposes. They are, I think, in-

23 conclusive because agricultural productivity depends upon

24 so- many variable factors that it's difficult to pinpoint

25 one and say this is significant. Climate, temperature,
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1 rainfall, soil conditions, farming practices, the amount

2 of water applied, insect infestations, fertilization i

3 practices, and intangible, is the man a good farmer, these
i

4 are all factors that bear on this question. So we really
'

O :

5 feel that any argument that effluent has a particular value !

i6 for irrigation because it is effluent cannot be substantiated.

7 It has value because it's water.
;

8 In conclusion, I think, my points are these:

9 Firs t , we have always recognized the right of the city to

10 contract with APS , to deliver this effluent, realizing that |

11 it would result in a depletion of some supplies available

:
12 to us. I have seen and heard nothing recently which would '

13 change my opinion in that regard. And I have continued to
O

14 advice my clients that there is a binding commitment by r

15 the City of Phoenix to deliver this effluent. We recognize

M that there will be some adverse impact on irrigation in '

17 the Buckeye Valley, but it is manageable, and it will not

18 result in any impairment of any contractual obligation i

19 involving the City of Phoenix and the Buckeye Irrigation

20 Company. And finally, we do not perceive that there will
,

1

21 be any retirement of irrigated land as a result of the i
1

22 deliveries of effluent to PVNGS.

O
23 I have nothing further, Mr. Chairman. 7 thank

24 you for the opportunity to appear. I'm sorry that I wasn't

O
25 able to stay until the end yesterday, but I would like to



_ _ _

1

1

1

370
1 commend the Board for their courtesy and patience which

1

2 was shown to those who were here yesterday. Thank you.

3 JUDGE LAZO: Thank you, Mr. Schaper.

4 Now, the Larson's, Mr. and Mrs. Larson, are
O

5 you going to make a joint presentation? )

6 MR. LARSON : Yes. It will take about 10 to 15

!

7 minutes is all. |

8 JUDGE LAZO: Thank you, sir.

9 MR. LARSON : If possible, it would be easier

I
10 for people to see if we could have at least half the lights

'

11 turned down, if that would be possible. But that could

12 happen in a few minutes. I think we will be able to see

13 them, if that's too much trouble. Okay. Thank you.

O
14 JUDGE LAZO: Would you proceed, sir.

15 MR. LARSON: Thank you. Your Honors, we have

16 been invited here today to represent .that portion of the

17 community which actively uses renewable energy. Allow me

18 to introduce myself and my wife. I'm Bob Larson. My wife's
i

19 name is Virginia Gurley. Together, we are a husband and |

20 wife team, each with a Masters Degree in education and we

21 are working as energy educators and trainers. We are the

22 authors of ' Arizona Community Action Association's manual,

O
23 " Energy Training, a Low Income Approach. This is the

:
|

! 24 manual here. I was the director of the People United for i

(''

25 Self help, Energy Conservation Demonstration House. And we

i
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1 .have done extensive anergy training with state programs

2(]) including the Aqual Del Sol and Energy Crisis Intervention

3 Programs from the Department of Economic Security. We
.

4
-{ ) travel throughout the state offering hands-on workshops in

5 energy conversation and low-cost solar retrofitting techniques /

6 In the ACAA training manual, we address ourselves to the

7 energy future. We racommend a policy of sustainable self

8 reliance in order to avoid vulnerability to disruptions of

9. . , our energy supply, be it natural, man-made or technilogical.

10 Energy use patterns of highly consumptive and expensive

11 energy is strategically a very poor risk. If a crisis, be

12 it natural or man-made, knocks one or more of the central

13 power networks, the emergency repercussions will be felt

14 like a chain reaction.

15 This morning, we would like to of fer a brief

16 presentation of a few slides that depict scenes from energy

17 workshops held throughout the state. These workshops affirm

18 solar energy as visable, viable, learnable, renewable

19 solution to the expe tsive, non-renewable use of nuclear

20 power.
;

21 MS. GERLY-LARSON: The sun is clean, renewable

22 and available in good supply in all parts o'f this state.
. ()!

23 The sun is truly; energy we can live with. In communities

24 and towns of Arizona, we offer folks the opportunity to

O
25 experience hahds-on aclar training and building their own

'

'
,

- - - - -- .- - , _ . - .._-- , - -. , . _ . . . - . . . - , _ . - -
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1 solar ovens, their solar hot-water bread boxes, thermos

) siphoned hot water systems, solar air heaters. Another

3
workshop we present is solar food drying. Of all the ways

() to preserve food available to us today, using the sun is

5
the oldest, the simplest and most economical method. Sun

6
dried foods are nutritional. Cooking with sunlight is part

7
of the self-reliant motivation that bypasses indiscriminate

8
use of non-renewable resources' to supply our domestic

9
energy needs. Simply applied, solar cooking is utility

10
free and provides a wholesome method of cooking. The joys

11
of teaching a solor cooking workshop are many. It helps

people save money, save electric energy, while learning

() the principals of converting sunlight into usefull heat

14
energy. You can make entire meals from soup to dessert

15
in the same oven at the same time. You can leave your food

16
cooking passively in the sun and return from work or the -

17
courtroom with the complete meal prepared. With an array

18
of cookers as a solar nutrition advocate, I demonstrate

19
meals up to groups of 30 people. Solar cooking makes it

; possible to bake without heating up the house. Since the
4

21 box is well insulated, the outside of the oven remains cool

({} and safe to the touch.
~

j Assemblying a solar oven takes between four to

(]} six hours. The materialr you need is an Eco-cooker kit,

! 25
I aluminum foil, glue , brush and rags. It's a fun project.

i
t

_ _ _ _ _ . _ _ _ _ _ _ _ - _ . _ - . . _ .
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1 Even kids can do it. The solar oven teaches the great

i (]) 2 potential for solar energy.

I 3 MR. LARSON : The primary purpose of a solar

4 breadbox water heater workshop is to bring the current()i

| 5 technology of solar water heating to a practical level for

6 homeowner use. It includes professional plans and hands-

7 on experience in building and installing an 80 gallon bread-

t 8 box water heater system. This pascive solar water heating

9 system is simple to build, requires no pumps and integrates

J

10 solar collection and storage.

11 The building process is as follows. First,-

12 framing, insulating, attaching the exterior plywood, sealing
i

; 13 the interior seams, applying the reflective surface,

14 assemblying and caulking the glazing frame, tank placement

I 15 into the chamber, and plumbing and installation instructions ,

16 and attaching and weather-proofing the glazing frame with4

17 -- to the breadbox chamber. Getting the breadbox to the

18 site, level and as close to the existing water heater as

19 possible is the next step. And explaining the basic
j

20 plumbling and valve operation. Then the hands-on plumbing,

! 21 Fully installed, the costs are minimal enough so that even

22 a low-income family can afford this wise and safe use of,

23 solar energy.

24 There is hope for a self-reliant future, as-

O
25 these proud participants display their breadbox which will >

i

I

I

- _ _ _ . - . - _ - _ - . - _ _ - . - - - _ . - - - - . - . - _ . _. _. - - _ . , _ . - , .
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1 heat 80 gallons on an average sunny day over 140 degrees.

2 Here's the major point. If families use the sun to lower
({}

3 their utility consumption by 30 percent for water heating

(])
alone, we would probably not need to plan such extensive4

5 electric generation as Palo Verde Nuclear Power Plant.

6 There is little doubt that the attached solar

7 greenhouse is one of the most beneficial solar retrofits

8 a family can put on their home. Besides producing an

9 approximate quarter of our home heating needs, the home

10 made sun structure keeps our family in fresh vegetables i

11 year-round. It's truly the only room addition a person

12 can add to a home that produces energy rather than uses

13 it. A family can heat and eat at the same time when the

14 sun's radiation is captured and put to work in the green-
.

15 house. ;

16 Uranium is a non-renewable resource that is

17 available for a limited time. The sun can and should be

18 understood to be an eternal battery. We need only to plug j

19 into this positive source of all light and create positive
;

20 energy directions for ourselves and our future inheritors. i

;

21 Thank you very much. ;

22 JUDGE LAZO: Thank you, sir, and your wife.

23 It was a very interesting presentation.

24 MR. LARSON : Thank you. We enjoy our work-

O
25 JUDGE LAZO: I'm sure you do.

. - . - - - .- __
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1 Well, then are we ready to procded with the

2
(]} evidentiary session?

3 MR. DEWEY: Yes, sir. The Staff, if possible,

4 would like to take care of one business matter at this time. ;{}
5 We would like to introduce into evidence the copies of

.

6 our FES and the SERs. The other parties have stipulated

7 that these can go into evidence.

8 JUDGE LAZO: Very well. Why don' t you pro ceed.

9 MR. DEWEY: All right, sir. At this time,<

10 I'd like to offer Staff's Final Environmental Statement of

11 February 1982, to NUREG 0841. |

12 JUDGE LAZO: Would you repeat that please,

13 NUREG --()
14 MR. DEWEY: 0841. Also, Staff's Safety i

15 Evaluation Report of November 1981, which is NUREG 0857,

16 and Staff's Safety Evaluation Report, supplement number 1,

17 NUREG 0 857, of February 1982.
!
'

18
i

19

20i

|
.

'

21

i !
22 i

()' 23
'

|

| 24

(Z)
!

25
i

:

. - -_ .-_ . _- . _. . . _-
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() I MR. DEWEY: (Continuing) In Staff's Safety

2 and Evaluation Report for the CESSAR System 80, November
3 1981 which is also NUREG 0852. Additionally we wish

(
,

'

4 to offer into evidence a copy of the ACRS report on -

5 final design approval for the combustion engineering
6; standard nuclear steam supply system. This letter was

,

7 December 15, 1981.

8 JUDGE LAZO: And there are no objections i

9 to the admission of these exhibits into evidence?
'

10 MR. GEHR: No objection.

Il MS. BERNABEI: No objection.

12 MR. GEMR: If the Chairman pleases, if at
,

13 the construction permit stage, it's clear that we do
D(.) 14

*

have to submit the PSAR into evidence and as a preliminary
15 safety analysis report and also the environmental report.
16 JUDGE LAZO: Mr. Gehr, pardon me sir, one

17 minute. I just want to be sure that the Court Reporter
18 has identified these documents that the Staff has offered.
19 We'll identify them as, the FES of February, '82, we'll

20 just identify them in the order that you offered them
.

21 as Staff Exhibits 1, 2, 3, 4, and 5. And they may be

22 received into evidence.

23 (Staff Exhibits 1 thru

(]) 24 5 were thereupon identified

25 and received in evidence.)
,m
,]\.
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I JUDGE LAZO: I'm sorry, Mr. Gehr.

2 MS. BERNABEI: May I see the clarification,

3 the final environmental impact statements were 1 and

(A-) 4 2 is that correct?
.

5 JUDGE LAZO: The final environmental impact

6 statement was Staff Exhibit 1. The SER of November

7 81 is Exhibit 2. SER Supplement No. 1, exhibit 3 and

8 the SER addressing the CESSAR 80 is exhibit 4. And

9 the ACRS report of December 15th, '81 is exhibit 5.

10 MS. BERNABEI: Thank you.

11 JUDGE LAZO: Mr. Gehr, I'm sorry.

12 MR. GEHR: The question I was going to put

13 to the Board is what is necessary from the applicant.

(A_) I4 Do we want to encumber the record with the entire FSAR
15 and the entire ER, Operating License stage or should
16 we -- these are identified in the record as documents.
17 They've been furnished to the parties, obviously.

18 At a construction permit stage where the

19 board is obligated where there is a mandatory hearing
20 and a mandatory review of the entire process it makes

21 some sense to, I can understand why these voluminous

22 documents are incorporated physically into the record.

23 The alternative in our situation seems to me to be
24(]} reproduce those portions of those documents that are

25 relevant to those issues.

O
\>

j'
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1 JUDGE LAZO: We have the practical problem

i 2 that if either.the applicant's environmental report

3 or the applicant's final safety analysis report or any,

4' of the amendments or supplements that have been filed,
5 are to be referred to in proposed findings then I think

6 we would have to have them in as exhibits or at leasst

7 those portions that related to it. Perhaps we can face

8 this along the way when we determine which of those

9 documents or amendments will be referenced in the testimony.
10 MS. BERNABEI: Mr. Chair:aan, I originally |
11 suggested to Mr. Bischoff that we stipulate to what

12 parts of the record we think would be relevant. We

13 certainly have no problem with stipulating to anything

O 14 eaet e=v or the other verties fee 1 ie goesia1r re1eveat
15 to the water issue so I think that some of this can
16 be handled by stipulation if that suits the Board.

17 MROCGEHRSO That makes good sense. There's

18 no point encumbering the record with all of those documents

19 at this time. I know the reporter does not want to

20 carry how many copies back to them? And we can arrange
21 for the separate shipments of the documents to somewhere.

22 We of course, were prepared and have abided by the
23 rule which says we must keep three copies ready and
24n up to date and current for introduction as evidence

v ,

i

25 before the hearing. We have them available and we'd |

)
lO ,'s

|

|
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I

O just as soon get rid of them and send them on to Washington.
2 JUDGE LAZO: Well, maybe we should identify

3 them as Joint Applicant's exhibits and serid them inq
4

for the official record.
,

5 MR. GEHR: We don't have them with us, of

6
course and we didn't think anybody really wanted them

7
in here. We -- I think it's probably the prudent thing

8
to do to have them in the record and then --

9 JUDGE LAZO: Sometime before, not this morning

10 right now but sometime why don't you identify those
II two documents, the environmental report --
12 MR. GEHR: I shall.

I3 JUDGE LAZO: Its the environmental report

14 and how many number amendments there may be currently
15 and we'll give it an exhibit number and we'll do the

16 same thing for the FSAR and the amendments that have
17 been filed.

38 MR. GEHR: Very good.

19 JUDGE LAZO: So the record will be
20 compl'ete. Ms. Bernabei?

21 MS. BERNABEI: I have one housekeeping
22

detail also. As we said we would do, the applicant's

23 co ---al and I met last night about the witnesses that

24
would appear at least today. I spoke to them at that

25 time about documents which we believe would be necessary

O
1
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Ifs for cross-examination, especially as regards the safetyO
2 issue.

3 JUDGE LAZO: Ms. Bernabei, I think that'

/~5
kl 4 microphone on the end is tied into the --'

-5 MS. BERNABEI: System.

6 JUDGE LAZO: Well, you need them both.

7 Oh, that's yours? Oh.

8 JUDGE COLE: Well, he'll need it, too.

9 MS, BERNABEI: This one doesn't'seem to

10 work too well.

II JUDJE LAZO: It works 5ine but its going
12 directly into the Court Reporter's system and its not

13 broadcasting into the room.

() 14 MS. BERNABEI: Should I approach the podium?
;

15 JUDGE LAZO: Perhaps that would be -- if

16 you don't mind.

17 MS. BERNABEI: And it's this one?

18 JUDGE LAZO: Yes.

19 MS. BERNABEI: We spoke last night as you

20 suggested about the witnesses that would appear today

21 and I believe the list we came up to and I assume thir

22 is a maximum, I'm not sure we'll be able to get tu all

23 of these or the applicant will be able to call all of

(s 24 these, is Mr. Hulse, Mr. Bingham and Mr. Steiner. At\_]
25 that time I spoke to Mr. Gehr about the documents I

.

; O
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I
g-) believe we would have to have in order to do an adequate
v

2 ,.

cross-examination. As I said yesterday, the applicants

3 have not provided us with documents regarding the safety ;

O |4
issue, thet is, if the eff1uent is used ee eny eeeree

5 with the safety systems to shut down the plant. Mr. i

6 Gehr said that much of that. would be encompassed in i

7
the independent design review, I guess that's a transcript

8 of a review of the design system of the safety systems.

9
It's possible that Ms. Hourihan in the past !

i
10 has reaceived copies of those. We at the present time f
II can't locate them. He said that he would have them f

i

12 available this morning. Of course, I won't be able

I3 to review them until this evening or sometime later
*

O ta the weex- Therefore, whet wou1a resueet is thet''

1

15 any cross-examination on, and I believe that substantially

16 Mr. Bingham could be postponed until such time as I I

17 had to review those documents.
18 The other thing is, one of the issues that

19 Mr. Bingham is going to testify to is the quality of

20 the water. We have had an outstanding request I believe
1

21 since last Friday when we deposed Mr. Van Brunt for
t

22 reports of the recent test samples taken of the effluent
i

i

23 from the 91st Avenue Treatment Plant. Mr. Bischoff

24 has been diligent in trying to pursue those reports.

25 I believe they are probably here today. That's another

O

-.
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I
r- area in which I don't believe we'll be able to cross-

2 examine Mr. Bingham until we have some chance to review

3 the documents. Unlike the safety issue, I think that
O
\/ 4 will take less time.

5 JUDGE LAZO: Well then, do you now have

6 the documents -- or when will you be getting the documents?

7 MS. BERNABEI: I believe they are arriving

8 shcrtly. This afternoon.

9 MR. BISCHOFF: Mr. Chairman, as to the reports

10 containing the test data on the effluent, I do have

II those with me this morning and I will be giving them

12 to counsel for the Intervenor at the first recess.

13 JUDGE LAZO: Very well.

() 34 MR. GEHR: With respect to the others, the

15 IDR's that have been referred to, I want the record

16 to show that this document was in fact served upon the

17 Intervenor at the time it was filed. So that the Intervenor

18'

has had it in her possession for some period of time

19 and I understand from conversations with counsel yesterday

20 that she has been unable to locate it among her various

21 papers. But we, I think any ruling on the scope of

22 cross-examination and the need for additional time should

23 await the time when we see the evidence that Mr. Bingham

24(S presents either on, what counsel has referred to as
\)

25 the safety issue, we refer as the non-safety issue and

\

.
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I we believe that the presentations are so simple thatO
e$ tensive review of other documents is just a delaying2

3 procedure.

4 MS. BERNABEI: Mr. Chairman, let me note

5 that I have not reviewed the IDR, the so-called IDR.
~

6 It may be that I will not consider that sufficient

7
~

documentation. I won't know until I've read it which

8 answers in part Mr. Gehr's concern about the delay.

9 JUDGE LAZO: What exactaly is an IDR?

10 MS. BERNABEI: It's a good question. I think

II you should ask the applicant. I'm not familiar with

12 it either.

13 MR. GEHR: If the Board please, an IDR is

34 an acronym for the phrase, Independent Design Review.
15 It was a unique system of staff review adopted for

16 the Palo Verde FSAR Safety Review. It was instituted

17 for the purpose of'trying to conserve the Staff's stretched
18 resources at the sugges. tion of the Director of the Office

19 of Nuclear Reactor Regulation.

20 MR. REIS: I believe, as I recall, that

21 Ms. Hourihan attended some of these sessions of the
22 Independent Design Review.

23 MR. GEHR: Yes.
124 MR. REIS: Which were held, I believe they(-)/,

s

25 were here in Phoenix. I think they were at the Del

l'%
L)

1
!
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1
(s Webb Townhouse. It was a system whereby experts from
\_]

2 both within NRC and with the applicant, within Bechtel .

3 and within an independent design reviewers, designated
O
kl 4 from outside all these organizations got together and

5 d?scussed and asked questions upon the design and went

6 back and forth in formulating the questions. It was

7 a method to speed up the, process of the usual staff

8 questions and answers going back and forth and getting

9 a face to face meeting and clearing up design questions

10 and design problems.

II As I say, Ms. Hourihan was at least at some

12 of those sessionc as I recall.

13 MR. GEHR: What we did was to take separate

(') 14 sfstems, whether it be a direct current or DC system

15 and have an independent design review or IDR of that

16 system. Auxilliary systems and so on. Each session

17 was d.evoted to a separate system, a transcript was kept

18 of everything said at the system, at the review meeting

19 -- all the documents that were submitted were incorporated

20 in a final report which was then sent into the Nuclear

21 Regulatory Commission Staff for their review, final

12 review. They did, however, participate in each of the

23 system meetings. That is what an IDR is.

/~h 24 fff
''u )

25 fff

O
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T3,1g 1 JUDGE LAZO: A particular idea, a system that

O(_/ 2 we are speaking of now, is one relating to the ultimate --

3 MR. GEHR: The ultimate heat sink. The ultimate

() 4 heat sink.
.

5 JUDGE LAZO: The ultimate heat sink, all right.

6 MS. BERNABEI: Mr. Chairman, my client tells me

7 that in fact she did not receive the final IDR. She received

8 some of the -- as I understand them, they are transcripts from

9 Mr. Gehr of the sessions of review. She did not receive the

10 final IDR. The thing that I would note, and the reason I

11 said originally that I was not sure if that was sufficient,

12 I understand, and this again is from Mr. Von Brunt, that there

(]) 13 yet are things unsettled about the ultimate heat sink, which

14 may or may not be encompassed in this IDR. I just don't know.

15 I did ask Mr. Gehr yesterday evening, I did make

16 a formal request for any letters between the Staff and the
;

17 Applicant that talked about any unresolved issues, because I

18 believe that would be very important, and I think he knows

19 about my outstanding request. That is why I say that I think

20 even after the review, there may be other documents that

21 would be necessary to see about the progress of that review.

22 JUDGE LAZO: Very well. Thank you. -- '()
23 MR. GEHR: My comment about --

24 JUDGE LAZO: Pardon me, Mr. Gehr.
)

25 MR. GEHR: Mr. Chairman, each letter between the

,m- e-m -+ -e
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T3,2 1 Staff and the Applicant, which -- of whichever origination,

(]') 2 whoever was the sender of the letter, was also sent to the

3 Intervenor, so those -- and our view is they are on notice

() 4 of everything that is in this record.

5 MS. BERNABEI: Mr . Chairman - -

6 MR. GEHR: Now, beyond that, I want to be sure we

7 did not have an IDR on the ultimate heat sink. That was part

8 of one of the auxiliary systems which is treated in the -- one

9 of the auxiliary IDRs.

10 JUDGE LAZO: Not a separate IDR.

11 MR. GEHR: Right, correct.

12 MS. BERNABEI: Mr. Chairman, I think there is

13 some disagreement, and I just --

rSV
14 JUDGE LAZO: I am sorry, Ms. Bernabei, we are

15 still having a little --

16 MS. BERNABEI: Still not working? Is it this one

17 here? No, that is the TV.

18 JUDGE LAZO: Tap it and see if it is working. It

19 is working. I guess you will just have to pull it a little

20 closer to you, please .

21 MS. BERNABEI: Ms. Hourihan says that the only

22 so-called piece of this IDR that she has seen is an agenda to
c,)s ;

23 the one meeting that she attended before she was accepted as

24 an Intervenor. She says she has never received any other

25 parts of this IDR from the Applicant. It is a rather unusual

|
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T3,3 I official or semi-official document, and I don't believe even

() 2 I as counsel can be put on notice that it existed prior to the

3 hearing. I am used to dealing with the FSARs and the SERs.

' (o) 4 But she says she has not received any part of that other than

5 the agenda to the one meeting she attended prior to her

6 entrance in the case, or acceptance as an intervenor.

7 MR. GEHR.: If there was a slip-up on our part,

8 we will find out very shortly. We have asked our people to

9 produce the certificates, because they are supposed to get

10 them.

'

11 We started out, I know there was some delay in

12 the initial IDRs, they were not promptly given, but we caught

13 up with ourselves, and I know on this one, she should have got
s

14 it as a matter of course, so if there has been a mixup, why,

15 I will acknowledge it. We are checking on it.

16 JUDGE LAZO: All right, but let us see. Of

17 course, we still really haven't addressed completely the

18 relevance of this document. Are there any other -- you are

19 checking on it, and we will be able to resolve that before

20 the morning is over?

21 MR. GEHR: Yes.

22 JUDGE LAZO: Are there any other housekeeping

23 matters before we go to the direct evidence? Well then,

24 ht ring no response, Mr. Gehr, or is it Mr. Bischoff, are you

25 ready to proceed with your first witness?

.

|

|
-,
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T3,4 1 MR. GEHR: Yes, we are. Did we want to
i

() 2 rearrange anything or permit the witness to spread his papers :

3 out on the table? And if so, I would suggest a couple of |

() 4 minutes to move that table.

5 JUDGE LAZO: We have a small table over here I

6 which could be brought over.
'

'
,

7 MR. GEHR: It would give the witness more room |

8 to spread out his papers, Yo'ur Honor.4

9 JUDGE LAZO: And I think it would give the

10 Counsel for the pparties better eye contact with the witness,

11 and we also would be able to see him better. Could we do ;
,

12 that? Let us take a five-minute recess and get organized.

13 Off the record.{)
14 (Brief recess.)

15 JUDGE LAZO: On the record.

16 MR. GEHR: If the Chairman please, we are --

17 JUDGE LAZO: Mr. Hulse , would you please stand

18 and take the oath?

19 Whereupon,
.

'

20 RUSSELL HULSE

21 was called as a witness and , having been first duly sworn,

rw 22 was examined and testified as follows:
() i

23 DIRECT EXAMINATION
.

24 BY MR. GEHR:()
-

,

25 0 would pu please state your name and address?
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T4,1 1 A Russell D. Hulse . My business address is 411

*

2 North Central, Phoenix, Arizona.
i

!3 Q By whom are you employed, Mr. F,tise?

4 A Arizona Public Service Company.

5 Q In what capacity? -

.

6 A Vice-president of resource planning.
,

!
-

7 0 And what are your responsibilities in connection

8 with that office?

9 A My responsibilities in that area are responsible ,

10 for acquiring fuel supplies, doing system planning which
.

11 includes generation and transmission planning, power

12 contracts with the major sellers and the exchange for power,
'

O 23 end the weeer resources necessery for the comgeny s

14 generati4,3 facilities. ,

15 Q Could you review briefly your employment history

16 with Arizona Public Service Company? ;

17 A Yes, sir. I am a graduate of Iowa State
i

18 University in 1950, af ter working in Michigan for a coupi e of !
?

19 I joined APS engineering department in 1952. Iyears.

20 held various engineering and construction responsibilities

21 until 1973, when I became a vice-president of resources [
I
-

22O g1anning, and acquiree the gener,1 basic euties that I have

23 previously described.

24 Q I would like to review whether in connectionQ
! 25 with your duties as vice-president of resource planning, if.

t

t

.. - - - .-
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T4,2 1 you are familiar with a number of documents, recognizing that
,

2 you are not the preparer of the documents, but just whether

3 you are familiar with their contents, and I am not asking

4
(]

whether you intend to sponsor those documents.

5 For example, the first, I wanted to know whether

6 you are familiar with the Palo Verde condenser cooling water

7 requirements for Units 1, 2 and 3 at Palo Verde?

8 A Yes, I am. t

9 Q Are you familiar with agreement number 13904,

10 which is the contract between Arizona Public Service Company

'

11 and Salt River Project and the six cities, sometimes called

12 the multi-cities, providing for the sale, purchase and sale

13 of effluent?~nv ;

14 A I am. ,
,

15 0 Are you familiar with the negotiations which have ;

;

16 taken place in the last several months respecting that

17 contract?

18 A I am. I am the team leader of that negotiating

19 group.

I20 0 Are you f amiliar with the Tolleson effluent

21 contract which was executed last Summer between Arizona |

22 Public Service Company and Salt River Prcject, and the City
bq

23 of Tolleson? :

24 A Yes, sir.g
U

25 0 Are yca familiar with the relevant sections of

!
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T4,3 1 the PVNGS; environmental report, operating license stage?'

2 A Yes, sir.
[}

3 MS. BERNABEI: Objection, Your Honore Mr. Lazo,

4 I do not believe that he has identified what sections of the'

5 ER are relevant.

ii MR. GEHR: I shall do so.
i

7 MS. BERNABEI: I believe this witness is about

8 to testify on anumber of different things, and I am not sure

9 what that question was.

10 MR. GEHR: I shall amplify the matter.

11 BY MR. GEHR:

12 Q Are you f amiliar with the relevant sections,

13 which I intend to refer to as sections 3.3, 3.4, Appendix

14 3(a), Sections 5.6, Section 5.7, and Appendix 5(a) of the

! 15 PVNGS environmental report, operating license stage?

! 16 A Yes, I reviewed those.

17 0 Are you f amiliar with the NRC Final Environmental
4

18 Statement, which I believe has been identified and entered

19 into the record as Staff Exhibit Number 1, Sections 4.2.3,

1

20 4.2.4, 4.3.2.2, and 5.3.17
i

21 A , Yes, I reviewed those.

22 O Are you familiar with the Environmental

O
23 Protection Agency Final Environmental Statement on the

24 MAG 208 plan, 1978 -- '79, excuse me, including Appendix C.

()i

25 thereof?i

.1 e sn ---e 9-, +iv-- -- m---r- --- - ,y- -----y-----, -d ----*- 1
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T4,4 1 A Yes, I reviewed that.

(,) 2 Q Are you familiar with a document which is -- was
;

3 attached -- which is known -- I am going to refer to as the

() 4 Greeley and Hanson report, which was part of a report prepared ,

5 an appendix to a report prepared by Arthur Beard Engineers for

- 6 the City of Phoenix, and is also enclosed as an attachment to

7 your affidavit submitted in support of the Applicants' motion

8 for summary disposition of contention number five, and I

9 believe was also attached to the request for admissions, are

10 you familiar with that document?

11 A Yes, sir.

12 Q Are you f amiliar with the Final Environmental

{} 13 Statement issued by the Bureau of Reclamation on CAP

14 water allocations, that document having been issued this past

15 year, specifically in March? Filing date on that. document
t

16 is March 19, 1982.

17 MS. BERNABEI: Mr.. Chairman, I have no problem

18 with -- I am going to make an ob3ection to documents that

19 have not yet been submitted as attachments to motions or that s

20 are not from an official agency. Some of these documents are
.

21 documents that I believe this man will testify to, and if it

22 is relevant to his testimony, I believe they should beg-i

V)
23 introduced and spoken about at the time that he: testifies

24 about them. I believe Mr. Gehr at this point is testifyiny

25 about these documents and what they are.
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T4,5 1 JUDGE LAZO: Are you planning to introduce these

() 2 documents, Mr. Gehr?

3 MR. GEHR: Some of them. I think it is important.

() 4 I am trying to establish his qualifications and I cannot do

5 that unless I find out what he is familiar with. And this

6 last document that we talked about, I do intend to introduce

7 that document as evidence. It is a document with which Mr.

8 Wes Steiner, Wesley E. Steiner, director of the Department of

9 Water Resources for the State of Arizona, is. particularly

10 f amiliar with, because it relates to the -- and incorporates

11 his recommendations on the allocations of CAP water to the

12 non-Indian uses in the State of Arizona.

13 But Mr. -- we -- I was really intending to
t'])

14 introduce that document through Mr. Steiner. Nonetheless,

15 Mr. Hulse is f amiliar with it, and there may be some

16 questions about it.

17 MS. BERNABEI: My objection precisely as to this,

18 Mr. Gehr is here testifying as to these documents. If this

19 witness is going to use them, I am sure if they are

20 properly introduced, I would have no problem. I do not

21 believe Mr. Gehr should continue to go down a list of

22 documents as to which he is testifying to the substance.{)
23 MR. GEHR: Well, my list is complete, by the way,

24 so --; )
| 25 JUDGE LAZO: Well, the purpose for listing the

1
l

.



J94

T4,6 1 documents is to establish the qualifications of this witness

r-
2 to give expert opinion testimony.

3 MR. GEHR: That is correct.

4 JUDGE LAZO: We may have some problems with some( ')
5 of the documents unless they are introduced into evidence.

6 Why don't we go ahead and see how it comes along.

7 MS. BERNABEI: All right.

8 JUDGE LAZO: Does that complete your qualification s

9 of this witness?

10 MR. GEHR: Yes, it does. If there is any voir

11 dire, why, now is the time.

12 JUDGE LAZO: Is there any voir dire from the

(' 13 Intervenors?V)
14 VOIR DIRE EXAMINATION

15 BY MS. BERNABEI:

16 Q Mr. Hulse, you are not an attorney, is that

17 correct?

18 A I am not an attorney. I am an electrical

19 engineer by education.

20 0 But am I correct that you have negotiated
|

21 contracts for the sale of ef fluent, or the purchase of

22 effluent by APS?s

23 A I am familiar with the contracts. The Tolleson

t

24 document was negotiated by one of my staff members and Mr.
| gg
! (/

25 Gehr. The amendments on the multicity agreement, that is a

.
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T4,7 1 combination of management people and lawyers that have

() 2 negotiated contracts.

3 Q So what you are saying, in other words, is that

4 you are f amiliar with negotiations , and perhaps we should take(])
5 one by one, of the purchas e of ef fluent f rom the 91st Avenue i

6 treatment plant in 1975, I believe?

7 A I did not participate in that negotiation.

8 Q Have you been involved or are you familiar with

9 the recent since the Fall of 1981 renegotiation of that

10 contract?
*

,

11 A Yes, I think I previously stated I was the team

12 leader on that negotiation.

13 o Did you attend all of the negotiation sessions?
(~}

14 A Absolutely .

15 0 Are you familiar with the negotiations of the

so-called Tolleson contract for purchase of ef fluent by the
16

f

17 company?
.

13 A I did not participate directly in that one, and

19 my staff members did, along with Mr. Gehr, and I am

20 obviously f amiliar with the process that went through that.
.

so you did not participate in the discussions,21 Q

22 but you are familiar through your subsequent contacts with

23 Mr. Gehr?

- 24 A Well, and through my staff, Mr. Hutchins of my

25 staff.
,

. _ _ . . __
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T5,1 1 Q I am sorry, I didn't hear the answer.

O 2 ^ ar autohin in =v seafe e member oe thee

3 negotiations.
'

O 4 "a ceaa: 't eae chair =e= ete e- it the -- ene

5 agreement number 13904, which is the effluent contract with

6 the multicities, was dated on April 23, 1973, and not '75.

7 That is the date that the contract was entered into. I

8 think there may have been a misstatement. I am sure

9 unintentional.

10 MS. BERNABEI: My copy is very clear. I thank

11 Counsel for the correction.

12 JUDGE LAZO: Thank you. Mr. Dewey, do you have

13 any questions of this witness at this time?

14 MR. DEWEY: The Staff has no questions on voir

15 dire.

16 JUDGE LAZO: Very well.

17 MR. GEHR: I would like to interrupt the

18 testimony to raise a little matter as to the status of our

19 motion for summary disposition, to which was attached a

20- number of documents, including the affidavit of Mr. Russell

21 Hu lse , and aise requests for admissions and a response to,

22 that request that was filed.

23 Among the documents that was served on us Monday

24 was a request by the Counsel for the Intervenor to modify

25 that response to admissions.

_
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T5,2 1 JUDGE LAZO: That is right.

() 2 MR. GEHR: I would like to know what the

3 disposition of that will be. It is -- maybe we can short-

(]) 4 circuit the whole thing.

5 JUDGE LAZO: Well, I am not sure we understand

6 you, Mr. Gehr.

7 MR. GEHR: Well, I think'it is highly unusual

8 to have someone admit some facts, and then say no, I am not

9 admitting them anymore. They are either admitted or they are

10 not admitted, and I think that ought to be resolved first <

11 of all. In effect, in the response to the request for

12 admissions, there were a number of admissions of fact.

18 of those13 In the revision, there are --

()
14 admissions were revoked, and they are nou not admitted. Now,

15 what is the status? Are they admitted or are they not

16 admitted?

17 JUDGE LAZO: Well, as I recall, the5 aper wat.

18 couched in terms of the continuing obligation of -- to update

19 responses to requests for discovery requests. The Intervenor

20 has stated that some mistakes were made.

21 MR. GEHR: Okay. In other words, what is now

t.
22 admitted is what is admitted in the response that -- a reques

SgJs_ '

23 for revision of that admissions?

24 JUDGE LAZO: That would be our understanding of

25 it.

,

- - _ _ _ _ _ _ _ - _ - - - _ - _ . _ _ - - . - - _ _ _ - -
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T5,3 1 MR. DEWEY: Your Honor, on that ptrticular point,

(] 2 I would like -- Staff can make one point here. The

3 Intervenor did, so to speak, retract b;r original admissions.

4 In so doing she didn't explain why new information had come

5 up, or give any explanation as to why her previous admission

6 should be changed. She just flatly stated that -- she just

7 flatly changed her answer, that was all, without any

8 explanation.

9 MS. BERNABEI: Mr. Chairman, I could explain.

10 I did not burden any of the parties or this Board with a

11 lengthy memorandum. In part, as I believe I said in short

12 form, or Ms. Hourihan said in this supplemental response, she

13 did not understand what an admission was. I have reviewed

14 those admissions, and I myself found it difficult to answer

15 some of them, or to recommend to her how she answer them. I

16 assume that she did not understand them, and I stated that in

17 the supplemental response.

18 I would also note that the information which
,

!
! 19 caused her to change some of those responses has all been put

20 on the record in her motions for extension of time. I did

21 not, because I knew that the parties had that and the Board

22 had that information, I did not think it useful to go

U
23 admission by admission and examine why the answer was wrong,

24 or why she had supplemented her response.
,

25 MR. GEHR: I am not going to pursue the matter.
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T5,4 1 I just want to.ger it understood, but the response is such

({} 2 that I would now like to find out basically the purpose of

3 what the -- why the change was taking place. I think it may

4 go, if I can understand that, it will help me very much in(}
5 my direct cxamination of Mr. Hulse, and subsequent witnesses,

6 to know which facts are admitted, and which facts we have to

7 further adduce on the record, and I would like to go through

8- and ask a few questions about that, to see if I understand

9 when she changed an admission, a statement and now is not

10 admitted, where it was previously admitted, I would like to

11 understand the basis for it, and I am not going to argue

12 about whether it is good or bad, but I would like to know.

13 For e:- ample, I think perhaps some of the answers
,

14 that she now does not admit may result f rom, say, an Indian --

15 her consideration of an Indian claim. Well, I want to find

16 out if that is the -- if that is the only issue, then I would

i.
17 dispose of it that way,

18 JUDGE LAZO: Well, how are we going to do that

19 in a reasonably erpeditious f ashion?

20 First of all, let me ask, did the Intervenor --

21 was the Intervenor still represented by Counsel at the time

22 the admissions were made?O'J
23 MS. BERNABEI: No, she was not, Your Honor. !

24 MR. GEHR: She was at the time that she was -- the

I25 request for admis ions was served.
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T5,5 1 JUDGE LAZO: Yes.

() 2 MR. GEHR: And for several months thereaf ter.

3 MS. BERNABEI: If this Board examines the

4 pleadings , I believe it will see the difference in the(])
5 response to the interrogatories, at which point Ms. Hourihan

6 had. retained Counsel, and the point at which she answered the

7 request for admissions. You can see from the typing of the

8 pleadings.

9 JUDGE LAZO: Well, I am very reluctant to use

10 this Board's time to go through this listing of yes and noes,

11 although we recognize that it would be helpful for you to

12 have that information.

13 MR. GEHR: All right. We will proceed.

14 JUDGE LAZO: Can you do it in a short recess by

15 talking to Counsel?

16 MR. GEHR: No, it is not worth it. I would

17 rather proceed. I do have ony question, though, because one

18 of the statements of fact that was admitted was item number

19 27, that efficiency in effluent available at;91st Avenue

20 plant for use of Palo Verde Nuclear Generating Station, in

21 June 1986, as shown in attachment 2, is less than three

22 percent of the capacity of the Palo Verde reservoir. Now

23 that is an --

24 JUDGE LAZO: Now, that was previously admitted.
O

25 MR. GEHR: nd continues to be admitted.

|
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T5,6 1 JUDGE LAZO: And continues to be admitted, very

(]) 2 well.

3 MR. GEHR: And on that basis, Mr. Chairman, I

({} 4 wonder why we are arguing.

5 MS. BERNABEI: I think there are --

6 MR. G2HR: About the availability of ef fluent and
!
!

7 the need for Palo Verde Unit 3. '

8 MS. BERNABEI: The f acts that are no longer

9 admitted have to do with the availability of effluent in
i

10 amount and quality from the 91st Avenue treatment plant, and

11 those ara based on projections from 1986. None of t')se

12 facts has been admitted. We are talking about an attachment

13 C to his request for admissions, Mr. Gehr's, which shows(}
14 certain figures. I am sure that the three percent of the

15 capacity, and again we are talking bout capacity, not the

16 likelihood that it will be filled, the reservoir will be

17 filled.

18 From the figure given on attachment C, I am sure, !

19 is at least three percent of the capacity of the reservoir.
?

20 That is why it was admitted. However, this has nothing to do

21 with reality, which is basically why the other admissions

22 were denied.

23 JUDGE LAZO: Very well.

24 MR. GEHR: Well, the reason I have to get that

25 settled is because some of thesa now-denied or not admitted
i

.
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TS,7 1 statements in the request are items, of course, I have to now

OV 2 establish through the testimony of Mr. Hulse. That is the
1

3 reason he came up.

O 4 JoDGE tAzo: we undereeend. we11, then why don e

5 you proceed, sir.

6 DIRECT EXAMINATION (Resumed)

7 BY MR. GEHR:

8 Q Mr. Hulse, would you -- I am going to ask you a

9 number of questions respecting the subject matter which was

10 dealt with in your affidavit which is attached to the motion

11 for summary disposition. Is it your understanding that the

12 primary source of cooling water for PVNGS will be sewage

O 13 effluent from the City of Phoenix 91st Avenue Sewage treatment

14 plant?

15 A Yes, sir.
.

16 MS. BERNABEI: Mr. Chairman, I will have to object

17 to the witness reading his affidavit. If it is not

18 admitted into evidence -- I would prefer the affidavit be

19 admitted into evidence if a witness is goin-J to be reading

20 from it.

21 MR. GEHR: He was not reading. I was reading,

22 and I think it is a simple way to get through the matter.

23 JoDGE LAZO: Are you objecting to the leading

24 question, or what is --

25 MS. BERNABEI: No, I have no problem with the
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T5,8 1 leading question. I would just like the witness to testify

A
\J 2 of his own knowledge. I would prefer that instead of him

3 reading off the affidavit, unless it is admitted into evidence .

() 4 I don't want to be technical, but he appears to.be reading his

5 affidavit.

6 JUDGE LAZO: Well, it appears that that is Mr.

7 Gehr's way of getting --

8 MR. GEHR: I have no difficulty. May we have the

9 affidavit of Russell D. Hulse on contention number five

10 marked as Joint Applicants' Exhibit Number 1?
.

11 JUDGE LAZO: I would prefer, 'I think, to have it

12 incorporated directly into the transcript as if read, if you

(]) 13 have sufficient copies.

'
14 MR. GEHR: We do, sir. I will so tender it.

15 JUDGE LAZO: Rather than as an Exhibit. Well,

16 why; don't you offer it as evidence, or you have, and let me

17 ask, are there any objections to its admission into evidence?

18 MS. BERNABEI: No. Since we do have the witness

19 here with us, I would prefer that he lead him through the
,

t
,

20 testimony, or that we have direct testimony, rather than that
,

21 he read"from the affidavit. I have no problem with it being

22 admitted inta evidence.
[)

23 MR. REIS: Mr. Chairman, as I understand it, what

24 Ms. Bernabei is saying is, that it is being submitted as

'

25 if read into the evidence, as if it was prefiled testimony, as

>

___- _--- - _ _ _ _ . _ _ . _ _ . -. - - - -
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404 |
T5,9 1 the Applicant submitted it before, as though it was prefiled '

O 2 testimony.
|

3 JUDGE LAZO: Well, that was our intention. Do you

O 4 neve so e eron1e= wien enet?

5 MR. DEWEY: No, Your Honor. Staff doesn't have

6 any problem, if they wish to enter this as if it was prefiled

7 testimony.

8 MS. BERNABEI: That is fine.

9 JUDur LAZO: We all have a copy of it, do we?

10 MS. BERNABEI: That is correct. What I was saying

11 is that I would prefer to have the witness testify of his

12 own knowledge at this point in time, rather than having this

13 as direct testimony. If this Board wishes to do that, that

14 is fine with me.

15 JUDGE LAZO: Well, then we will direct the

16 reporter to -- the evidence is received, or the affidavit is

17 received as evidence, and it should be incorporated into the

18 transcript directly, as if read. I assume, Mr. Gehr, that

19 you will have other direct examination questions of this

20 witness.

21 MR. GEHR: Oh, yes, indeed.

22 (Whereupon, the affidavit of Russell Hulse was

23 bound into the transcript)

'

O
25

,
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( UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

O nuctz^a azout^ roar countss1on

BEFORE THE ATCMIC SAFETY AND LICENSING BOARD

In the Matter of ARIZONA )
PUBLIC SERVICE COMPANY, )
et al. ) Docket Nos. STN 50-528

) STN 50-529
(Palo Verde Nuclear Generating) STN 50-530
Station, Units 1, 2 and 3 ) )

)

AFFIDAVIT OF RUSSELL D. HULSE
ON CONTENTION NO. 5

STATE OF ARIZONA ) .

) ss.
County of Maricopa )

I, Russell D. Hulse, being duly sworn, upon my

oath state as follows:

1. I am Vice President of Resources Planning for

O
Arizona Public Service Company, 411 North Central Avenue,

Phoenix, Arizona. My resume is set forth in Attachment

RDH-1 (attached).

2. In s ch capacity I am responsible for (a) the

planning of generation and transmission facilities, (b) the

development of fuel supplies, (c) the negotiation of power

contracts with other utilitie's, and (d) the monitoring of
water development activities.

3. Palo Verde Nuclear Generating Station

("PVNGS") Unit 1 is scheduled for commercial operation in

O May, 1983; PVNGS Unit 2 is scheduled for commercial' opera-
|

|

O |
l

.__ _ ___ _ -.
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tion in May, 1984; and PVNGS Unit 3 is scheduled for commer-
-(~h%)

cial operation in May, 1986.

4. The primary source of cooling water for PVNGS :

) will be sewage effluent from the City of Phoenix 91st Avenue

Sewage Treatment Plant ("91st Avenue Plant"). .

5. The secondary source of cooling water for

PVNGS will be sewage effluent from the City of Tolleson
:

wastewater treatment plant ("Tolleson Plant").

6. Sewage effluent from the 91st Avenue Plant !

and the Tolleson Plant will be conveyed to PVNGC via a '

36.5-mile underground pipeline (" Effluent Pipeline") from j

the 91st Avenue Plant.

7. Effluent from the 91st Avenue Plant will be ;

(]) obtained for PVNGS pursuant to " Agreement No.13904, Option

and Purchase of Effluent," dated April 23, 1973, among the

Cities of Phoenix, Glendale, Mesa, Scottsdale, Tempe and the

Town of Youngtown, Arizona Public Service Company ("APS") ,

and Salt River Project Agricultural Improvement and Power

District ("SRP") (" Agreement No. 13904").

8. Pursuant to Agreement No. 13904, APS and SRP
,

may take up to 140,000 acre-feet per year from the 91st Ave-
.

nue Plant and the 23rd Avenue Sewage Treatment Plant ("23rd

Avenue Plant"), subject to the availability of such amounts ;

|

{) after satisfaction of prior commitments.

9. APS and SRP have dedicated to the operation

of PVNGS as much of their entitlement under Agreement No.

13904 as is required for such operation.
,

-2-
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10. Since issuance of the construction permits '

O for PVNGS in 1976, projections of sewage effluent production
-

at the 91st Avenue Plant and the 23rd Avenue Plant have been

() made independently by (a) the U.S. Army Corps of Enginea ;

("COE") and the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency ("E.A")

for the Maricopa Association of Governments and (b) the City

of Phoenix Water and Sewage Department.
4

11. The COE-EPA estimates were prepared in 1979

and are set forth in U.S. Environmental Protection Agency,

Final Environmental Impact Statement, Maricopa Association

of Governments Point Source Metro Phoenix 208 Wastewater

Management Plan, Appendix C (July 1979).

12. The City of Phoenix prepared effluent projec-

(]) tions in 1979 and 1981.

~' 13. The City of Phoenix' 1979 estimates were pro-

vided to APS in a letter from Robert B. Steytler of the City

i of Phoenix Wastewater Operations to Terry Hudgins of APS,

dated September 20, 1979.

14. The City of Phoenix' 1981 estimates were pro-

vided to APS in a chart entitled " Flow Projection Compari-

son," dated August 26, 1981, attached hereto as Attachment ;
,

RDH-2. From this chart projected quantities of effluent dis-

charged from the 91st Avenue Plant, which would consist of
the sum of estimates for Phoenix, Scottsdale, _ Glendale,

(])|

i Tempe, Mesa and Youngtown, are as follows:
.

I

' y

-3-
|

-
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1981 projections in acre-feet ("AF") |

1985 1990 1995 2000

143,470 AF 177,590 AF 211,800 AF 247,740 AF

()
15. For purposes of determining whether the quan- j

tities of effluent to be discharged from the 91st Avenue

Plant will be adequate to supply cooling water for PVNGS, j

the COE-EPA projections are the most conservative.

16. The existing commitments for effluent dis-

charged from the 91st Avenue Plant are:

Buckeye Irrigation District (" BID") 30,000 AF/ year

Arizona Department of Game and Fish
("ADGF") 7,300 AF/ year

Palo Verde Nuclear Generating
Station 140,000 AF/ year

17. A prior commitment of 1,200 acre-feet per

year to the U. S . Water conservation Laboratory ("WCL") has

not been used since 1978 when the laboratory's research fa-

cilities at Flushing Meadows were washed out by flood

waters. WCL has since moved its facilities and is no longer

taking any effluent from the 91st Avenue Plant.

18. Monthly estimates corresponding to the

COE-EPA estimates are set forth in Exhibit C - Effluent Flow

Projections, Greeley and Hansen, January, 1980, of the City
i

of Phoenix 23rd and 91st Avenue Wastewater Treatment Plants{)
Draft Residuals Management Facility Plan, Volume 5-Phase C

|

| Effluent Discharge Assessment, August, 1980, by Arthur Beard

I ()
.

$

!

-4- )
.
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.

Engineers, Inc., and Ca' p Dresser & McKee, Inc. ("Greeleym

O and Hansen").

19. Based pn the monthly estimates set forth in

() Greeley and Hansen, and on the COE-EPA estimates for subse-

eiuent years, in each month during the five-year period of

May, 1986, to April, 1991, other than June, 1986, the esti-

mated amount of effluent available at the 91st Avenue Plant

for use at PVNGS is greater than the amount required to op-

erate all three Palo Verde units at 95% capacity factors

during each such month.

20. As set forth in Tables C-1 and C-2 of Greeley

and Hansen, in June, 1986, the estimated amount of effluent

available at the 91st Avenue Plant for use at PVNGS is 0.6

(]) million gallons per day ("MGD") or 56 acre-feet less tl an

will be required to operate all three Palo Verde units at

95% capacity factors during said month.

21. On June 12, 1981, the City of Tolleson, APS

and SRP entered into an " Agreement:for the Sale and Purchase

of Wastewater Effluent" ("Tolleson Agreement"), pursuant to

which APS and SRP shall purchase and accept (a) all of the

sewage effluent produced through the operation of the waste-

water treatment plant ("Tolleson Plant") owned by the City

of Tolleson in excess of the sum of 2.0 MGD (i.e. ,186 acre-

[]) feet per month) committed for the production of sod adjacent

to the Tolleson Plant (" Committed Effluent") and 10% of the
amount of effluent in excess of the 2.0 MGD reserved Pr

!
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Tolleson (" Reserved Effluent") and (b) any amounts of the

,' Commi' ted Effluent not actually sold, and of the Reserved

; Effluent not actually used or otherwise disposed of by

Tolleson, but not to exceed 8.3 MGD (i.e. 9,300 acre-feet <

per year).
'

22. APS and SRP have dedicated their entitlement

under the Tolleson Agreement to the operation of PVNGS..

| 23. Based on information provided by the City of

Tolleson, the projected output of the Tolleson Plant in 1986

is approximately 8,400 acre-feet, or 700 acre-feet per month

(average).

24. The estimated average monthly quantity of ef-

fluent to be processed during 1986 at the Tolleson Plant,

C less the Committed Effluent and Reserved Effluent, wouldi

more than offset the 56 acre-feet shortage at PVNGS pro-

jected for June, 1986, from the data provided in Greeley and
,

Hansen.

25. Under the terms of both Agreement No.13904
,

and the Tolleson Agreement, APS and SRP are not obligated to

purchase and accept effluent that does not meet the quality

requirements o f the U. S . Environmental Protection Agency,

|

i and/or the Arizona Department of Health Services.

; o Gwk
'Russell D. Hulse

.

O.

v
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Subscribed and sworn to before me this /Nfd_ day
, |

!- v of 444 ( a. Lc./ , 1982.

~[ 8/ |
i

-

v' J /
'

|
1

/.

Q ,m . x 2..u O LD' i dauGv
' U Notary Public g/

My commission expires:
,

'fr Ccr.!:: fen Derres .rt 19 tewe
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Attachment RDH-1

O RESwe

RUSSELL D. HULSE

1. Raised in Iowa - Graduated Iowa State in 1950.

2. Veteran of U.S. Army.

3. Worked as Engineer for Consumers Power Company for two
years.

4. Joined APS Engineering Department in 1952.

5. Held a number of supervisory and managerial jobs in en-
gineering and construction. Worked on Four Corners
Power Plant and Transmission System.

6. Staff function on developing Navajo Project.

; 7. Have worked on contractual relationships of a number of
joint venture projects.

8. Instrumental in developing scientifically oriented en-
vironmental management group in Company.

9. Present title is Vice President of Resources Planning;
responsible for Power Contracts, System Planning, Fuel
Supply and Water Resources. In addition, is Vice Pres-
ident and General Manager of two fuel related subsid-
lary companies.

10. Chairman of Western Energy Supply and Transmission
(WEST) Management Committee.

11. APS' Representative to Western Systems Coordinating
Council.

O
.
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*FLOW PROXCIION 00tfARISON

M. A.C. 208 STUDY VS. PHOENIX WASTEWATER DIVISION PROXCTION IN H.C.D..

1378 1979 1980 1981 198 I 1990 1995 7000 |
5fiUAL AdIUAL 200 ACTUAL Cili (1) 208 CIIY 208 CITY 200 CIIY 208 CITY |_ PRUXCIION ;|_PROJE_C g RPlu PROJECIION RPL_ _PROJf CIION W [ ,__

_
. . _ _RPi RPJ u PROXCJ[0pt Xn_
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i ~

x I0IAL (2) 77.82 84.59 76.60 86.33 93.40 81.15 101.27 86.75 115.02 92.45 128.77 99.55 142.62

.| Scu!15 DALE (2) 7.85 6.89 9.60 8.20 8.09 10.25 9.56 10.55 #10.A3 10.75 11.30 11.35 12.71

.|CLEtOAtE(3)(4)(5) 10.33 11.73 13.20 12.48 13.27 11.20 18.77 11.60 22.70 11.90 26.81 12.30 30.73

| MESA (6)(7) 8.19 9.67 13.90 11.80 13.36 19.20 23.52 20.70 31.98 22.40 40.44 24.20 49.90

|IEllPC (0) 9.55 7.57 13.20 8.02 8.82 16.40 11.94 18.10 15.39 19.80 18.74 21.80 22.19
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__

| I0I AL S !!).96 120.67 126.64- 127.04 137.18 138.34 165.30 147.84 195.76 157.44_ _226.31 169.34 258.40

. > j
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405

T5,10 1 JUDGE LAZO: Very well. !

() 2 MR. GEHR: I would like to proceed.
,

3 BY MR. GEHR: '

i

({} 4 Q Mr. Hulse, have you prepared or had prepared for

5 you a chart which would show and depict the Palo Verde ;

6 effluent requirements?

|

7 A Yes, I do, sir.

8 Q Is that, is a large chart, shown on the easel to '

!

9 the right, to the left of the Board's bench?

10 A Yes, sir. '

11 Q That document was prepared by you or under your

12 direction and supervision?

13 A Yes, sir.
. O(~N

14 MR. GEHR: If the Board please, I should like to

15 have this document marked as Joint Applicants' Exhibit Number L

16 1 We have in explanation, we have small sizes of that chart, (
B

17 eight and. a half by eleven reductions, available, which we
;

18 would actually ask to be marked.
,

!

19 (Whereapon, the document referre i

20 to was marked as Joint Appli-
.

21 cants' Exhibit No. A for

22 identification.)-

%-

23 MR. GEHR: The large chart that I have referred to

24 is just provided in order to permit easy reference by all

25 parties.

,
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T5,11 1 BY MR. GEHR:

() 2 Q Would you explain, Mr. Hulse, what --

3 JUDGE LAZO: Let us just ask, Mr. Gehr, are there

() 4 any objections to the admission in evidence of Joint

5 Applicants' Exhibit Number 1?

6 MS. BERNABEI: I perhaps didn't hear. This
:

7 witness has prepared this, or someone under his direction and

8 control, is that correct?

9 MR. GEHR: That is correct. He has so testified.

10 MS. BERNABEI: I have no problem.

11 MR. DEWEY: Staff has no objection.

12 JUDGE LAZO: I am wondering just in order to make

(]) 13 things a littic simpler, why don't we use the alphabet for

14 Joint Appticants' Exhibits, and make this Exhibit A.

15 MR. GEHR: Excellent .

16 MR. DEWEY: Staff has one clarifying question

17 with respect to this Exhibit, Your Honor.

18 JUDGE LAZO: Please proceed.

19 MR. DEWEY: We would like to know-what year MAGS

20 study this refers to.

21 MR. GEHR: We intend to elicit'that in the course

(S 22 of our testimony respecting --
U

23 JUDGE COLE: Mr. Gehr, this is not an exact l

24
) duplicate of the chart diagram.

25 THE WITNESS: There is an overlay that hasn't come

1

1

I
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I

() 2 MR. GEHR: Oh, okay. Can we set up the chart the

3 way it is supposed to be, Russ?

() 4 JUDGE COLE: And there is no key on the reduced

5 version.
!

6 MR. GEHR: We are sorry, apologize for the

7 confusion there. Is it now the same?

8 JUDGE COLE: I think we can decipher it.

9 MR. GEHR: Because the chart, I will explain as

10 to t.se key, because. the chart is -- uses different colors

11 for the lines, and the chart uses dotted or dashed solid

12 lines, but the key is different, or is stated in a different

Q 13 manner.

14

15

16

17

18

-

19

20

21

22()
23

24
C:)

25

. - - -
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g JUDGE CALLIHAN: What is the ordinate of

2 this graph? It's in 1000 acre feet. That's what it

3 says.

() 4 THE WITNESS: That's 1000 acre feet per

5 month.

6 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Per month, thank you.

7 DIRECT EXAMINATION (Resumed)

8 BY MR. GEHR:

9 Q Mr. Hulse, would you please explain what

10 this Joint Applicant's Exhibit A purports to show?

II A Yes. what we were trying to show here are

12 what the requirements are here for Palo Verde under

13 two separate circumstances and what the supply of effluent

({) 14 was projectaed by MAG in their 1979 projection.
15 Q Stating the requirements which I believe

16 are indicated by the lower two lines on the chart, could
17 you explain how you, the 87.5% CF means?

18 A Yes, 87.5% capacity factor was arrived at
,

19 by assuming a 95% capacity factor for 11 months of the

20 ' year and one month down for refueling which is a very
21 conservative figure and amounts to a very maximum require-
12 ment that we can imagine.

1

23 Q And would you also explain the bottom line
:24 which shows PVMGS at 75% CF or capacity factor?

25 A Yes, the bottom line is a more practical

:

|
1
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1 maybe, approach assuming a 75% capacity factor for all

2 three units in 1986 and 87 and all through those years
3 where the units are immature, that again is a very conserva-
4 tive figure and results in the requirements for effluent

5 which may be in excess of our actdual needs.

6 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Mr. Hulse, is that 75%

7 the result of a reduction for one month's refueling?
8 MR. HULSE: No, the 75% is just on an annual

9 basis and it's reduced proportionately month per month.
10 BY MR. GEHR:

11 Q Those requirements as you stated were for

12 three units?

13 A That is correct.

() 14 Q Or in 1985 it is for two?

15 A Two and 1986 would be for three and so on.
16 JUDGE COLE: Its starting in May of 1986,

17 is that correct?

18 THE WITNESS: That is correct. That is

19 correct.

20 BY MR. GEHR:

21 Q The top two lines, would you please explain
22 what the top two lines are purported to show?
23 A The top two lines are this, the very top

[} line is the effluent available to Palo Verde to previous24

25 commitments out at 91st Avenue, plus that available

O

.
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I{} under contract with the city of Tolleson effluent plan.

2 The bottom line is 91st Avenue availability only.

3 The difference between the two being the Tolleson effluent

O
4 availability.

5 Q Would you please, how is the data that is

6 reflected on the chart -- how does it compare with the

7 information that i's set forth in the PVMGS environmental

8 report sections which I've previously referred to and

9 you said you were familiar with, sections 3.3, 3.4,

10 appendix 3(a), sections 5.6, 5.7 and appendix 5(a).

II Is that the same data as to the needs shown in that

12 report or would you compare them?

13 MS. BERNABEI: I'm going to object to the

14 question unless those are entered into evidence. I-

, 15 don't believe this witness can testify to the substance

16 of those unless they are entered. There has been no

17 stipulation as off this time between the ER and the

18 FSAR.

19 MR. GEHR: I'll ask the question in a different

20 manner rather than pursue it. Obviously we can produce

21 that. We have said that the environmental report would

12 be incorporated in the record if particular portions

23 thereof should be introduced separately we can do that.

(]) 24 I don't have a document -- yes, I do. I have them

25 over here but I don't want to interrupt the -- we can

O

.
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1 proceed a little bit differently.

2 JUDGE LAZO: Very well. We'll sustain the

3 objection and proceed.

O-'
4 BY MR. GEHR:

5 Q All right, Mr. Hulse. Have you compared

6 the data shown on the several lines on Joint Applicant's

7 exhibit A with the information filed with the Nuclear

8 Regulatory Commission on the Environmental Report and

9 with the data which is shown in the NRC Final Environmental

10 Statement which has been entered into evidence as Staff

3; Exhibit, NRC Staff Exhibit no. l?.

12 A Mr. Gehr, if my memory serves me correctly,

13 these are higher requirements than are included in that

() 34 report and that these are maximum with some margins

15 and do not consider the actual first year operation

16 of the plant.

17 Q Do the -- are the -- since the top two lines

13 on che chart relate to the years 1985, 1986 and 1987,

19 I assume these are projected estimates or projected

20 amounts of effluents from the 91st Avenue Plant and

21 the Tolleson Plant?

22 A Yes, they would be estimates.

23 Q Are these substantially the same or how

(~)) 24 do they compare with the similar data found in the -
%

25 - and used by -- in the Final Environmental Statement

in the MAG 208 plan?
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O ' as. acan^ae1= 'm seine to oesect.
2 MR. GEHR: Specifically appendix C.

3 MS. BERNABEI: I'm going to object on the i

4 same grounds unless it is introduced into evidence.

5 I don't believe the MAG plans have as yet been introduced.

6 I have no problem with them being introduced. I don't

7 believe the witness can testify to the substance until

8 they are introduced.

9 JUDGE LAZO: Well, you've established that

10 the witness is familiar with these documents.

II MR. GEHR: Yes.

12 JUDGE LAZO: And there is a question as

13 to whether you intend to offer them into evidence.

' I4 MR. GEHR: I don't see the need for encumbering

15 the record with large environmental statements unncessarily.

16 The Staff in its initial voir dire of the witness was

17 inquiring what the -- how the data compared with what

18 was in the -- in some other documents. I'm trying to

19 respond to that. The facts are that appendix C to the

20 EPA final environmental statement on the MAG 208 plan

2I was one of the documents on which the Intervenor relied

22 in her statement of the contention so she is perfectly

23 familiar with it. She must have it. I have it. Its

O 24 been fired -- excuse me.

25 JUDGE LAZO: Well, are you going to show
,

(
l

|
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I the witness the document or ask him any questions regardingf

2 the document?
3 MR. GEHR: I was going to let it go at this.

4 I can do more if it is deemed necessary to do so.

5 MS. BERNABEI: The problem is this, Mr.

6 Chairman, is that we will probably use that document

7 in cross-examination and therefore, if it's going to E

'

8 be used on direct I'd like it introduced into evidence.
9 I believe the MAG studies are important documents in

10 part, because they are reflected. The figures are on

II this sheet, Applicant's Exhibit A, do in fact come from

12 that report. These are based on certain assumptions,
13 the projected figures facing certain assumptions that

() 14 we're going to question this witness about. If we're

IS going to get into the MAG reports and how we got these
16 figures, I'd like them introduced into evidence.

17 JUDGE LAZO: I think that's only fair, Mr.

18 Gehr. If you're going to -- otherwise you put the burden

19 on the Intervenor of having to introduce the documents
,

20 as exhibits and they really should be your exhibits.

21 ///

12 ///

23 ///

24 ///
O-

25 ///

-
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t7-1 1 MR. GEHR: Very well.

() 2 MR. DEWEY: Your Honor, Staff would like to add
,

3 one thing though. I hope the Intervenor doesn't contend

(') 4 that every document that is referred to in this -- during

5 this hearing has to be in evidence because that's just not

6 clear --

7 JUDGE LAZO: No, no. I think that's established.

8 An expert witness, giving opinion testimony, very often he's

9 asked to list documents that he's relied on to establish

10 his experience and background and basis for his testimony.

11 You don' t have to put all of those into evidence.

12 MR. GEHR: May I proceed?

() 13 JUDGE LAZO: Yes, sir.

14 (Joint Applicants' Exhibit B

15 was thereupon identified.)

16 BY MR. GEHR:

17 Q Mr. Hulse, I hand you a document which is

18 captioned "U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Region 9,

19 Final Environmental Impact Statement, Maricopa As.ociation

20 of Governments, Point Source Metro Phoenix, 208, Waste

21 Water Management Plan, July 1979, approved by Frank M.

22 Covington for Paul D. Falco (Ph. ) , Junior Regional
(v~)

,

13 Administrator, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Region

24 9." That is the cover sheet of the document there and the
(-)S%.

25 subsequent -- the document consists of 10 pages, including
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1 the cover sheet -- in addition to the cover sheet. The

O 2 second gege of the documene is ceptioned, Aggendix C,
.

3 Waste Water Flows from the 91st Avenue and 23rd Avenue
,

! 4 Treatment Plants versus Existing Commitments and other

5 Claims on Effluent for Reuse, Prepared by U.S. Army Corps

6 of Engineers, Phoenix Urban Study Office and U.S. Environ-

7 mental Protection Agency, Region 9."

8 I ask that this document be marked for

9 identification as Joint Applicants Exhibit B.

10 Mr. Hulse, I believe you previously testified

11 that you were familiar with this document.
,

12 A Yes, I reviewed it.

13 O How does the data siown in Exhibit B relate

14 to the data which is shown on Joint Applicants Exhibit 1

15 -- Exhibit A. I beg your pardon. Not Exhibit 1. For
'f

16 example, in Table C-1 of the document, shown on page C-1,

17 which indicates some projections, are those projectons 1

18 the same as those that are reflected for the years indicated
;

19 on the Joint Applicants A?

20 A It's my understanding that my staff prepared
!

21 this Exhibit A from the MAG Reports, so I therefore would-4

22 believe these two to be the same.

23 0 That was the basis on which the Exhibit A was

24 prepared?

25 A It was prepared, yes.

,-y r -. y +-- _q- p -v 7,
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1 Q In other words, the data that is shown on

2 Joint Applicants Exhibit A is based on the -- if I can call
_

3 them the MAG figures or EPA figures established in 1979. Is

4 that correct?

5 JUDGE COLE: Mr. Gehr, I've got a little problem

6 with that. On Table C-1, page C-1 of Joint Applicants

7 Exhibit B, it shows the flows in MGD, and to transfer that

8 kind of information to the information contained in Exhibit

9 A, requires more information than is contained on that page.

10 MR. GEHR: I agree. In terms of explanation

11 of what we propose to deal with your problem, which is

12 very understandable, let me explain that a subsequent report

Q 13 was prepared by Greeley and Hansen, which does show and

14 takes the data which was reflected in annual amounts and

15 reduces that to monthly amounts. I guess I should've asked

16 before I put the question to Mr. Hulse to establish that.

17 the monthly quantities shown on the Greeley and Hansen

18 Report are the same as and are consistent with the data

19 shown in Joint Applicants Exhibit B.

20 MS. BERNABEI: If in fact that does include j

21 other information, which I believe the monthly statistics

22(] would have to, we would like the report that Mr. Gehr has

23 referred to, also introduced into evidence.

24 JUDGE COLE: The Greeley and Hansen projected

25 monthly estimates.

..
_ - _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ .
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1 MR. GEHR: I shall do so right now, I shall now

O 2 esx the Regereer to mera for ideneie1cetion es Joine

Greeley3 Applicants Exhibit C, Effluent and Flow Projectionsg

O 4 end Heneen, Jenuary 1980.

(Joint Applicants' Exhibit C5 .;

,

6 was thereupon identified,L

7 JUDGE COLE: I see that's already marked Exhibit

8 C, Mr. Gehr.

~

9 MR. GEHR: That was a fortunate error.

10 I believe the request for admissions has acknowledged the

11 authenticity for this document, the amended response to

12 the request for. admissions has conceded the authenticity

13 of this document. Does Counsel agree?Q
14

,
MS. BERNABEI: Yes. As I said before, I have

15 no problem with the' entrance of these into evidence,

16 JUDGE LAZO: I'm sorry.

17 MS. BERNABEI: Mr. Gehr asked me if I have

18 admitted the authenticity. I have no problem with the

19 authenticity of this document. That's correct.

20 JUDGE LAZO: Very well.

21 BY MR. GEHR:

22 O Mr. Hulse, on page C-1 of Joint Applicants

23 Exhibit B, there is indicated in million gallons per day,
1

83,24 flows from the 91st Avenue Plant for the years 198Q7

we have in25 85, and 1990. In Joint' Applicants Exhibit Cr

|

|
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1 Table C-1, there are shown, for the -- for various months

2 of the year -- for each month of the year, from 1980'through

3 1987, I believe -- 1986, flows -- plant effluent flows in

f3 4 million gallons per day by monthly average. Is that correct?v

5 A That is correct.

6 Q For the years 1980, 83, and 85, in Joint

7 Applicants Exhibit B, which show the annual amounts, can

8 you take the strtuation of-the monthly average -- have you

9 made a comparison of how the two documents show as between

10 -- for those years, '80, '83, 85?'

11 A I have not added those up.

12 MR. GEHR: I appear not to have prepared myself

O 23 eaeamete1v- 1 m seine to eek for a few minutes receee-

14 We're going to make the comparison and establish that they

15 are the same data for the years in question, unless parties

- 16 wish to stipulate.

17 MS. BERNABEI: We will not stipulate it, no.

18 JUDGE LAZO: Very well. !

19 MR. DEWEY: Staff will stipulate it. We know

20 this to be correct.

21 JUDGE LAZO: Well, it's a convenient time to

22 take a mid-morning recess.

23 MR. GEHR: Fine.

24 JUDGE LAZO: Is 15 minutes a sufficient time?
|

|- 25 MR. GEHR: Yes. ;

i

(Brief recess.)
!
|

,- - -- e
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Iq JUDGE LAZO: The hearing will come to order.
!V

2 MR. REIS: Mr. Chairman, before we go forward,

3 I would ask to be excused to leave the hearing. Mr.

4 Dewey will continue. I will be leaving at 12 noon today

5 going back to Washington and I ask that Mr. Dewey continue
6 with this hearing.

7 JUDGE LAZO: Very well. We shall miss you.

8 Mr. Gehr, are you ready to proceed?

9 MR. GEHR: Yes.

10 DIRECT EXAMINATION (Cont'd)
II BY MR. GEHR:

Il Q Mr. HG1se, have you, directing your attention

I3 to table C-1, page C-4 of Joint Applicant's Exhibit

O'
'4 C. Do you heve C2

15 A Yes.

16 Q Have you determined what the aggregate annual
17 average of -- well, directing your attention to the

18 column under 1985, 91st Avenue Plant, Effluent Flows

19 MGD, column monthly average. Can you determine what

20 the annual average using those amounts are?

21 A Yes, sir. The annual average is 102.9.

22 Q Directing your attention now to Joint Applicant's

23 Exhibit B, page C-1, what is the amount of flows from

24 the 91st Avenue Plant in 1985?,

25 A 102.9 which is the same as in the other

O

- -
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1 document.
O

2 Q Have you done that calculation for any other

3 years?

(
. 4 A Yes, I did it for 1983 and I got the 98

5 gallons per day to be consistent also.

6 Q Turning to the chart attached to Joint Appli-

7 cant's exhibit C, the chart marked plate C-1 showing

8 flow data for 91st Avenue Plant and directing your atten-

9 tion to the top most line on the chart or plate, does

10 that appear to be a plot of the data that was shown

33 in table C-l?

12 A Yes, it does.

13 Q And how does that plot of the chart on the

() 14 chart compare with Joint Applicant's Exhibit A, the

15 second from top line?

16 A You take the top line on plate C-1 and you

17 must deduct the previous or the estimated requirements,

13 for Buckeye Irrigation District, Arizona Game and Fish

19 Commission and you subtract those quantities on a monthly

20 basis which are also included in the Table in the Greeley

21 and Hansen Report, you will get the curve which is the
1

22 second from the top curve on Joint Applicant's Exhibit

23 A.

r 24 Q In the Greeley and Hansen report, Joint
N3J 1

25 Applicant's Exhibit C, are the monthly amounts of effluent )
i

- - - . ---
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- I flows to the Arizona Game and Fish Department in Buckeye
2 Irrigation District shown?

i

| 3 A Yes, they are shown on Table C-2 on that

O-

4 exhibit.

5 Q So it is the summation of those two- amounts

6 deducted from the monthly average flows that is reflected

7 on Joint Applicant's Exhibit A?

8 A Yes, sir.

9 (Pause)

10 Q In essence then, Mr. Hulse, can we conclude

11 that what is shown, depicted on Joint Applicant's Exhibit

12 A on a monthly average flow basis reflects the data

13 in the EPA in Joint Applicant's Exhibit B on an average
14 annual flow basis, projected flow basis?

15 A Yes, sir.

16 (Pause)

17 Q Have you prepared any other charts which

18 would reflect other projections such as the Phoenix

19 1981 projection?

20 (Pause)

21 I withdraw that last question, part of the

22 question. '

23 MR. GEHR: I'd like to have this document

O 2* erxea 301=t ^eeticaat e exhibit o eor iaeatiricetio#-
25 ///

0J
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r I
b] (Whereupon, the document

2 referred to was marked

3 for identification asnss 4~ Joint Applicant's Exhibit

5 D.)
6 BY MR. GEHR:

7 Q Mr. Hulse, I've handed you a copy of Joint

8 Applicant's Exhibit D for identification. Do you recognize

9 that document?

10 A Yes. I've seen it.

11 Q Would you explain what it is? !

12 A It's a flow projection comparison between

13 the 208 projections and the City of Phoenix projections

() 14 for both 23rd and 91st Avenue including the contribution
15 by the various cities to that total amount.

16 Q Who prepared this document if you know?
17 A I'm not certain who prepared it. I think

,

18 it was prepared by the City of Phoenix staff.

19 Q You received it from the city of Phoenix?

20 A Yes, we received this from the city of Phoenix

21 staff.

12 MR. GEHR: If the Chairman please, I intend

23 to call as a witness Mr. Robert Steytler who is the

24[]} head of the City of Phoenix Water and Sewer Department.
25 I'm not sure -- I think that's his function -- who

O

. - . - -
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I
can attest to the source of this data and its preparation.

2 It is documents customarily received by this uitness

3
in the course of his duties but I'd like to proceed

Ci 4
as though Mr. Steytler's testimony would confirm it.

5
JUDGE LAZO: Well, we don't see any problem

6 at this point. The document has simply been marked

7
for identification. It is not yet offered into evidence.

8 MR. GEHR: I will be offering it into evidence.

9 If the counsel want to wait until Mr. Steytler is on

10 the stand we can do so.
II MS. BERNABEI: I will object in part because

12 it includes reference -- if Mr. Gehr wants to introduce
I3 it at this time. It does refer to other documents that

A
L' I4 are not in evidence. I believe it is important that

15 those be admitted also so I will object if his intention

16 is to offer it into evidence at this time.
17 JUDGE LAZO: Then let's proceed.

18 MR. GEHR: Let's proceed as though it is

19 marked for identification only.

20 BY MR. GEHR:

21 Q What is the total amount as projected from

22 the 91st Avenue Plant for the year 1985 in Joint Applicant's
23 Exhibit D?

24 A There are two numbers there. One is a 208

25 figure and one is the city projection. The 208 figure

O

;
i

.
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O I if I read this chart correctly would take the total
N/ l

2 projected discharge from both plants as 138.34 and you

3 would subtract out the 23rd Avenue and you get 101.24
g'
L' 4 which is 1 million gallons per day less than the one

5 in the previous table. You take the city of Phoenix

6 projection, it's 165.3, subtract out 37.2 and I believe

7 you get 128.1 which is significantly above the MAG Projec-

8 tion.

9 MS. BERNABEI: I'm going to object to this

10 witness's testifying to the substance of this document.

II If he knows this of his own knowledge, I believe he

12 can testify to that but this document is not introduced

13 into evidence and I don't believe the witness can testify

h' 14 from the document.

15 MR. GEHR: I think it is permissible based

16 on my statement that the document would be verified

17 and confirmed by a subsequent witness.

18 JUDGE LAZO: Well, at this point, it seems

19 to us that the document has not yet been received in

20 evidence, there's no one here to sponsor it. Therefore,

II it would be impermissible for this witness to interpret

22 the document. It speaks for itself, it says what it.

23 says and as far as we've seen so far, all that Mr. Hulse

24 has done is read off some numbers from the document.
25 If he is asked to interpret the meaning of the document

O
v

|
1
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| (} 1 at this time, I think that would be improper.

2 MS. BERNABEI: It would be proper to interpret

3 it?g
'

4 JUDGE LAZO: Improper.
~

; 5 MS. BERNABEI: I agree.

6 JUDGE LAZO: But if it is simply identified

7 as a documenet which he is familiar with and has been

I8 used in order to prepare him to give testimony as to

9 his opinion on other matters, then it has simply been ;

10 identified for that purpose.

11 MR. GEHR: That's all I've asked for so

12 far.

13 BY MR. GEHR:

() 14 Q Mr. Hulse, in the course of your business,

15 do you rely on projections and do you utilize, I should

16 say first of all, do you utilize projections prepared
,

17 by others in their normal course of business?

18 A Absolutely.

19 Q Would you consider this the estimate or i

20 what is indicated on this document as the city's projection |

21 as one of the elements that you would take into considera-

22 tion in your resource planning activities?
~

23 A Yes, sir.

() 24 Q Nonetheless, the chart that we have marked

25 as Joint Applicant's Exhibit A for identification does

()

1
I

|
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I
not reflect the higher projections shown on App)icant's !

2 Exhibit D?

3 MS. BERNABEI: I object to the question.
V 4

Not only is Mr. Gehr testifying at this point, he is

5 testifying as to evidence that has not yet been admitted

6
to this board. He is testifying as to the substance

7
of an exhibit which is merely marked for identification.

8 MR. GEHR: I'll rephrase the question,

9 I'll rephrase the question because it was a leading
10 question, but the question is, but it has been established

II that this is the kind of information considered by Mr.

12 Hulse in the normal course of his duties and responsi-
3

13 bilities and I will now ask the question whether this

14 city's projection shown on Applicant's Exhibit D is

15 reflected on Joint Applicant's Exhibit A?

16 THE WITNESS: Could you restate that question,

17 Mr. Gehr?

18 BY MR. GEHR:

I9
Q Are the projections shown on, the data shown

20
on Exhibit D being specifically the city projection

21
for the year 1995 reflected on Joint Applicant's Exhibit

22 37

23 A May I assume you meant 1985, sir?

24
Q Yes, I did mean 1985. Sorry.

|
25

| A No, that is not reflected on Exhibit A.

I

O,

e
|

|

|
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I Q If you did reflect that where would the

2 lines be?

,m MS. BERNABEI: I object to the question. f
3

4 Again he is asking the witness to testify as to these

5 figures that have not been admitted in evidence and

interpret the document which I understood, Chairman, !6

7 you explicitly said.was not permitted.

8 JUDGE LAZO: We'll sustain the objection.

9 I think you'll have to get at this another way, Mr.
i

10 Gehr.
.

'|
II MR. GEHR: I think it's quite clear that

12 the city's projections are much higher than are shown

13 on exhibit A.

14 MS. BERNABEI: I'm going to object to Mr.

15 Gehr testifying for this witness. I'm sure what seems

16 very apparent to Mr. Gehr may not be apparent when we

17 get out the facts.

18 JUDGE CALLIHAN: I'd like.to ask a housekeeping

19 question before we get to far from it. You recently

20 presented to us something I think you said was marked

21 D.

22 Can you tell us the difference between those

23 two sheets and the attachments RDH-2 and RDH-2 which

24 are part of the affidavit of Mr. Hulse? i

25 MR. GEHR: Yes, sir.

;

i

!

|

|
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i(g JUCGE CALLIHAN: Mr. Hulse's affidavit dated :
\_) \

2 January 12, 1982 served on or about the 18th of January, '

3 1982.
f'\

- 4 MR. GEHR: Yes, it is the document which

5 is marked as Joint Applicant's Exhibit D, the same as

6 attachments RDH-2 and to your affidavit?

7 THE WITNESS: They are the same, sir.

8 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Thank you.

9 MS. BERNABEI: Mr. Chairman, I assumed that

10 when this was incorporated into the record, it was his

11 affidavit and not the attachments?
12 JUDGE LAZO: No, I don't know what you can

13 assume, counselor. I was just considering that same

(]) 14 problem.

15 MS. BERNABEI: I did not see it before it

16 was admitted. I would have made an objection to the

17 accompanying affidavit if I had seen it.

18 JUDGE LAZO: I assume when the affidavit

19 was incorporated, none of us focused on the fact that

20 there were these attachments on the back. The resume'
21 of Mr. Hulse, of course, you have no problem with that?
22 MR. GEHR: I think there is no real problem.

23 The statement and the affidavit says that the city
/-s 24 of Phoenix, 1981 estimates were provided to APS in a\~)

25 chart entitled flow projections dated August 26, 1981,

O
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1 attached hereto and that is a true statement and I'll

2' ask Mr. Hulse now whether that is true or correct?

3 THE WITNESS: That is correct.

4 MS. BERNABEI: I don't want to be very technical

5 about this but the proper way to incorporate anything

6 that is not in the affidavit and sworn to is by the

7 words attached and incorporated hereto by this reference

8 and I would assume and I did assume that it was not

9 formally attached and incorporated into the affidavit

10 since it did not include those words.

II There were a number of things in the motion

12 for sun. nary disposition that were not incorporated into

13 the affidavit.

O '4 30008 tazo: res, taet's suite true, eue

15 I thought you said you had not seen this document until

16 it --

17 MS. BERNABEI: I hadn't seen the affidavit

18 with all the attachments. I have no objection to the

19 affidavit and I don't want to be technical here. The

20 affidavit of Mr. Hulse being introduced, including his

21 resume' -- I did not believe the attachments had been

22 incorporated into the affidavit. I would have objected

23 at that time because I don't believe -- I believe that

24 the affidavit serves as the same purpose as direct testi-

25 mony. The exhibits of course, do not.

O

-
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(~T JUDGE LAZO: Well, but again they serveG'
2

to show background information on which the expert opinions
3

were derived.
4

MR. GEHR: I certainly want to argue and>

5
I will not, I think you must admit that for the purpose

6
of the affidavit and we've just asked him the question,

7
basically, did the city of Phoenix provide you with

8
these charts and he said yes and they are admissible

9
for that purpose whether they are proper foundations

10
for -- conclusions to be drawn from them is something

11 else. .

'
JUDGE LAZO: I agree with you. They are

13 admissible for that purpose and they are not admissible
for the --

15
MR. GEHR: And that's all they are entered

16
into the record --

17
JUDGE LAZO: They are not admissible for

18
the truth of the content therein although you've indicated

19
you will attempt to do that through Mr. Steiner at a

20
later date.

21
MR. GEHR: Steytler.

JUDGE LAZO: Steigler.

MR. GEHR: Steytler.

(3 24
s ,j JUDGE LAZO: Steytler. There are a Steiner

and a Steytler. Two different people.,

!

['%
U '~

_ _
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1 BY MR. GEHR:

2 Q Based on the data shown on Joint Applicant's

3 Exhibit A, is there an adequate supply, using the --
b'~# 4 which uses, reflects the projections used by, developed

; 5 in the course of the EPA study on MAG 208 plan as reflected
6 in Joint Applicant's Exhibit B? If those projections4

7 hold true, will there by an adequate amount of effluent

8 for cooling of all three Palo Verde units in the month.

9 of June, 1986?

10 A If you're looking at all the data, I conclude

II that there is a very adequate supply at that point in

12 time. In all points in time.

13 Q If the projections of the City of Phoenix

() 14 as shown on Applicant's Exhibit D for identification

15 were to hold true, would there be an adequate supply
16 or would there be more than an adequate supply? How

17 would you categorize that?

18 A Well, with the higher projections on availability

19 they would increase the margins on which there would

20 be water in excess of needs of Palo Verde and in the
II other contractural commitments.
22 ///

15 ///

24 '

(]) fff

25 fff

O
i

|

. _ _ _ _ - -
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T9,1 1 (A pause.)

() 2 BY MR. GEHR:
"

3 0 Have you received from the City of Phoenix a )
j

(]) 4 report of the actual discharges from the 91st Avenue Plant in

5 1981? |
|

6 A Yes, I have.

7 MR. GEHR: We would like this document to be

1 8 marked as Joint Applicants' Exhibit E.
4

9 (Whereupon, the document referre d

10 to was marked as Joint>

11 Applicants' Exhibit E for

12 identification.)

13 MR. GEHR1 1.In anticipation that the same arguments{])
14 may be made about this document as Joint Applicants' Exhibit

15 D, I will ask that this one be marked for identification for

16 subsequent verification by Mr. Steytler.

17 BY MR. GEHR:

18 Q Mr . Hu ls e , is the Joint Applicants' Exhibit E for

19 identification the report which APS has received from the
'

20 City of Phoenix, reporting actual discharges from the 91st

21 Avenue sewage treatment plant, as well as other information?
,

22 A Yes, sir.

23 Q Would you explain your understanding of what is

24q shown on page 1 of 2 of that document?
%/

15 MS. BERNABEI: Objection. The document has not

_. . _ _
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T9,2 1 been admitted into evidence. I believe that calls for an

~ (]) 2 interpretation of this witness as to what this document says,'

3 and whether or not it is correct.

| () 4 MR. GEHR: Let me ask a different question.

5 BY MR. GEHR:
4

6 Q On page 1 of 2 of that document, the -- that is

7 shown -- indicates that that is shown by months, is that

|, 8 correct?

I 9 A That is correct.

10 0 And total?
e
4

11 A It shows the total flow in million gallons per

1

; 12 month, and then the average daily flow in million gallons per
i

j 13 day.

14 Q And what does ADF mean?
!

15 A Average daily flow.

i 16 Q Average daily flow, and that is in million
i

17 gallons?

i 18 A Million gallons .

19 Q Million gallons, okay. Is the summation of the1

20 Glendale Scottsdale Mesa Tempe Youngtown columns found in the

21 columns at the lef t, under MC totals? On the right, excuse

22 me..

23 A On the extreme right, yes, sir.

24 Q Did you answer yes?

25 A Yes, sir.
,

-_- -- -__. - - - . . , -. - --
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T9,3 1 Q I beg your pardon. Turning to page 2 of 2, of

2 Joint Applicants Exhibit D -- E. That was Exhibit E, is the

3 information there shown by months, total and average, for the

O 4 toee1 mu1ei-cier, which 1e -- end is ehee emoune shown the

5 same as shown in the extreme left -- extreme right-hand

6 columns of page one?

7 A Yes, it is.

8 Q What does the column under Phoenix share indicate

9 to you?

10 A It indicates to me the contribution of Phoenix

11 which is not included in the total multi-cities from page

12 one.

Q 13 Q And the third set of columns, 91st Avenue total,

14 is the total of the total multi-city and the Phoenix share?

15 A Yes, sir. That is the total of the six cities .

16 MS. BERNABEI: I am going to object to this line-

17 of questioning. I don't want to object over and over again.

18 I think we can reach some stipulation about what documents are

19 admissible into evidence, however, I think at this point

20 without having seen them, I am going to have to object,

21 before this hearing, I am going to have to object to this
.

22 witness's interpreting documents that aren't in evidence. I'

23 don't want to be obstructive with technical objections.

24 MR. GEHR: I hear the objection, but I have, as

| 25 stated previously, Mr. Hulse is responsible for resource
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T9,4 1 planning. This is typically one of the documents which he

O 2 eekes into eccoune in doing end gerforming his funceton. In

3 doing so, he has to understand what is on the docuthent, and

O 4 when he is ee11ing me or ee111ng the Boerd how he hes used

5 this document, and what it is important that the Board

6 understand how he interpreted it.

7 JUDGE LAZO: Well, since it is a column of

8 numbers, I think it is worthwhile that we understand -- first

9 of all, we understand how the witness interpreted it, and it

10 is helpful to our understanding of how to read the document.

11 He is not expressing a technical opinion in the sense of

12 expert opinion testimony, but simply how to read the document,

Q 13 not what it means.

14 MS. BERNABEI: I have no problem with that. It

15 is when he actually gets into talking about the substance

16 of the document that I have problems .

17 JUDGE LAZO: Yes, we understand it, and have

18 sustained'your objections in that regard. Is there a

19 question pending?

20 MR. GEHR: No, sir.

21 JUDGE LAZO: I thought he answered the question.

22 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Mr. Hulse, it was our intent

23 sometime in this proceeding to gain some confidence in the

24 predicted ef fluent flow, and prior to a few moments ago, we

25 had at our disposal only attachment 7 to your earlier
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| T9,5 1 affidavit, I am sorry,to your earlier filing which is now
l -

-

; rm -

| (,) 2 Applicants' Exhibit C, which gives on page C-2, as part of

3 table C-1, as identified at the head of the column on page

() 4 C-1, I presume, plant effluent flow projection for among

5 others, 1981 Now you have very appropriately supplied us

6 with Applicants' Exhibit E, which purports to be the actual

7 flow measured in 1981, and I pause and say, are those

8 statements thus far correct?

9 WITNESS HULSE: Yes, sir.

10 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Now, will you look at -- will

11 you please look at Applicants ' Exhibit E, both pagos as

12 necessary, and give us a comparison between those actual data

13 and the predicted flow as given in Applicants' Exhibit C?
.s

14 WITNESS HULSE: I think if you take the 91st

15 Avenue total, average daily flow column --

16 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Excuse me, what page are you

17 looking at?

18 WITNESS HULSE: Oh, I am sorry. Exhibit E, page

19 two of two.

20 JUDGE CALLIHAN: All right, thank you.

21 WITNESS HULSE: And you can go through that on a

22 month by month basis and compare it to Exhibit C --

23 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Let us talk about January.

24 WITNESS HULSE: January, okay. In January, the

25 actual daily flow, average daily flow for January was 92.67,

__
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T9,6 1 and the projections from the Exhibit C are 85.6.
A
k- 2 JUDGE CALLIHAN: 23rd Avenue does not, of course,

I
I

3 appear in Exhibit E.

) 4 WITNESS HULSE: Yes. 23rd Avenue is the next

5 column over.

6 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Oh, I beg your pardon. Yes, it

7 is. It is part of it. I am sorry. Yes, it does. So that --

8 the comparison there is what, just to get another sampling?

9 WITNESS HULSE: The actual, on Exhibit E, for the

10 month of January, for 23rd Avenue is 38.11, and on Exhibit C

11 for the month of January, 1981, it is 38.3.

12 JUDGE CALLIHAN: And then finally for January,

([) 13 what do we have for total?

14 WITNESS HULSE: The total under Exhibit C for the

15 month of January is 123.9, projected on Exhibit C. Actua',1

16 from the city source, on Exhibit E, is 130.78.

17 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Without referring now to

18 specific numbers, but you must have at your leisure in the

19 past made such comparisons throughout the year, and what kind

| 20 of confidence have you gained from that comparison, to
l

21 strengthen projections for 1985 or 1995, or whatnot?

I
'

(]) 22 WITNESS HULSE: Well, what we have seen on this

23 comparison is that the actuals are much in excess of the

[]} 24 predictions that were made as late as two years ago, three,

25 years ago.
.

1
. . _-.
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T9,7 1 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Thank you.

) 2 BY MR. GEHR:

3 Q Have you specifically made any comparisons in
n
(._) 4 respect of the mon'h of June, which seems to be the critical

5 month?

6 A We can make those comparisons. The month of

7 June, on Exhibit C, the prediction was 91.1, and the actual

I 8 was 94.8

9 Q Have you done any further -- can we convert the

10 average actual daily flow of 94.8 in June of 1981 to acre--

11 feet in that month?
,

12 A Yes, sir.

() 13 0 How many acre-feet would that be?
,

14 A Acre-feet in that month is ninety -- you must

|

15 multiply the 94.8 million gallons per day average daily

16 flow times a factor of 93.5 acre-feet per month, and you

17 will get 8,863 acre-feet for the month c?' June, 1981. i

18 Q And that would be the total flow out of the 91st

19 Avenue plan)?

20 A Yes, sir.

21 Q From that flow, how much should be deducted for

22 delivery to the Buckeye irrigation district under their(]) i

23 contract?

(} 24 A I believe it is 2500 acre-feet.

25 0 And how much should be deducted for the flow
>
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T9,-8 1 under the commitment between the City of Phoenix and the

() 2 Arizona Game and Fish Department?

3 A 600 acre-feet.

() 4 Q If you deduct those amounts from the converted

5 amount of 8,800 --

6 A And 63.

7 Q And 63 feet, what is the balance?
,

8 A 5,763.
:

9 0 Is that the amount that would be available for
.

10 Palo Verde?

11 A Yes, sir.

12 Q And how much is that on a -- if we divided that'

[]} 13 amount by three, or how much -- yes, divide that by three,

14 which would give us a per unit quantity required for Palo

15 Verde.
f

16 A It is 1921 acre-feet. No, there is something

17 wrong with that. Yes, 1921. Excuse me, that is correct.

18 Q I think I made a mistake. Can we go back to

19 your previous calculation. After your deduction, you had
.

20 five --
|

|

| 21 A 5763. We must add in Tolleson's amount.

22 Q Yes, if you add in the Tolleson amount of
)

13 ef f luent, how much would the total be --

24 A 6463

25 Q 6,463 acre-feet?
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T9,9 1 A Total. |

() 2 Q Available to Palo Verde?

3 A That is correct.

() 4 Q And assuming that was -- that amount was spread

5 between three Palo Verde units, how much would the amount

6 available for each of the units be?

7 A 2154.

8 Q 2154 acre-feet?

9 A Yes, sir.

10 0 was available in the month of June, 1981, for

11 each of the Palo Verde units?

12 A Yes, sir.

(]) 13 Q And how does that compare with the amount of the

14 requirements for the Palo Verde units in the month of June,

15 when all three are operating?

16 A I believe the number on requirements for June

17 of '86 is 2177.

18 Q For your purposes, would you consider these

19 numbers, the amount actually available, and the amount

20 required, to be substantially the same?

21 A Yes, sir.

22
['; 0 In other words, if there is no further growth

23 at all in the ef fluent, you would have, if just the amounts

24 that were produced in 1981, there would be enough to

25 operate Units 1, 2 and 3.

._ .
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T9,10 1 A In 1986, very definitely.

2 O In the month of June.

3 A Yes, sir.

4 Q Do you know of any more current projections of

5 effluent production from the 91st and 23rd Avenue plants by

6 any official agencies more recent than the ones made by the

7 City of Phoenix in 1981?

8 A Yes, there is a MAG 208 update in 1982.

9 MR. GEHR: May I have this document marked as

10 Applicants', Joint Applicants' Exhibit F.

11
' (Whereupon, the document

12 referred to was marked as Joint '

O i3 ^991tceat=' exaidie r cor ;
14 identification.)

15 BY MR. GEHR:

16 Q Would you explain what Joint Applicants ' Exhibit

17 F for identification is?

18 A It is a draft of the point source plan update

19 made in May of 1982 by the MAG group, MAG 208 group, on water

20 quality management program.
,

21 Q Is it the entire report, or the entire draft,
,

22 or just excerpts therefrom?

23 A This is excerpts f rom that total document.
;

24 Q Do you know what the purpose of this document is?

25 A The original purpose, as I understand it, was a
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T9,11 1 review that was required to look at what the future plans

O 2 were going to he for waste water disposal of the valley area.

3 Q And as you indicated, or as the document itself
;

4 indicates, the update of the prior plan.

5 A Yes, sir.

6 Q Among the excerpts, is there a statement of the

7 projections, of the current MAG projections, in this draft?

8 A Yes.

9 0 And where is that?

10 A I think it is called Table IV. Table V are

11 two projections of quantities.

12 Q The Table IV-1, captioned ef fluent availability

O i3 with the mesority of f10w to 91st ^ venue 91ene2

14 A Yes, sir.

15 Q And Table IV-2, ef fluent availability with

16 satellite plants?

17 A Yes, sir.

16 Q Looking first at Table IV-1, as to the amount

19 of effluent availability for the year 1985, how does that --

20 what is that amount?

21 A It shows that <at-.the 23rd Avenue plant, there
~

,

22g would be 42.4, million gallons per day. At 91st Avenue,

23 105.6 for a total of 148.5

24Q Q How does that 1985 projection compare with the

25 actual in 19817
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T9,12 1 A It shows 105.6 as available from 91st Avenue, to

() 2 be available in 1985, and Exhibit E indicates there is 102.9

3 available as an average in 1981 actual.

() 4 0 The other columns on that table refer to AGEF.

5 Should that -- do you know what AGEF stands for? ;

6 A Arizona Game and Fish, I thought.

7 Q The "E" is probably a mistyped --

8 A "And," it should be an "and . "

9 Q -- ampersand, is that correct? What does BIC

10 stand for?

'
11 A BIC stands for Buckeye Irrigation Company.

12 Q ANPP?

(]) 13 A Arizona Nuclear Power Project. <

14 Q RID?

15 A Roosevelt Irrigation District.

16 Q In the column 1 under AGEF, or Arizona Game and

17 Fish Department, it indicates that 6.5/6.5. What does that

18 mean? t

,

19 A That is the acre-feet, I mean, million gallons

20 per day, that they are entitled to under their contract.

21 Q And the slash assumes that it will actually be

22 used?
j

23 A Yes, sir.

24 Q That is indicated by the caption above that

25 column, committed effluent /ef fluent actually used?,

i

i

|
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T9,13 1 A Slash ef fluent actually used, yes .
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10-1 1 BY MR. GEHR:'

|2 Q In the column under ANPP, it indicates 125/38.7.

3 Is the 125, which is expressed in million gallons per day,

4 the equivalent to 140 thousand acre feet per year?

5 A Yes, sir.

6 0 And does the slash indicate that in 1985, 38.7

7 wou'ld actually be used?

8 A Yes, sir.

9 0 Is that the equivalent amount required for, on

10 the average over a year for two ultits at Palo Verde?

11 A I believe so, sir.

12 0 In 1990, it shows the addition of that amount

O 23 etter the 1een ee 58- wou1a ta e rer1ect waet is reautrea

14 for three Palo Verde units?

15 A Yes, sir.

16 0 In 1985, does this projection indicate that there

17 is more than enough effluent available for Palo Verde?

18 A Yes, sir.

19 0 Than is required?

20 A Yes, sir.
;

21 Q Is the amount shown to be available in 1985 )

(g greater than the amount that had previously been projected in22

I 23 Applicants Exhibit B, which is the Corps of Engineers
1

- 24 attachment to the Environmental Statement?

25 A Yes, sir.
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10-2 1 Q Does that further confirm the conservatism in

2 the chart that you've shown on Exhibit A?

3 A Very definitely.

( 4 Q Mr. Hulse, have you prepared a document comparing

5 the various estimates that you have used in the course of

6 your business over the past number of years to indicate the

7 -- have you prepared such a document?

8 A Yes. We prepared a document which attempts to

9 show in acre feet that available for Palo Verde ~with the
,

10 various estimates starting back in 1972 and progressing to

11 this one we just looked at for 1982.

12 MR. GEHR: I would ask that this document, which

() 13 Mr. Hulse has referred to, be marked as Joint Applicants

14 Exhibit G.

15 (The document referred to was

16 marked for identification as

17 Joint Applicants' Exhibit No. G.)

18 BY MR. GEHR:

19 Q Was this document prepared by you or under your

| 20 direction and supervision?

21 A Yes, sir.

22 0 would you explain what it shows?[]}|

23 A In order to get a comparison to use in my

{]) business to compare the amount of water in acre feet24

25 available for Palo Verd'e, I took the various projections,

|
,
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10-3 1 which are detailed on the left, and took out the requirements

2 for the other users, and got the net available for the use

3 at Palo Verde out of the 91st Avenue Waste Water Treatment

!,s}
|

4 Plant. I would further say that this is even more conserva-

5 tive than some of the other reports by MAG because we still

6 show that there was a water conservation lab requirement in

7 here for 12 hundred acre feet per year, and they were

8 deducted from the available amounts to get our net amount,

9 which was not done with the MAG since that facility washed

10 away some time ago. It still is on the record as a contractual

11 commitment. |
|

12 Q- Does the document show the source and the nature

13 of the projections or who made the projections?
i

14 A Yes, sir. The left-hand column, projections by

15 -- and then the letters at the bottom go into more detail.

16 Q Would it be correct to say, in light of your

17. reference to the water conservation lab, if that amount were

18 added to each that amount could be added to each of--

19 the amounts shown throughout the page?

20 A Yes, sir.

21 Q And that is 1200 acre feet per year?

22 A I believe that's correct.

'

23 Q Looking at the -- in the exhibit, directing|

(
24D your attention to the column under year 1985, there appears

O
25 to be some spread there. The lowest amounts appears to be

|
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10-4 1 that from the COE or EPA MAG Environmental Impace Statement,

2 1979. Is that the same as is shown in Applicants Exhibit B?

3 A Yes, sir. It's derived from the s,ame thing.

i^) 4 Q It's derived from the same. That appears to be'
s_

5 the lowest. And the highest seems to be the City of Phoenix

6 projection in 1981, which is -- wnat amount?

7 A 104,972 acre feet.

8 Q The actual amount discharged in 1981 exceeds all

9 of those numbers except what?
i

10 A Except the City of Phoenix projection.

11 MR. GEHR: We'll offer into evidence Joint

12 Applicants' Exhibit G for identification.

(]) 13 JUDGE LAZO: I'm sorry. I'm having difficulty

14 hearing you.

15 MR. GEHR: I beg your pardon. Well, I didn't

16 talk clearly. I would like to offer at this time Joint

17 Applicants' Exhibit G.

18 JUDGE LAZO: Offer it into evidence?

19 MR. GEHR: Yes, sir.

| 20 JUDGE LAZO: Are there any objections?

21 MR. DEWEY: No objections.

|22 MS. BERNABEI: As long as it's offered as thisi {)
23 witness's work and not for the truth of the underlying

24-

)
figures , I have no problem.

25 JUDGE LAZO: Can't hear you.

| :

|
|
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10-4 1 MS. BERNABEI: I have no problem as long as it's
/"'T

(-) 2 offered as evidence of this witness's work with these figures r

'

3 and not as the truth of the underlying figures.

( 4 JUDGE LAZO: Very well. It may be received on -

5 that basis.

6 (The document referred to, having '

7 been previously marked for

8 identification as Joint Applicant s

9 Exhibit G, was received in
4

10 evidence.)

11 JUDGE LAZO: Now, your other exhibits, Mr. Gehr,

12 Exhibits B through F, have all been marked for identification .

(]) 13 None of them have yet been offered into evidence. Is that -- ,

14 MR. GEHR: I will at this time offer -- maybe

15 we'd better do it individually because there may be objections :

16 different for each one. I offer into evidence Applicants' i

17 Exhibit B.
|

18 MS. BERNABEI: I have no objection.

19 JUDGE LAZO: No objection.

20 MR. DEWEY: No objection.

21 JUDGE LAZO: Very well. It may be received in

(~) 22 evidence.
.

23 (The document referred to, having

24 been previously marked for identi- !

)
25 fication as Joint Applicants'

Exhibit B, was received in' evidence..

|

?
.
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10-5 1 MR. GEHR: I offer into evidence Joint Applicants '

2 Exhibit C.

3 JUDGE LAZO: That's the portion of the Greeley

() 4 and Hansen Report?

5 MR. GEHR: Well, it is the entire attachment,

6 entire report of Greeley and Hansen, which was attached to

7 another report. It was included in the Request for Admissions

8 and referred to in the Motion for Summary Disposition.

9 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Exhibit C only of the EPA

10 Report, ,did I understand you to say?

11 MR. GEHR: No, sir. We've got a very --

12 JUDGE CALLIHAN: I beg your pardon.

() 13 MR. GEHR: It's not surprising, the confusion.

14 Appendix C to the EPA Report on the MAG 208 Plan is the

15 same as Applicants' Exhibit B. You will notice the second

16 page here, it says Appendix C.

17 JUDGE LAZO: All right. Exhibit C, the Affluent

18 Flow Projections, are there any objections to its admission?

19 MR. DEWEY: No objection.

20 MS. BERNABEI: This was prepared for the

21 Applicant. Is that correct?

(]) 22 MR. GEHR: No. This was prepared for the City

23 of Phoenix in connection with their implementation of the

24 MAG 208 Plan. The first 90 million addition, the addition[]}
25 which is currently underway, increasing their capacity from
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i 10-8 1 90 million gallons to 120 million gallons per day.
1

() 2 MS. BERNABEI: Is this incorporated into any

3 of the MAG Plans -- or the results of this study?
.

; ({) 4 MR. GEHR: It's not in the -- well, no. It's

5 part of an Environmental Report made for the City of Phoenix

6 in order that the City of Phoenix could implement the MAG

7 Plan, which provided for an expansion of the 91st Avenue
,

8 Plant from 90 million gallons per day to 120 million gallons

9 per day.
;

10 MS. BERNABEI: I will object to it then unless

11 there's testimony about how -- someone from the City of

12 Phoenix -- how this document was arrived at. I don't want

13 to be unreasonable, but the City of Phoenix projections seem()
14 to be way above the other ones, and I'd like some informa-

15 tion on how these were reached.

16 MR. GEHR: Well, we,went through this. What's

17 in Exhibit C is a translation of the data which is shown in

18 Exhibit B on an annual basis, an annual average basis to

19 a monthly average basis in arious years. We have compared

20 the specific years of ' 83 and ' 85 and found that the monthly

21 average flows are the same as the -- if added up, would

22 be the same as.the annual average flows shown in Exhibit B, '

(-)v
23 which is the MAG Plan. It does not conclude any City of

24 Phoenix projections at all.gsO
25 MS. BERNABEI: cnder that offering, I have no

1
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10-f I objection. It was pursuant to a requirement of the Clean

O 2 weter Ace. So I heve no obsection.

3 JUDGE LAZO: Pursuant to the requirements of --

O 4 MS- BERNABEI: Section 208 of the Clean water

5 Act. I understand. No, I have no objections to that.

6 JUDGE LAZO: Very well. It may be --

7 JUDGE CALLIHAN: I've been confused and I've

8 got to restate my question.

9 MR. GEHR: Yes.

10 JUDGE CALLIHAN: I'm speaking of something that

11 is designated in Applicants' C. It is also Exhibit C of

12 something, which I presume is an EPA Report. Now, my

' S"*"'i " '"' "* """ """ **i i"- ^ra v " "d=i"i"S -- "O
14 asking that there be admitted only Exhibit C of an EPA

15 Report or are you offering the entire EPA Report? I'll

16 be more definitive.

17 MR. GEHR: Let me -- the document, Joint Applicants'

18 Exhibit C, also shows that it is Exhibit C of something.

19 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Correct. What?
i

20 MR. GEHR: That something is -- and I'll read

21 to you --
|
'

22 JUDGE CALLIHAN: I really don't want to know

23 what -- all I want to knew is what's coming in, the whole

24 report or Exhibit C to some report?

25 MR. GEHR: Just a second. I will answer your
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10-d 1 question directly. I've had some consultation. But the

() 2 facts are that the Exhibit C is an attachment to a document

3 called, Environmental Assessment Working Paper, Environmental

() 4 Evaluation Residuals Management Facility Plan for the City

5 of Phoenix 91st Avenue Waste Water Treatment Plant, 23rd

6 Avenue Waste Water Treatment Plant, Phase C, Effluent

7 Discharge Assessment. It was -- it's dated February 4, 1980.

8 And as the full document indicates, it is a report on

9 environmental assessment of the implementation of the MAG
;

10 Plan, which had been reviewed and given an environmental

11 assessment itself by EPA in the prior year.

12 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Is Applicants' Exhibit C that

() 13 entire report or is it Exhibit C, a different C, of that

14 report?

15 MR. GEHR: It's Exhibit C of this report.

16 JUDGE CALLIEAN: Thank you.

17 MS. BERNABEI: Mr. Chairman, my understanding

18 of that differs after questioning by Dr. Callihan. I

19 understood that this was an official report prepared for

20 the City of Phoenix pursuant to law, pursuant to -- for the

21 MAG Plan. I have no objections to any of the MAG Plans
,

s 22 coming in. I do have objections for independent consultant
(d

23 studies from Phoenix coming in since some of them appear to

rx 24 me to be unreliable. And I'd like a basis to question how
Gl

25 they were prepared. I' don't think we've had that here today.
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10-9~ 1 Mr. Hulse has used this, but he isn't competent to testify

b_) 2 as to how it was prepared.

3 JUDGE LAZO: So what is your -- what do you

() 4 propose to do with the document?

5 MR. BERNABEI: I would propose we either have

6 it admitted properly or perhaps we could confer over the

7 lunch break and I could -- my basic objection is that it

8 doesn't fit within one of the hearsay rules and there's
,

1

9 no authentication. If the document is prepared pursuant

10 to law, as the MAG Reports are, I have no objection. If
,

11 this is an independent' consultant report that has nothing
i

12 to do with any legal requirements, I have a problem. My

(]) 13 general problem with the reports for Phoenix is they tend

14 to be quite high in terms of their estimates, which is why

15 -- unless it is an official part of the MAG in some sense,

16 I will object.

17 JUDGE LAZO: Do you think you could clarify that

18 with Counsel for Joint Applicants during the luncheon break?
.

19 MS. BERNABEI: Certainly.

20 JUDGE LAZO: And let's try to come to some

21 agreement if possible regarding the other exhibits up

22
({} through H -- no. We haven't gotten to H. Up through F.

| 23 We've already admitted Exhibit G.

! 24 Well, then, I think it would be appropriate to{}
15 take a luncheon recess and come back at 2:00 p.m. We're

,

|
|

__ ___ ___ -- __
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10-1d 1 in recess. Thank you. !

O 2 (whereupon, the hearing was adjourned to

3 reconvene this same day, Wednesday, April 28, 1982, in

!,O' 4 the seme 9 ece.)1
i
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'
{} JUDGE LAZO: Will the hearing come to order,

please?

3
Just to make it clear, Joint Applicant's,_

(_) 4
Exhibits A, B and C have been received in evidence.

5
(Joint Applicant's Exhibits

6
A, B, and C were there-

7
upon received in evidence.)

,

JUDGE LAZO: Now, what is the status of

'
Applicant's D, E and F?

10
MR. GEHR: If the Chairmen please, apparently

II we have reached an agreement with counsel for Intervenor
12

as to stipulating the admission of a number of documents

I3
inci 'ing those which we 've identified. Counsel for

('\ 14
(_/ Intervenor has asked me to make it clear on the record,

that as to exhibit D, is it exhibit D?
16

JUDGE LAZO: I'm sorry, did you say D?
17

MR. GEHR: Exhibit C.
18

JUDGE LAZO: Exhibit C.
19

MR. GEHR: Sometimes referred to as the
20

Greeley and Hansen report. She asked me to make it
21

clear in the record which apparently confused everybody
22

by stating what exhibit C and what document it is a

23
part of and that it is not a part of whose source is

{/} the City of Phoenix.

'
Let me do it in this fashion. After the

O

.
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I MAG plan which was reported in the MAG report which
2 will also apparently be stipulated into the record and '

3 based on the EPA and Final Environmental Statement,OV 4 which we have referred to on the MAG plan, after the

5 MAG Plan was approved, it was then necessary to make

6 an environmental assessment of the disposal of residuals

7 from the facility, the sludge and etcetera and consequently

8 as an outgrowth of the MAG Plan, a study was undertaken

9 called the residuals management facility plan. This

10 particular -- since once of the elements of the MAG

11 plan was th( expansion of the 91st Avenue, from 90 million

12 gallons per day to 120 million gallons per day and the

13 23rd Avenue Plant was to be upgraded, a draft residuals

h/-~ s 14 management facilities plan was prepared under the auspices
15 of MAG, the Maricopa Association of Government.

16 That plan consists of five volumes. Most

17 of it is extraneous to the record in this case. The
18 only portions that were relevant to this case was exhibit

19 C in volume five of that report which is also exhibit

20 C admitted in evidence in this matter.
21 Does that suffice?

22 JUDGE LAZO: So is it received with some

23 limitation as to its use?

24 MR. GEHR: We have in connection with --

25 well, I can proceed with the explanation of our stipulation.

O
V
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( We've agreed to stipulate into the record I believe
2

all of our documents except one --
3

() MS. BERNABEI: Except for Exhibit E.
4

MR. GEHR: Exhibit E which is the Phoenix
54

1981 projections. When we have Mr. Steytler on the
6

stand tomorrow, we will offer that, re-offer that in
7

evidence.
8

JUDGE CALLIHAN: Mr. Gehr, I thought it
9

was the Phoenix 1981 actual measurements rather than
10

projections.
11

MR. GEHR: Well, we had both.
12

THE WITNESS: Exhibit E is actual.
13

MS. BERNABEI: Perhaps I'm wrong. It's() 14
actually, exhibit D and exhibit -- it's actually exhibit

15
D that we're objacting to.

16
MR. GEHR: D is what she's --

17
MS. BERNABEI: The actual measurements we're

18
not. Thank you. *

19
MR. GEHR: She misspoke.

20
JUDGE LAZO: Well now, that raises the other,

21
problem. Exhibit D is identical to the attachment

22
that was attached to Mr. Hulse's direct testimony, the

23
affidavit in support of the summary disposition motion

f-w

! - which inadvertently then got admitted into evidence
| 25
| earlier.
t

1 (~f%| s.

|

|

I
L
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MS. BERNABEI: I'm going to stand on my

() objection. I think since Mr. Steytler is going to be
2

here to formally sponsor this document, I don't think
3

(} there's going to be any problem. -

4
JUDGE LAZO: All right, for the time being,

5
all of the Joint Applicants' Exhibits except Exhibit

6
D may be received into evidence.

7
(Joint Applicants' Exhibits

*

8
E, F and G were there-

9
upon received in evidence.)

10
MS. BERNABEI: We've also entered into a

11
stipulation to introduce the MAG report, the so-called

12
MAG 208 reports including the draft reports. There

13
are four to my knowledge. There's an orange volume

Os 14
dated final plan, July 1979 and then there's two updates

15
to that, one and two volumes. One is February of this

16
year, February, 1982 update which labeled draft and

17
there's a May 1982 second update which is labeled draft.

18
there's also an executive summary to that.

19
JUDGE LAZO: Well, we'll wait and let counselor

20
for applicants identify those for us.

21
MR. GEHR: These basically are documents

22
which she proposes to introduce and we have stipulated

23
that we -- they may be introduced.

O'$ 24
MS. BERNABEI: There's also what is now

25
marked as Exhibit F which has been taken out of the

O
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i May, 1982 draft update, so what we're proposing is the

2 full update be admitted instead of a portion.

3 JUDGE LAZO: And that's something you're
O

4 attend to at the proper time?

5 MS. BERNABEI: Yes.

6 JUDGE LAZO: Thank you.

7 (Pause)

8 MR. GEHR: There is one more preliminary

9 matter, Mr. Chairman, I'd like to mention.

jo JUDGE LAZO: Please proceed, sir.

3y MR. GEHR: I had hoped to have Mr. Bingham

12 testify this afternoon before he had to leave. It now

13 appears that Mr. Hulse will be on most of the afternoon

14 and also I would like to get Mr. Steiner on this afternoon.

15 In light of that development, we are -- we'd like to

16 advise the Board and counsel that Mr. Bingham will return
,

17 on Friday morning and be available for testimony at

18 that time. You may recall the state of the subjects

19 of his testimony were going to be the analysis of the

20 quantity of the effluent requirements, the quality of |

21 the effluent and also the non-safety elements of the

22 reservoir.

23 It is my intention now to proceed with Mr.

24 Hulse in connection with the testimony respecting the

25 contract, the negotiations respecting the contract and

OO

!
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I I suppose that's it.

2 JUDGE LAZO: All right. Very well, why

3 don't you proceed, sir?

4 BY MR. GEHR:

5 Q Mr. Hulse, before we start on the contract,

6 I have one question to ask. Exhibit A which is -- indicates

7
two lines at the bottom of the chart -- I want to make

8 sure that the record is clear that those lines which

9 represent the monthly requirements of effluent for condenser

10 cooling Palo Verde units are based on data which was

II furnished to you by the engineering group responsible

12 for Palo Verde and were not your analyses?
13 A That is correct, we do not make those kinds

14 of calculations. We're dependent on the designers to

15 project those figur.es. .

16 MR. GEHR: At this time I'd like to have

17
~

marked for identification as Applicants' Exhibit H tne

18 agreement 13904 which is the effluent contract relating
19 to the 91st Avenue and 23rd Avenue plants. '

20
(Whereupon, the document

21
referred to was marked

22
for identification

23 as Applicant's Exhibit H.)

24 BY MR. GEHR:

25 0 Could you identify Joint Applicant's Exhibit

~

l

_ _ .
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/"T 1 H, Mr. Hulse?
V

2 A Yes, it is the agreement number 13904 option

I3 and purchase of effluent between the multi-cities and3
J 4 the APS and the Salt River Project.

5 Q The date of that agreement is April 23,

6 1973, is that correct?

7 A That is correct.

8 Q Could you summarize the --

9 JUDGE LAZO: I'm sorry, counselor, I guess

10 I do have a question. The document which has just been

11 handed to us bears the typewritten date at the top of
(

12 the first page 3/1/73. ;

13 I guess we have to know is this the same

() 14 agreement that had been --

15 THE WITNESS: Page 41, Your Honor.

16 It says it is duly authorized this 23rd day of April,

17 1973.

18 MR. GEHR: Does that answer your que2 tion,

19 sir?

20 JUDGE LAZO: And is this the same document

21 that had been supplied to the Board previously, at least

22 the chairman received it?

23 MR. GEHR: Yes, it is. The same document.

[}
24 JUDGE LAZO: Agreement 139047

25 MR. GEHR: Right.

t

I [ ^\
'
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r

| !

I
'

!

|

. .-



. _ _ _ - _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ -

!,k
>
| 463

I
/] JUDGE LAZO: I'm sorry, I guess I received

2 a copy from Mr. Bill Stephens on March 22, 1982, I

3 guess that's how it came into the possession of the

4 Board.
5 MR. GEHR: The date that appears on the

6 front page 3/1/73 is merely the date which it went through
7 the typewriter. It took awhile to get it executed.

8 JUDGE LAZO: My copy also included a cover
,

9 sheet entitled Table of Contents.

10 MR. GEHR: That was not part of the original

II agreement.

12 JUDGE LAZO: Ah, someone else has added that.

13 MR. GEHR: That was added.

O i4 JUDGE tAZO: A very usefu1 ehing.

15 MR. GEHR: I'll hang on to it.

16 BY MR. GEHR:

17 Q Mr. Hulse, would you summarize those provisions
18 of the contract which are relevant to the supply of
19 effluent?

20 A Well, the basic document is an option agreement
21 to acquire up to 35,000 acre feet per unit for a maximum

22 of four units for use at Palo Verde or any other power
23 plant site of water to be made available to Salt River

24 and APS from the 91st Avenue Plant and/or the 23rd Avenue
25 Sewage Disposal Plant. The contract also speaks to

.
- - - - - - - -
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i water quality contract, it also speaks to compensation

2 for such water to be delivered. It covers the compensation

3 applicable during the option period as well as the compen-
7-

O 4 sation levels to be used once the option is exercised.

5 Q Is the option on 23rd Avenue effluent to

6 be exercised at any time or at the time only when there
'

7 is not sufficient effluent available at 91st Avenue?

8 A No, the contract makes reference to the

9 fact that if the water is not available from 91st Avenue,

10 it can also be made available, supplemented by water

11 from 23rd Avenue.

12 Q How would you classify the delivery of the

13 effluent in terms of contracts? Is it a fixed amount

O i4 contrect or ere we required to teke 140,000 or 1e it

15 a requirements type contract? .

16 A Mr. Gehr, it is a requirements contract, i

17 while the maximum amount is limited by the contract,

18 the minimum amount is whatever the requirements are

19 for the power production facilities.

20 Q Are there any restrictions on the use of

21 the effluent sold in the contract?

22 A Yes, the effluent can only be used for power

23 production purposes for those units which have construction

24 permits prior to 1995.,

25 Q Is it restricted as to any type of generating
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1 plant?(
2 A Well, generally the contract speaks to Palo

,

3 Verde but there is a section which says it can be used()
4 for other power production facilities.

.

. 5 0 How was the price for the effluent determined
.

6 after the options have been exercised or any of them?
t

7 A At the time the option is exercised, the

8 price is the higher of $20.00 an acre foot or 40% of

9 CAP, I believe it's M and I water prices, not to exceed

10 S30.00 per acre foot,
t

II Q In addition, that is for the water that '

12 will actually be delivered for use at Palo Verde or '

13 some other plant, is that correct?

() 14 A Yes, it would be for the amounts delivered

15 into the pipeline at the 91st Avenue Plant or into a

16 pipeline from 23rd if it were to be used.

17 Q Is there a payment required for the amount

18 which is obligated to be delivered under the exercised

19 option and not taken?

20 A Yes, there's a payment of $2.00 per acre

21 foot for that water.

12 Q During the option period, has it been necessary,

23 to make any option payments and if so, how much?

() 14 A Yes, prior to obtaining a construction permit
1

25 for Palo Verde, the option payments were $1.00 per acre

;

|

!
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I foot. Subsequent to that they go to $2.00 per acre

2 foot and those are option payments which are credited

3 against future purchase price of effluent. tO 4 ;

Q If you know, how much in total option payments

5 have already been paid?

6 A I can't speak to it precisely. It's approxi-
i

7 mately 1.2 million dollars, I believe.

8 Q And that is for the period -- as an other

9 option came due in the near future?

10 A I believe so, and the 82 payment has not

II been made to the best of my knowledge. Basically it

12 is from the time the contract is signed through the

13 end of 1981.

I4
j Q The contract speaks in terms of the option

15 effluent -- effluent under option and subject to purchase

16 as being uncommit./d effluent. What is the committed

17 effluent?

18 A .ne w.tytitted effluent are those that are

19 under prior contractural agreements with Buckeye Irrigation
.

20 District, Arizona Game and Fish and the old water conserva-

21 tion plan or whatever it was called. In otherwords,

22 '

they had prior rights or senior rights.

23 Q The amount of the prior right of Buckeye

24 Irrigation District?

25 A I think is 38.5.

O
i

e
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I Q Is that the total or the amount of just

2 Buckeye Irrigation?

3 A Oh, excuse me, I think that's Buckeye.g
V 4 Is it 35,800 or 38.5, I'm not sure.

5 JUDGE CALLIHAN: What units, Mr. Hulse,

6 please?

7 THE WITNESS: Pardon?

8 JUDGE CALLIGHAN: What units?

9 THE WITNESS: Oh, a'cre feet per unit.

10 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Just for the record.

II THE WITNESS: Thank you.

12 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Thank you.

I3 BY MR. GEHR:

O i4 Q Wou1d you turn to the centrece, Mr. Hu1se.

15 11 Okay, Exhibit A-1.

16 Q Does that spell out what the prior commitment,

17 effluent commitment is?

18 A Yes, sir. That's 30,000 acre feet for

19 Buckeye, 7300 for Arizona Game and Fish and 1200 for

20 U.S. Water Conservation for a total of 38.5.

21 Q I think you previously testified that the
,

22 amount set aside for the water conservation lab is no

23 longer being delivered because that experiment or work

24 has been discontinued?

25 A I think the floods discontinued that experiment

(
, o
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|()
I yes, sir.

2 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Those are acre feet per
'

3 year?

4 THE WITNESS: Acre feet per . year.

5 JUDGE CALLIHAN: I see, thank you.

6 BY MR. GEHR:

7 Q Are all of those commitments -- Exhibit

8 A indicates, does it not that all of those commitments

9 are solely from the 91st Avenue Plant?

10 A Yes, sir.

13 Q You've indicated that a million, approxiruately

12 1.2 million dollars in option payments have been paid

13 which is evidence of the fact that the cortract is currently
Ov 14 in full force and effect?

15 What other evidence of the current effectiveness

16 of the contract is there?

17 A Well, we have notified the city of our con-

18 struction water requirements. We have worked out operating

I9 procedures with the City of Phoenix. Obviously the

20 gate turn-out arrangements have been constructed and

21 the water was -- started delivery from those facilities

22 on I think March 29th of this year.

23 Q So effluent is currently being delivered

O 24 under the contrece for construction gergoees, is thee correct 2

25 A Yes, sir.
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-T12,1 1 Q One of the -- I would like you to turn to Section :

|
2 21 of the agreement, of the contract.() ;

3 A I have it, sir.

4 MR. GEHR: I think this is a critical section

5 of the agreement, under the concerns that have been expressed
f

6 by the Board and others. I would ask Mr. Hulse to read I
!
t

7 section 21 into the record. It is not very long.
'

8 BY MR. GEHR:
i

9 Q Would you proceed, please? I
i

: 10 A Section 21, in caps. Interruption of Delivery of f
f

11 Ef f luent . Section 21.1. Cities shall have the right to |

!
12 refuse to deliver effluent under the terms of this agreement [

13 when the following occurs: A) There exists in the cities

14 a critical need for water to be used for domestic purposes. i

15 B) All other reasonable sources of water, including any
,

16 uncommitted ef fluent in excess of the option effluent have -

17 been exhausted. C) Reasonable steps have been taken to

18 conserve the water supply in the cities, and D), reasonable |

I19 notice of the critical need has been given to the
I

20 participants.

21 When the critical need expires, or when other

22 reasonable sources of water become available, cities can no

O.
23 longer refuse to deliver effluent under the terms of this

I

24 agreement. I

()
25 The cities shall use their best efforts to resume :

l
i

.- _ _ _
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T12,2 1 deliveries of effluent hereunder at the earliest practical

(]) 2 time in the event such deliveries are interrupted in

3 accordance with this Section 21.

4 MS. BERNABEI: Mr. Chairman, this document at
{}

5 this time has not been entered into evidence. I have no

6 problem , but I would like it in the record if this witness is

7 going to be testifying as to the substance.

8 JUDGE LAZO: If this witness is going to be --

9 MS. BERNABEI: Testifying as to the substance

10 and reading from the contract, I would like it introduced into

11 evidence.

12 MR. GEHR: I will offer it in evidence at this

13 time.

14 JUDGE LAZO: Are there any objections? Very well,

15 it may be received in evidence.

16 (Joint Applicants ' Exhibit No.

17 H was thereupon received into

18 evidence.)

19 BY MR. GEHR:

20 Q Apart from the notice criteria for implementing

21 Section 21, what are the three critical criteria that must

22 occur before there can be any interruption in the supply?

23 A There must be a critical need, they must have

24 used all of the reasonable resources, and they must have 1()
25 taken steps to conserve the water supply.
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T12,2 1 Q All right. Now, as to water resources of the

2] cities currently from -- for their domestic supply, for the

3 short term and the long term I expect will be addressed by

4 other witnesses, Mr. Hulse. But is there not also -- does_

5 that not -- do those criteria not also require the city to

6 fully utilize all option effluent in excess of that being --

7 the utilization of all reasonable sources includes the use of

8 all excess ef fluent, is that not true?

9 A Yes. In other words, they have got to use what

10 we are not using, and what the other pararights are not

11 using.

12 0 And currently today as of in 1981, they had

13 excess requirements from the 23rd Avenue plant, is that

14 correct?

15 A They have excess effluent available at the 23rd

16 plant.

17 0 And how much, approximately.

18 A It is around 40 million gallons a day, or some-

19 thing like that. No, wait a minute. 34 million gallons a

20 day are --

21 Q Actual?

22 A Actual.g
V'

23 0 It shows -- the correct number shows in the --

24 A The table.
! O
I 25 0 -- in the exhibit.

|
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T13,4 1 MS. BERNABEI: I am going to object to this

2 question. I am not sure what Mr. Gehr or the witness mean by}
3 excess amount. Do they mean excess above existing commitments?

r3 4 I am also unclear what the Exhibit is that the witness isV
5 referring to.

6 JUDGE LAZO: I will just ask Mr. Gehr to rephrase

7 the question.

8 MR. GEHR: Yes.

9 BY MR. GEHR:

10 0 In your analysis of the quantity of effluent

11 available against the requirements for Palo Verde for three

12 units of operation, you relied solely on the effluent

13

.O available or being processed, or to be processed from the

14 91st Avenue plant, is that not correct?

15 A That is correct.

16 Q And does that mean that under your analysis that

17 all of the effluent from the 23rd Avenue plant would be

18 available to the City of Phoenix for -- or the other cities --

19 for use before they -- which -- before they could interrupt

20 the supply of the amount going to Palo Verde?

21 A Yes, sir.

22 0 And that amount you were starting to look up in
O

23 one of the Exhibits?,

:

24 A Exhibit F -- Exhibit E, excuse me, page two of

'

i 25 two shows that the average daily flows from 23rd Avenue,

I
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T12,5 I historical for 1981, at 35.8 million gallons per day, and

O 2 thee is in the ne19hdorhooa oe 38 to 40,000 ecre-feet ger

3 year.

Q 4 Q And if there is at any time excess effluent

5 coming out of 91st Avenue, which is not required for Palo

6 Verde, would they also be required to utilize that effluent

7 before they interrupt that supply?

8 A Yes, sir.

9 Q If you know, has the City of Phoenix made any

10 arrangements for the exchange or disposal or use, exchange

11 or use of the effluent from 23rd Avenue plant which would --
P

12 could be used to supplement their water supply? '

13 A Not that I am aware of, sir.

14 Q Did Mr. Stephens provide the cities with a

15 letter indicating an intent or other intention to serve notice

16 under Section 217

17 A The question, Mr. Gehr, is has Mr. Stephens or

18 anyone else notified the cities?

19 0 No, I did not state it correctly.

20 I am going to start all over.
;

21 I will ask that a letter dated December 9, 1981

22 to Mr. Russell D. Hulse from Mr. Bill Stephens be marked|

23 Joint Applicants' Exhibit I. I

24 ///

15 ///
,
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T12,6 I (Whereupon, the document referr-

'

2 ed to was marked as Joint

3 Applicants' Exhibit No. I for

4 identification.)

5 BY MR. GEHR:

6 0 Mr. Hulse, would you explain what Joint
;

7 Applicants' Exhibit I is? -

8 A It is a letter dated December 9, 1981, from Mr.
:

9 Stephens to myself, in which he indicates to me that in

I10 January of 1984, rhey plan to exercise their right to refuse

11 to deliver the full amount of effluent under contract, based

12 on the fact that there exists -- they anticipate there will

13 exist a critical need at that time, and that other reasonableQ
14 sources are not available.

15 0 specifically, the later letter states, does it

16 not, under B, that the quote, the likelihood of other

17 reasonable sources of water becoming available by that time

18 is questionable?

19 A That is exactly the words, sir.

20 0 Are all the cities mentioned in the notice, in

21 the letter -- are they all of the parties to the contract?

22 A No, sir. Youngtown is missing. |

23 Q And basically this letter is merely a statement

- 24 of their -- that they intend to do something sometime in the

25 future as to some unknown quantity of effluent, is that

|

- . _ . _
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T12,7 1 correct?

({} 2 A That is correct.

3 Q The full -- what is the full amount of effluent

4 under the contract?(}
5 A The full amount of contract -- of the contract --

6 effluent under the contract option is 140,000 acre-feet. Per

7 year.

8 Q And;that is more than twice what is required per

9 year for the Palo Verde plants.

10 A That is correct, and particularly in the year, in

11 January of 1984, we are only looking at having one unit in

12 service at that time, so --'

13 MS. BERNABEI: I am going to object to this line0
14 of questioning. There hs been no foundation laid. This

15 witness has not been qualified to talk about the needs in the

16 Palo Verde plant. He specifically said that he was not

17 qualified to speak of them, and we haven't had foundation

18 laid for him to speculate at this point about whether or not

19 140,000 is enough or twice as much or three' times as much as

20 the needs of the plant.

21 JUDGE LAZO: All right, to the extent that the;

'
22 response have gone in that direction ,we sustain the

O
23 objection. The witness has been presented as an expert on the

24 contract.

25 MR. GEHR: well, if I may, Mr. Chairman, when we

|
:
l

- , _ _ _ ___ _ . _ _ . _ ,
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T12,8 1 introduced Joint Applicants' Exhibit A, we established that

() 2 the requirements were those which had been furnished to him |

3 by the engineers, and if they want me to rephrase the

(]) 4 question to state that the quantity of 140,000 is more than

5 twice what the engineers have advised them are the !

t

6 requirements for Palo Verde, I shall do so. I think this is

7 just -- I don't see why it is necessary.

8 JUDGE LAZO: Well, I don't think you have to do

9 that.
p

10 MS. BERNABEI: I would also make the objection

11 that most of these questions are leading questions, and I

12 would appreciate it if Mr. Gehr would not lead the witness.

("% 13 MR. GEHR: I would deny that they have been
. (,/

14 leading questions. They have always given an alternative to

15 answer either one way or another.

16 JUDGE LAZO: Well, let us proceed. Ms. Bernabei,

17 when you talk, could you get a little closer to the

18 microphone?

19 Ms. BERNABEI: Sure.

20 JUDGE LAZO: Thank you.

21 BY MR. GEHR:

22 0 In light of the very substantial amount of
) ,

23 excess ef fluent available to the cities, do you consider the
|

24 '

risk of interruption. of effluent to the -- of the effluent. ()
25 supply under Section 21 to Palo Verde to be minimal or remote?

|

. . _- . . . - - - .
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|
T12,9 1 MS. BERNABEI: We would object to the form of the

([) 2 question. It assumes facts not in evidence; that there is

3 an excess amount available to the cities. I don't believe

() 4 this witness has testified to that. He has testified to the

5 amount available from the 91st Avenue treatment plant. I do

6 not believe he has testified as to the needs, and what an

7 excess need to the cities would be, and I believe that is

8 what this question goes to.

9 If I misunderstood, I will withdraw the objection.

10 As the question stands, I believe he is talking about
.

11 excess need to the city, which is what the provision in the

12 contract speaks to.

13 JUDGE LAZO: Well, we have the two numbers in the()
14 record. The 140' 000 acre-feet per year from the contract,,

15 and the estimates which have come in in the recent exhibits

16 as to what would be required in the year '85, so the two
.

. 17 numbers are in the record.

18 MR. GEHR: There is also in the record the

19 fact that there is 40,000 acre-feet available, approximately

20 40,;000 acre-feet of ef fluent available to the cities for

21 use from the 23rd Avenue --
,

,

22 JUDGE LAZO: From the 23rd Avenue plant.,

23 MR. GEHR: -- plant, and that is present today,

| 24 and it is not included in any of the availability estimates
)

25 that Mr. Hulse has utilized.

;
I

._
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T12,10 1 JUDGE LAZO: Well, maybe it was the word " excess"

() 2 that Counselor objected to.
|

| 3 MR. GEHR: Well, the problem is the excess is not
t

() 4 the excess of their water needs. The problem is -- the word

|
5 " excess" comes from the contract. The cities are required to

i

6 use excess effluent over that which is uncommitted, and that '

7 includes the 40,000 feet from the 23rd Avenue plant. Those

8 were the words that we established were in the contract, in

9 section 21.1 specifically, all other reasonable sources of

10 water, including any uncommitted _ ef fluent in excess of the
i

11 option effluent have been exhausted. They have to exhaust the I

12 use of that excess ef fluent before they can interrupt

13 supply.(]);

14 JUDGE LAZO: Well, and you want this witness to
i

15 give you his opinion as to the interpretation of that
!

16 contract. I think that is perfectly proper.

17 MR. GEHR: And I was now asking him on a '

18 conclusion, based on the amount of excess effluent that was

19 available to the cities for use, did he consider, and this

20 was a question I was not permitted to get an answer to, did
,

21 he consider that the risk of interruption of supply was

22 minimal or remote? Was minimal or -- yeah. I will leave it

23 the way I have it. Minimal or remote?

20 MS. BERNABEI: I will repeat my objection. I

25 don't believe there are facts in evidence from this witness
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T12,11 1 that show the excess effluent available to the cities. I

() 2 believe that is a calculation that includes figures that this

3 witness has not testified to. He has testified to what is

() 4 available. He has not testified to -- I guess what I am

5 saying is that I believe the wording of the contract has to

6 do with other than committed uses of that water, or effluent.

7 Other resources means actual need rather than

8 committed need, I believe, and I don't believe he has

9 testified to other than what is committed, according to the

10 contract. Under this interpretation, there would never be

11 sources -- there would always be sources available to

12 satisfy the cities in time of critical need.

13 JUDGE LAZO: But that one of those sources would
.O.

14 be the ef fluent from the 23rd Avenue plant, you agree with

15 that.

16 MS. BERNABEI: That is correct.

17 JUDGE LAZO: And he has testified as to how much

18 ef fluent would be available f rom there. Well, I am afraid
,

1
1

19 I am going to have to overrule your objection. I think he
'

20 should answer the question, should be permitted to answer.

21 WITNESS HULSE: Mr. Gehr, I think that -- I l

|

22 obviously feel that the chances of Section 21 being invoked,

23 based upon the projections on availability provided by

24 various parties, and the requirements provided by engineering

15 construction division on the requirements, there is a great

-
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1 deal of water lef t over, and that it is very difficult for me

O 2 to perceive that there would be anything but the very

3 slightest possibility that Section 21 would ever be invoked.

O 4 BY aa. 08Ha=

5 0 I would like to now turn to the negotiations

6 which have been taking place, or have taken place in the '

7 last several months, Mr. Hulse.

8 MR. DEWEY: Your Honor, I would like to, or

9 Staff would l'ike to interject a point at this time. We can

10 appreciate the fact that the Applicant perhaps feels like it
,

11 is necessary to get into negotiations between itself and the '

12 water association. It seems to the Staff, however, that this

13 is in the nature of a private dispute which might eventually

14 result in litigation, the outcome of which would be

15 conjectural and speculative, and I think this Board could

16 spend many, many hours, and perhaps even days, on this

17 subject, to decide what are the possible outcomes, and it

18 would be very speculative.
!

19 Now, the fact of the matter is, to the Staff's

20 understanding, there has never been a shortage in water

21 effluent at Palo Verde, and we are talking about something

22 that may never happen, and we just don't feel that this

23 Board should concern itself with such speculative matters. |

|

24 This is in the same type of frame that we have already |

25 discussed with the Indian, Pima-Maricopa lawsuit, and I am

!

!

|
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1 just very worried that we are just going to just get deeper

() 2 and deeper in the subject, and I don't think it is really

3 appropriate.
,

'() 4 MS. BERNABEI: Mr. Chairman, I would disagree.

5 This contract is the basis for most of the water that is to

6 operate three nuclear plants. In fact, it is what I would

7 say is probably the most important reason that we are here

8 in this hearing today. Applicant has seen fit to put on as

9 their direct witness the man who knows most about this

10 contract. Mr. Stephens, in whose testimony this Board'has

11 been very interested, has testified that this section, Section

12 21 of the contract, has already been invoked, and Mr. Hulse

(]) 13 is now testifying about ihy he doesn't think this is going

14 to happen in the future.

15 Those negotiations, which I would consider both

16 parties at this point have waived any privilege to, are of

17 utmost importance to this Board in its decision, its

18 determination of whether or not this contract is going to

19 prevent an adequate supp1y of water for the plants.

20 JUDGE LAZO: Mr. Gehr, what is the purpose of

21 this line of questioning?

22 MR. GEHR: Well, basically it is intended to be'

{)
23 responsive to the Board's memorandum decision denying our

24
{)

motion for summary disposition of contention number five, in

'

25 which the Board noted that Mr. Stephens had sent you a letter, l

't

, - - - - e
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1 I believe, dated March 10, 1982, which included reference to

O 2 seceton 21, inc1uded reference to meeters heine nesoeieeed

3 respecting the contract. I have no desire to get into the

O 4 nesoeieetons if the Boerd is noe interested. I have no

5 reluctance to do so, and if the Board wishes to hear it, we

6 will proceed with it.

7 I think that Counsel for the Staff is perfectly

8 right, that it is not germane, if I could ask one more

9 question of the witness.

10 BY MR. GEHR:

11 Q Namely, Mr. Hulse, is there any provision in the

12 contract which permits reopening by any party or permits

13 termination' earlier than its normal term?

14 A No, sir.

15 MR. GEHR: No, we have a contract that has a

16 term expiring some 40 years, 2035, whatever it is, for some

17 long period cf time, longer, I think, than our license for our

18 p lant , or about that long, anyhow. At any rate, it is for a

19 long period, term of years. There is no provision calling

20 for a reopening. There is no provision which permits either

21 party to terminate. Both parties are bound for the term of

22 the contract, and the fact that the parties got together and

13 . considered changes to the contract is, I imagine, not

24 germane, but we are not reluctant to tell you what the scope

25 of those negotiations have been.

.-- . . -. __ -- . . . .
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MS. BERNABEI: Mr. Chairman, may I address that?13-1 g

JUDGE LAZO: Very well, Please.
- 24

MS. BERNABEI: We have spoken to Mr. iStephens
3

about that and much of what he has said to us has been4,

5 crystalized in his testimony in a limited appearance yester-

6 day. I believe this contract and the interpretation of

this contract, as we intend to get into on cross examination,
7

has been subject to a lot of dispute between APS and theg

Army Corps of Engineers and now the cities, and that these9

neg tiations and the substance of them are going to reveal
10

that this kind of differing interpretation is continuedgg

32 up to the present day. Therefore, we do think that it is
!

13 imPortant.

MR. GEHR: There's one thing I must add, Mr.j4

15 Chairman, please, and that is the statement by Counsel that

16 the cities had given the notice required under Section 21.

17 And I don't recall precisely what Mr. Stephens said in his

18 limited appearance, but that is not the case. We purposely

introduced the letter dated December 9, 1981, to demonstrate
19

20 that fact and that is the only letter. And that is a letter

21 n t from the cities, as required by the contract, it's a

lette: from Mr. Phil Stephens, executive director for the| 22

.Ol

23 Arizona Municipal Water Users Association, which is not

24 authorized to give the notice and includes -- I believe,

O
25 the contract is not with the Municipal Water Users Associa-
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13-2 1 tion. It only refers to some of the parties to the contract.

f'T 2 It does not state that this as a notice. It's a statement
V

3 of a plan to give a notice if certain things continue. That

4 is not a notice. We have not been notified and I'm sure
)

5 there can't be any dispute on that score.

6 JUDGE LAZO: Mr. Hulse, I understand that you're

7 actively engaged in the negotiations under the contract.

3 I think it would be helpful for our purposes if you could

9 simply enumerate the subjects that are under renegotiation,

10 not the details, but simply what subjects are there that

11 are presently up for renegotiation as far as the parties are

12 concerned?

13 WITNESS HULSE: Well, Mr. Chairman, let me say

.O
14 that the task force or the team that was negotiating with

15 Mr. Stephens and his team on this agreement have quit
,

16 negotiating and it's now in the hands of a projected meeting

17 of our CEO with the mayors of various cities.

18 JUDGE LAZO: Well, then you yourself are not

19 actively negotiating?

20 WITNESS HULSE: We are not today actively

i 21 negotiating. Now, Mr. Stephens was a team leader for a

22 team. I was a team leader. And I have every reason to

O
23 believe that once we get this hearing behind us, we can

24 get some man hours and some time to continue negotiations.
O

25 However, the issues here are trying to appreciate the fact
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13-3 1 that the compensation levels for the water, while they

(]) 2 might have been thought to have been reasonable in 1973,

3 in today's world, they are probably not reasonable figures.

(]) 4 JUDGE LAZO: You said compensation?

5 WITNESS HULSE: Compensation levels. So

6 compensation levels of payment for the effluent is certainly

7 one item. I think we've heard the cities loud and clear

8 about the need to make plans to have water exchanges to

9 take care of these shortages. What we're attempting to do

10 is to change the -- from blocks of options to some

11 commitments on taking effluent, so that they can make plans

12 and depend upon that water being available. We knew at

13 the time that we signed this agreement, we had an optionr-)V
14 for a maximum of 35 thousand acre feet per unit. If I'm

15 permitted to say so, it's my general feeling that that's

16 an excess of what we need today and that therefore, we

17 are trying to realistically approach that system of using

18 more realistic figures as to the needs of the Palo Verde

19 Units.

20 As will be shown by other witnesses, since this contract ses
;
t

21 written, there's been an overall ground water plan developed for the s"atea

22 There's a CAP allocation been developed which Mr. Steiner

23 will dircuss. And I believe he will tell you that in the
,

!

24 formulation of those allocations, it has been predicated on

25 the basis of 140 thousand acre feet of sewage effluent being

i

I
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13-4 1 available to the utilities.

(]) 2 What we're trying to do is then structure the

3 timing of the taking of that effluent to coincide with

(~') 4 the general CAP allocation and still not exceed the amount
'u

5 of effluent we had under option, under this original

6 agreement. So that we will have some different concept

7 of how we can use the effluent for power production or

8 other purposes associated with our utility business, we

9 are also trying to finalize some numbers and some time

10 frame so that the cities can make definitive plans to

11 supplement their water supply. We have agreed to take from

12 the requirements a concept where we only pay for what we

rs 13 took in any particular year so that they can firm up their

\~)
14 financial planning to agree to a taker-pay arrangement.

15 In other words, we increase the compensation level and

16 dollars per acre foot. We also agree to pay for so many

17 acre feet per year whether we use that much or not, so

18 that they can firm up their financial planning for the

19 development of their water facilities.

I think that's basically the items that we've14 20

21 had in the discussion.

MR. GEHR: May I ask a couple of -- perhaps --22

O
23 leading questions, but I'll get to the point first.

BY MR. GEHR:24

O
15 0 ' Were there any changes suggested as to limiting

-

|

.
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14-1 1 the source of water for the Palo Verde Plants to either --

O 2 ^ res- we nea ereea ia trvias to free ue the

3 water so they could do their planning. We had restricted

C 4 -- said that it would meet their needs out of our 91st

5 - plant only. Therefore, they could make arrangements to use

6 the 23rd Avenue facility for something else.

7 There was also a restriction -- excuse me. One

8 of the things that was becoming -- could appear to become

9 cumbersome was the fact that there is no contract. It was

10 such that until they could fully meet their 140 thousand

11 feet that we had under option at 91st and 23rd, they were

12 not allowed to build additional plants within a certain

n 13 service area or certain geographical area for other purposes .

U
14 Again, I think recognizing that the more practical approach

15 to some of these small situations, such as golf courses and

16 such, or where developers develop a total community such

17 as Arrowhead Ranches or the Gainey Ranch, it makes since

18 to put in a very small plant whereby they take the local

19 sewage and give it certain treatments and then use it for

20 irrigation of the golf course facilities. Those are very

21 minimal, about four-tenths of a million gallons per day --

22 or what is that -- something less than 500 acre feet per

O
23 year or something like that for each of those installations.

24 We've agreed that -- all we've asked is the city warrants

25 that t. hey will meet our needs under the revised requirements

'
-_ _
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14-2 1 that we're trying to work out with them and that we would

() 2 not attempt to restrict their ability to build other

3 facilities as long as they could meet their delivery

() 4 requirements of the amended agreement.

5 I think what we're basically trying to do,

6 both parties, is take an agreement and put it in today's

7 world. This is-very common in the utility business today.

8 One of the other items that we have discussed is if we

9 were to get a revised agreement with the rightterms and

10 conditions and restrictions lifted that paragraph 21 would

11 not apply to the Palo Verde deliveries -- or the concepts

12 here in paragraph 21 would not apply to Palo Verde deliver-

{} 13 ies.

14 MR. GEHR: I think that disposes of the Staff's j

15 objection.

16 JUDGE LAZO: Would you go further, Mr. Gehr, |

|

17 as far as direct questioning on this subject of negotiation?

18 We were. interested in knowing just what subjects, what

19 issues were being negotiated.

20 MR. GEHR: He has -- no. I think Mr. Hulse

21 has given you a fairly complete picture of the subjects.

22 We have not gotten into the cost or the ultimate values

23 there. If we want to get talking into the increased number

24 of dollars per year, we can have him go to that, but I
s

25 did not have any addit'ional --

- __ _ ___________
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14-3 1 JUDGE LAZO: Well, as far as financial matters

() 2 are concerned regarding the renegotiations, that's just

3 not a matter that we feel has any particular relevance to

(]) 4 this proceeding. As far as the subject of the renegotiation s

5 are concerned, I think probably we've explored it to the

6 depth that we think we should. Counsel for Intervenors

^

will be able to cross examine within the scope of the

8 direct that you've heard. I think that should satisfy you.

9 I hope it does.

10 MS. BERNABEI: I see no problem.

11 JUDGE LAZO: All right. Fine. Mr. Gehr, do

12 you have any further direct testimony of this witness?

r's 13 MR. GEHR: Well, I think we'd probably better
Q

14 get into the record the Tolleson effluent agreement. It

15 was filed in connection with some supplement we found on

16 the Environmental Report, I believe; but nonetheless, I'd

17 like to have it in this record.

18 JUDGE LAZO: In the nature of a complete record,

19 let's go ahead and do it.

20 MR. GEHR: This will be Joint Applicants'

21 Exhibit J.

22 (The documenE referred to was

23 marked for identification as

| 24 Joint Applicants' Exhibit J.)

()
25 ///
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1 BY MR. GEHR:

() 2 Q -Mr. Hulse, would you explain what Exhibit J is?

3 And I notice that it is in two separate, stapled documents,

I
/~ 4 both of them constituting Exhibit J.U'

'

5 A Exhibit J is the agreement for the sale and

6 purchase of waste water effluent. The parties to that

7 agreement are the City of Tolleson, Arizona Public Service

8 and the Salt River Project. And it's dated effective

9 June 12, 1981. And if there's two separate documents, I

10 guess there's an amendment to that. Amendment Number 1 to
.

11 this agreement, same partier, entered into the 12th of June

12 -- no -- 12th of November, 19 81.

13 MS. BERNABEI: Perhaps.we could have that marked

14 as Exhibit K to make the record clear.

15 MR. GEHR: The Counsel for Intervenor has

16 asked that the amendment be marked as Applicants' Exhibit J

17 to clarify the matter -- K. We will so request that be

18 done.

19 JUDGE LAZO: We would prefer that. I think it

20 will make it easier. So Amendment Number 1 will be

21 Applicants' Exhibit K.

22 (The document referred to was
Ov

13 marked for identification as

24 Joint Applicants' Exhibit K.)

O
25 MR. GEHR: I now move that Joint Applicants'

.
_ . . .
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1 Exhibits I, J, and K be admitted into evidence.

(]) 2 JUDGE LAZO: Is there any objection?

3 MR. DEWEY: No objection.

'

4 MS. BERNABEI: I have no objection.('a)
5 JUDGE LAZO: Very well. They may be received.

6 (The documents referred to,

7 having been previously marked for

8 identification as Joint Applicants'

9 Exhibits I, J, and K, were
'

10 received in evidence.)

11 BY MR. GEHR:

12 Q Mr. Hulse, if you know, has the Tolleson

13 Effluent Agreement, as reflected in Joint Applicants'
e O

14 Exhibits J and K, been implemented?

15 A Yes. Construction water was taken under these

16 agreements starting on March 15th and terminating on

17 March 29th.

18 Q And option payments have been paid or --

19 A The option payments are being paid or will be

20 paid. This agreement has been assigned to the Palo Verde

21 participants.

22 Q Do you have anything further you wish to addg
O

13 about this agreement?

24 MS. BERNABEI: I'm going to object to the form

(a"S
25 of the question. I don't if what this gentleman is goin;

_ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ - _ - _ _ _ _ _ _ _ ._. _ _
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1 to say is relevant or not based on that question.

O 2 *R. GzuR: raraoa me.

3 MS. BERNABEI: I'm going to object to the form

O 4 or ene auestioa eaa de11 eve it oatte for seecu1eesoa-
5 MR. GEHR: I'll withdraw the question. I have

6 nothing further of this witness.

7 JUDGE LAZO: The witness is available for cross

8 examination, Ms. Bernabei. Do we want to --

9 MS. BERNABEI: Could we have a few minutes.

10 JUDGE LAZO: -- take a few minutes.

11 MS. BERNABEI: Thank you.

12 JUDGE LAZO: We'll take our mid-afternoon

13 recess a little bit early and come back -- will 15 minutes

14 be sufficient?

15 MS. BERNABEI: That should be fine.

16 JUDGE LAZO: Fine. Thank you. Off the record.

17 (Brief recess.)

18 JUDGE LAZO: Will the hearing come to order

19 please. Counselor, are you ready to proceed?

20 MS. BERNABEI: Yes, I am.

21 JUDGE LAZO: Thank you.

22 MS. BERNABEI: I'm going to ask the witness, if
J

23 the Board permits, to approach the chagz which is why

.24 I stood up.

25 JUDGE LAZO: Surely.

- - . - . ._ _ - - - - _ _ _ _ _ - _ _ _ _ _ _ _
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1 1

CROSS EXAMINATION '

/~T 2
(/ BY MS. BERNABEI:

3
0 Okay. Mr. Hulse, can you explain, once again,

f 4
what the two top lines on that chart are?5

5
A The black line is the effluent available out

6
of the 91st Avenue Plant on a monthly basis for use at

7
Palo Verde -- or for -- let's see -- effluent available

8
out of 91st Avenue Plant in excess of the water needed for

9
senior rights, for instance, Buckeye and Arizona Game and

Fish Commission.
,

11
JUDGE LAZO: And we would let the record show

12
that when you're referring to the chart, you're referring

.(]) to Joint Applicants' Exhibit A.

14
WITNESS HULSE: Yes, sir. The blue line is the

15
91st Avenue number, plus that available from the Tolleson

16
Treatment, the top line.

17
BY MS. BERNABEI:

18
Q Now, am I correct, sir, that you testified that

19 you got these figures from what's been marked as Applicants'
20

Exhibit 3, that is the MAG figures? Is that correct?

21
A Those tables -- that graph was constructed from

22

(~}
the MAG projections on available effluent in 1979.

23
Q And am I right, the MAG productions did not

24
include the Tolleson figures that are incorporated in this

{}}
chart? Is that right?
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1 A That is correct. The MAG figures only address

() 2 the 91st Avenue Plant.

3 Q And those figures also did not make projections

() 4 for 1987. Is that correct?

'

5 A Not on a monthly basis. I believe that's

6 correct.

7 Q And therefore, 1987 are your own projections,

8 I assume, from the 1985 and 1986 data?

9 A It's my understanding they made an annual

10 projection for 1987 and we spread those on a monthly basis,

11 the same as previous years.

12 0 Now, this kind of chart is usually done with

13 bar1. Is that correct? Let me lay some foundation for that(]) .

14 These are monthly average figures. Is that correct?

15 A That is correct.1

16 Q And this chart, actually to ta more accurate,

17 should have been done in a bar manner. Is that correct?

18 A- That's a matter of opinion.

19 Q In other words, what I'm talking about is, for

20 instance, from January to February of 1985, the average

21 -monthly amount does not go down. The average monthly amount

22 is a certain amount throughout the month, 'and that often
( s)u

23 these charts are done with bars drawn down, since t0e

243 average monthly amount is precisely that, one figure for tia
(G

25 month.

_ ._ .
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1 A Could be -- yes, there's one figure for the

rd'- 2 month and that's what the change of direction indicates on

3 that graph.

O 4 0 uow, the fleures for the To11eson P1ene, ere

5 those average monthly amounts? Do you know?

6 A I believe the Tolleson Plant is a straight

7 700 acre feet per month, at or on top of that, and they

8 are not variable month for month as the City of Phoenix'

9 are, for the smaller system.

10 0 Therefore, there would be no variation from one
,

11 month to the next in terms of the Tolleson figures. Is

12 that correct?

13 A very little difference if any.

14 Q So unlike the average monthly figures used for

15 the 91st Avenue Treatement Plant, the Tolleson figures are

16 what we would call monthly figures on an annual average

1 17 basis?

18 .A Yes.

19 Q And am I not right that the -- let me ask the

20 question in another way. The average monthly figures for
,

: 21 the 91st Avenue Treatment vary considerably -- is that

22- correct -- from month to month?Q
23 A That's because of the large base in which they |

24(] operate.

25 JUDGE COLE: I'm sorry. I didn't hear that, sir .

t
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1 WITNESS HULSE: Because of the large base on

O 2 which they operate and the large area, there are many

3 factors that influence that.

4 BY MS. BERNABEI:

5 0 And one of those factors is temperature. Is

6 that correct, sir?

7 A Yes, ma'am.

8 Q And one of the factors that would influence that

9 would be humidity. Is that right?

10 A I don't think I want to speculate as to what's

11 causing the monthly fluctuations. I really don't have a

12 good handle on that. Maybe Mr. Steytler can answer that

O is eueetion.

14 0 Well, it's probably fair to say that during

15 warmer and hot months that they're higher. You could say

16 that, couldn't you?

17 A I can say that in the summer months, the

38 availability is higher. Yes. That's obvious from the

19 graph.

20 0 I'm talking about the average monthly figures

21 and their variance. And you have said that they do vary

O 22 accordine to temeereture, due you don't know if ther very

23 according to humidity because you're not an expert in that.

^ wett, e11 1 cea ser tro= the 9reva is obviou 1v ;O 24

25 they peak in summer months. Now, that's when the high
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1 temperatures are in Phoenix. I don't know -- August, it

() 2 appears and sometimes September is the high month for the

3 year where the humidity may be at that particular time.

() 4 0 Do you have figures on the average -- average

5 monthly figures for the Tolleson Plant or has APS done those

6 figures?

7 A The figure that we have from the -- Jack Muir
.

8 -- from the director of Water and Sewers for Tolleson, has

9 been a flat 700 acre feet per month.

10 0 And therefore, in any of your estimates or

11 calculations, you have assumed an average monthly amount
,

12 of precisely the same amount for each month?

(]) 13 A I believe that is correct for Tolleson.

14 Q Mr. Hulse, you said that you were familiar with

15 negotiations for the original contract in 1973. Is that

16 correct? You're familiar with the contract for purchase

17 of effluent from the 91st Avenue Treatment Plant. Is that.

18 correct?

19 A Yes. I've read it. And it's obviously a base

20 on which we're negotiating.
.

21 Q And you were familiar with the negotiations

~^ 22 about that contract. Is that correct?(d
23 A I did not participate and was not involved in

24 the negotiations on that original contract.
)

25 0 Is it fair to say that since 1973, you have

. -
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1 been knowledgeable about the contents of that contract?

(]) 2 A Yes, ma'am.

3 JUDGE LAZO: Ms. Bernabei, would you be more

() 4 comfortable seated or do you prefer --,

5 MS. BERNABEI: I would be more comfortable,
.

6 yet there are a number of exhibits I'd like to show the

7 witness.

8 JUDGE LAZO: Fine.

9 MS. BE RNABEI: I realize it's difficult to hear.

10 JUDGE LAZO: It's just going to make it

11 uncomfortable for you to drag that thing around with you.

12 MS. BERNABEI: Okay. I have a number of letters

13 that I'd like to show the witness and hopefully introduce
)

14 into evidence. We seem to have a problem. We didn't

15 make enough copies I'm afraid. We can provide them to the

16 court reporter later if that's possible.-

17 JUDGE LAZO: Yes. I don't see any problem.

18 But you must assure me that you will do that.

19 MS. BERNABEI: I promise.

20 JUDGE LAZO: So the reporter will have three

21 copies. And I guess we have a problem too. Are we going
.

22 to use the Greek Alphabet or shall we start with ---

23 MS. BERNABEI: That's fine with me. Roman

24 Numeral I --

25 MR. GEHR: Alpha, beta.

..
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t

1 JUDGE LAZO: How about Roman Numerals?

( 2 MS. BERNABEI: Roman Numerals are fine.

3 MR. GEHR: May I inquire if -- how many of these

() '

4 letters there are going to be? This is a letter -- the

5 first one, I notice, is a letter dated March 1977, to Mr. ;

e

6 Hulse. If there are going to be questions about this |

7 letter, it may be worthwhile to give him all the letters,
.

8 give him a chance to review them and then he'll be able

9 to respond more promptly instead of calling a recess every |
4

10 time to let him read the letter. !
'

a

II MS. BERNABEI: I believe the witness is fairly
!

i

12 familiar with these. And we did -- some of these letters

(]) 13 are letters written to and from Mr. Van Brunt and we did
4

14 use them in his deposition, so I assume --

15 MR. GEHR: But he's not familiar with Mr.

16 Van Brunt's deposition. That's the point. Nor is he
'

17 familiar with all the documents that you've inquired about

18 or produced at that time or whatever. .

19 MS. BERNABEI: Perhaps we could see if the

20 witness is having problems. If he is, then we can recess. I

21 JUDGE LAZo: Well, let's try it and see what

r's 22 happens.
V

~23 (The documents referred to were ;

24 marked for identification as

25 Joint Intervenors' Exhibit I.).

, . . . , . . .- - .-
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500TIS,1 1 BY MS. BERNABEI:

2 O Okay , Mr . Hu ls e , I am going to place before you

3 what has been marked as Intervenor's Exhibit I, marked for

O 4 identificetion. Heve you seen ehee document before2

5 A Let me look at it a minute. Yes, ma'am, I

6 remember seeing that letter.

7 Q And what is it, please? Identify it for us.

8 A It is a letter signed by Mr. H.W. Worthington,

9 study manager for the Department of Army U.S. Corps of

10 Engineers. It is written to me. In which he apparently

11 raises the concept of routing the CAP canal through Palo

12 Verde, as opposed to using effluent for cooling water.

O 13 o ox r ^ad eaoener fouaaetioa auestioa, this is a

14 true and accurate representation of the letter, is that

15 correct?

16 A To the best of my knowledge. I have -- you know,

17 without an original, I can't --

18 Q Mr. Worthington wrote you about waste management

19 options for the cities in this letter, is that correct?
,

20 A Well, I don't -- I don't -- I think the thrust of
_

21 the letter is the concept of routing the CAP canal water

22 through the co3 ling towers of Palo Verde.

23 0 Right. I am asking you about the first line in
1

- 24 the second paragraph.

25 A Water management options for local government.
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T15,2 1 Q Right, and the date on this letter is March 4,

O 2 '977, te enae correct 2

3 A That is correct.
,

O 4 o ^aa == or " arch 4- '977, you h a coatr ce t

5 am talking about APS had a contract for purchase of ef fluent

6 for the Palo Verde plants, is that correct?

7 A That is correct.

8 0 But nonetheless, Mr. Worthington wrote you on

9 March 4, 1977, to talk about other possible ways to cool the

10 cooling towers of Palo Verde, is that correct?<

11 A That is what it appears to be, yes.

12 Q And his suggestion was the use of CAP water, is

13 that right? ?

14 A That is correct.

15 Q Now, if you can remember, in 1977 --

16 MR. GEHR: If the chairman please, he does not

17 talk about cooling the cooling towers. It is simply stated

18 that -- the letter states, simply stated, this scheme in

19 question would call for the use of Central Arizona Project

20 water as a coolant, on a once-through basis. That is not

21 cooling tower.

- 22 WITNESS HULSE: Cycled through the heat exchangers

23 you are correct.

24 MS. BERNABEI: I am sorry, I was repeating what |O 1

25 the witness had testified to.
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T15,3 1 MR. GEHR: Well, that was a misstatement.

() 2 MS. BERNABEI: That is fine. I believe the

3 witness can correct his testimony.if he.has misstated

f] 4 something.

5 BY MS. BERNABEI:

6 Q In any case, the letter is talking about --

7 suggesting an alternative to effluent for use in cooling at

3 Palo Verde, is that correct?

9 A Yes.

10 Q Now, on March 4, 1977, the Army Corps of

11 Engineers was working on what has become known as the MAG 208

12 study, is that right?

13 A I believe that was a predecessor of that, yes.{])
14 0 And the MAG 208 study or its predecessor was to

15 develop a plan for waste management in this region of

16 Arizona, is that correct?

17 A Whatever MAG 208 stands for. That is one of those

18 acronyms you lose -- you lose memory of where it starts, I

19 guess.

20 Q But the purpose of the MAG 208 study was to

21 develop a waste management program for this region of

22 Arizona, is that right?
)

23 A Waste water management.

24 0 Waste water management. And Mr. Wortnington in73
V

25 this letter wrote you in pursuance of his responsibilities in

.
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T15,4 1 development of that program, is that right?

O 2 A I eesume so.

3 Q And it appears from the letter that Mr.

O 4 Woreat e on aid =oe oo ider tue 1 eue or wa t weter wo=1de

5 be used to cool Palo Verde a closed issue, is that correct?

6 MR. GEHR: State that again, please?

7 MS. BERNABEI: Certainly.

8 BY MS. BERNABEI:

9 Q It appears from this letter, does it not, that

10 Mr. Worthington was considering the possibility that other
,

11 sources of water other than ef fluent might be used to cool

12 Falo verde, is that right?

13 MR. GEHR: Objection. The letter speaks for

14 itself as to what Mr. Worthington's mind was. Now, we don't

15 need to go any further than that.

16 MS. BERNABEI: I am asking this --

17 MR. GEHR: We cannot -- it is improper to ask

18 the witness the question, and I let one go by, about what

19 Mr. Worthington intended or what he was doing. The witness

20 doesn't know what is in Mr.Worthington's mind, what his

21 intent is. The witness received a letter, and unless the

p 22 letter explains what his purpose was and what his intent was,
V

23 then that is all that can be said.

24 MS. BERNABEI: I believe this witness does know

25 why Mr.Worthington wrote the letter, and what was -- he has
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T15,5 1 testified as to what his purpose is, and I believe he can also

) 2 testify as to his intent. I think it is important in terms

3 of the interpretation of the contract that this w itness has

) 4 testified to for effluent.

5 MR. GEHR: As I read the letter, there is nothing_

6 in this letter that says anything about a contract. There

7 is nothing in the letter that says what Mr. Worthington's

8 intent is. It says that he has a -- he asks a question, and

9 the letter states what that question is, and that should stand

10 and suffice. The letter speaks for itself.

11 JUDGE LAZO: No, I think the witness can speak

12 to his own state of mind upon receipt of the letter, but the

() 13 intent of the writer is not something ttat is able to

14 address. The letter does speak for itself. You may ask the

15 witness to read a specific portion of the letter, but not to

16 attempt to interpret it.

17 BY MS. BERNABEI:

18 Q Okay, Mr. Hulse, will you read the first line or

19 the first sentence in p.aragraph 2 of the letter?

20 A The letter reads: "As part of our continuing

21 effort to identify water management options for local

() 22 governments, we are considering the various potenLidl

23 reuses of waste water generated in the Phoenix area."

() 24 Q And he goes on, does he not, as you have

25 testified already, that he has what he calls a scheme, that

_ _
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T15,6 g would call for the use of Central Arizona Project water as a

O 2 oooteat for ee1o verae?

3 MR. GEHR: Wait a minute. He merely states that

4 one of the ideas -- he doesn't call it his scheme, or

5 anything else. It says, one of the ideas we have encountered.

6 That doesn't say that it is Mr. Worthington's scheme at all.

7 MS. BERNABEI: I will withdraw the question.

g BY MS. BERNABEI:

9 Q Will you read the first sentence in paragraph

10 three?

11 A " Simply stated, this scheme in question would

12 call for the use of Central Arizona Project water as a

Q 13 coolant for PVNGS on a once-through basis."

14 Q Now, the contract for purchase of effluent from

15 the 91st Avenue treatment plant was signed in 1973, is that

'

16 correct?

17 A That is correct.

13 Q And that wasn't a confidential document, was it?

19 A When utilities operate, there are no confidential

20 documents.

21 Q Therefore, Mr. Worthington andthe Army Corps of

22 Engineers would probably know about that contract?

23 A That is correct.

24 O Thank you.

25 MS. BERNABEI: I would move to introduce this into

_ _ _
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T15,7 1 evidence if Counsel has no problem.

O 2 "a osna: e raoa me?

3 MS. BERNABEI: I would move to introduce this

/]
4 into evidence.

5 MR. GEHR: No objection.

6 MR. DEWEY: No objection.

7 JUDGE LAZO: Very well. It may be received.

8 (Intervenors' Exhibit No. I was

9 thereupon received into

10 evidence.)

11 BY MS. BERNABEI:

12 Q Mr . Hu ls e , I am going to show you what is marked

13 as Intervenor Exhibit II. Can you identify that?

14 A It is a letter dated March 15 from myself to

15 Mr. Worthington.

16 (Whereupon, the document

17 referred to was marked as

18 Intervenor's Exhibit No. II for

19 identification.)

20 BY MS. BERNABEI:

21 Q And is this a true and accurate representation of

22 that letter?

'

23 A To the best of my knowledge.

24 0 And can you describe the substance of the letter?

25 A It says we received his letter that you previously
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i .T15,8 1 showed me, and I am trying to clarify what I understand his
O,
(_/ 2 proposal is, and I stated that there would be scheduling

3 problems, and possibly some psychological problems.

p) 4 Q And when you were talking about psychological(_

5 problems, what are you talkingahbout here?

6 A The idea of taking a major water supply system

7 and running it through the heat exchangers of the power

8 p lant, regardless of whether it would be nuclear or coal,

9 I think it would create some problems from a potable water

10 supply basis.

11 0 You do suggest, however, in the last paragraph of

12 the letter, that you will refer his letter to Mr. Von Brunt,

() 13 is that correct?

14 A Right, because at that time, this was sort of

15 after I had assumed responsibilities for water supply, and

16 certainly did not have any responsibilities or feeling of wher n

17 we were in the design and construction of all the details of

18 the power plant, and therefore I referred it to Mr. Van Brunt,

19 who has those responsibilities.

20 0 Therefore at that time, and I am talking about

21 March 15, 1977, you felt that alternative uses of water were

22{} still a possibility?

23 A Not necessarily. I think that, you know, until

24() -you get to a certain point of design, you try to remain
,

25 flexible and have an open mind, but sometime you have to reach j
|

|
|
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T15,9 1 a commitment date and proceed, and all I was trying to say is

() 2 I could not make that decision as to where we were in

3 design, and I asked Mr. Van Brunt to comment.on his proposals.

() 4 0 Do you know if Mr. Van Brunt ever sent Mr.

5 Worthington an analysis of the scheme?

6 A I can't answer that. Mr. Van Brunt will have to

7 answer that.

8 Q Okay. Now, Mr. Hulse, I am going to show you what

9 has been marked as Intervenor's III.

10 (Whereupon, the document referr-

11 ed to was marked as Intervenor' s

12 Exhibit No. III for identifica-

() 13 tion.)

14 BY MS. BERNABEI:

15 Q Have you ever seen that. document before?

16 A I have a vague recollection of it, yes.

17 Q And is that a true and accurate representation

18 of what it purports to be?

19 A To the best of my knowledge.

20 MR. GEHR: Excuse me. You know, I am having a
,

21 dif ficult time hearing the Counsel for Intervenor, because

({} 22 her voice doesn't carry very well, and I know that is the

23 way life is, but I do need --

[]} 24 MS. BERNABEI: I will try to speak up, Mr. Gehr,

25 I am sorry.

_ -
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509T15,10 1 MR. GEHR: Very good.
|

| 2 MS. BERNABEI: I don't think this is working,
|

3 however.

() 4 JUDGE LAZO: That works perfectly fine, but it

5 does not go into the courtroom amplifier. It simply goes to

6 the court reporter's machine.

7 BY MS . BERNABEI:

8 Q Okay, you said that you had seen this before, is

9 that correct, sir?

10 A I have a vague recollection of it.

11 Q And what is it?

12 A It appears to be a memorandum of .a meeting held

() 13 with Mr. Worthin, con and a number of other people regarding

14 some waste water uses.

15 Q And the other people are members of the Army

16 Corps of Engineers, is that correct?

17 A No, there are some representat,ives of Mr. Van

18 Brunt's staff, one of my staff members, Buckeye Irrigation

19 Company, and Arizona Water commission.

20 Q And this is a memorandum dated September 28, 1977,

21 summarizing that meeting, is that correct?

(]} 22 A Summarizing a meeting held on September 7, 1977.

23 Q Right. Now, according to this memorandum, is it

rN 24 not true that one of the things discussed at that meetingO
25 was the possibility of using Buckeye ground water --

. - . - - - , .
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T15,11 1 MR. GEHR: Objection.

() 2 BY MS. BERNABEI:

3 Q -- at Palo Verde?

(') 4 MR. GEHR: Mr Hulse, it is clear from the

5 Exhibit itself that Mr. Hulse was not present at the meeting.

6 The subject of the meeting is clearly stated in the letter or

7 memorandum for the record itself in the Exhibit, but I don't

8 see how Mr. Hulse can be questioned on what was conducted at

9 the meeting.

10 JUDGE LAZO: We will sustain the objection, based

11 on the question.

12 BY MS. BERNABEI:

{~} 13 Q Does this memorandum not say that the use of

14 Buckeye ground water was discussed at that meeting?

15 A It says in paragraph 2, the scheme which we had

16 in mind was that f airly low quality ground water from Buckeye

17 would serve as an adequate coolant for PVNGS.

18 Q And does it not say that that was used in order

19 that Buckeye Irrigation District might lower its cost of

| 20 dewatering the lands, is that correct?
.

21 MR. GEHR: Wouldn't it be much simpler to -- I

f3 22 will stipulate that this is a memorandum prepared by Mr.
(/,

23 Worthington of a meeting held on September 7, 1977, and may be

24 admitted into the record as such? I don't know what we are

25 going to gain by having the examiner interpolate what is in
i
l
.
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T15,12 1 the letter, and ask Mr. Hulse to say whether that

O 2 interereteeien of the 1eeeer or the memorendum is correct.

3 Why don't we just have him read it, if we want the whole thing

O 4 in.

5 MS. BERNABEI: Well, I will move to have it

6 admitted into evidence, since there has been a stipulation by

7 counsel, however, I do believe this witness's testimony as to

8 the Exhibit is important, this whole series of letters,

9 because it goes directly to differing interpretations of the

10 contract for efflucalt from the 91st Avenue treatment plant. |

11 MR. GEHR: Again --

12 JUDGE LAZO: We have the continuing objection to

13 questions which ask him to interpret the intent or meaning

14 of the authors of the letter, and that is just not a proper

15 thing to do.

16 MS. BERNABEI: No, I understand. I was reading

17 from the letter. I was reading from the memorandum. I was

18 not asking him to interpret it.

19 JUDGE LAZO: Well, I am sorry. We thought you

20 were paraphrasing the letter.

21 MS. BERNABEI: Well, I was not. I was reading

22 from the letter, but I will be more careful. Perhaps I

23 should move it into evidence, both this Exhibit and the prior

24 Exhibit, if there is no objection.

25 MR. DEWEY: Your Honor, I have an objection in

- _ _ _ _ _ _ - _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _



512
T15,13 1 this regard. I just don't know where this is getting us.

O 2 we have eome corresgondence erom the Corge of Engineers

3 investigating the possibility of the dif ferent types of use

O 4 for the werer ef f1uene, end this eoee beck into 1977, end I

5 don't -- I don't -- I have no understanding that this is

6 presently a problem at all, and therefore why we are going

7 back into this old business, and introducing a lot of

8 exhibit in this regard. I think it is beyond the scope of'

9 this hearing.

10 MS. BERNABEI: I think it will become apparent

11 why I am attempting to introduce and question the witness on

12 this line of letters. The contract for purchase 6f effluent

O '3 "e= isaed in '975- "r "ut e --

14 MR. GEHR: I beg your pardon, that is incorrect.

15 MS. BERNABEI: 1973, excuse me. These . letters

16 are 1977, and there will be some I would like to introduce |

17 from 1978. I think not only is what was going on during this

18 period and how it relates to that contract important, there

19 were also MAG 208 considerations that are going to become

20 more important as the hearing goes on. I don't believe I

21 should be forced to tell opposing Counsel what my line of

22 cross-examination is going to be.

23 It is relevant to the interpretation of the

24 contract, and what that contract meant to dif ferent people,

25 starting in 1973 to the present. time. This witness has been
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T15,14 1 offered as an expert on that contract, and what it means.

O) 2 MR. DEWEY: Your Honor, I do not see how this is(_

3 -relevant to that contract. Nowhere in these letters does it

() 4 dispute the fact of the contract, or even bring up the

5 contract. It just says, here is some other possibilities.

6 In doesn't --

7 MS. BERNABEI: I believe it is going to become

8 apparent in the next letter, where they will talk about

9 the contract.

10 JUDGE LAZO: All right, well, Counselor, ,let us i

11 have you proceed. Mark the letters for identification, and

12 of fer them if you will, and we will reserve ruling on whether

(]) 13 or not they will be- received into evidence until we see

14 watere you are going with this line of questioning.

15 MS. BERNABEI: Okay, fine.

16 JUDGE LAZO: Counsel?

17 MR. GEHR: Yes, I just wanted to make the point.-

18 I said I would stipulate that the document could be

19 admitted into evidence as the record of Mr. Worthington of

20 that meeting. I did not mean to imply that there were not
.

21 comments, or that we-- that other people might disagree with

(~) 22 the statement of the record of the meeting.
V

13 JUDGE LAZO: Very well.

24 MS. BERNABEI: We will supply the court reporter
/}

25 with three copies.

_
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T15,15 1 JUDGE LAZO: All right. Remember that we are

() 2 using the Roman Numeral numbering system.

3 MS. BERNABEI: Right.
.

() 4 BY MS. BERNABEI:

5 o Mr. Hulse, I have just given you what is marked

6 as Intervenor's number 4 for identification. Have you

7 seen that documeht?

8 A Yes, ma'am. I saw it cited.

9 Q And what is it?

10 A I believe it is some writt.en response to some

11 questions raised by Mr. Worthington and his staff at a

12 meeting we had_regarding alternate waste water treatment

{) 13 f acilities in the valley.

14 (Whereupon, the document

15 referred to was marked as

16 Intervenor's Exhibit No. IV for

17 identification.)

18 BY MS. BERNABEI:

19 0 And is this a true and accurate representation of

20 what it purports to be?

21 A To the best of my knowledge, it is.

22 o Okay, this is a letter dated September 20, 1978

23 to Mr. Worthington from you and a representative of the Salt
!
I24 River Project, is that correct?es

^

\

25 A Yes, ma'am. i

, ., . - -
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1 Q And on page two of that letter, you discuss, or

2 you write, do you not, and I quote, the first line of

3 paragraph number one, on page two, "At such meeting, as well

4 as in Mr. E.E. Von Brunt's letter to you dated August 10,

5 1978, letter number ANPP-11535, we expressed our views

6 respecting agreement number 13904, between the cities of
,

7 Phoenix, Glendale , Mesa, Scottsdale, and Tempe, and the

8 town of Youngtown, the six cities, and Arizona Public

9 Service company, APS, and Salt River Project agricultural

10 improvement and power district, SRP," that is what the first

11 sentence says, is that correct?

12 A Yes, ma'am.

13 Q And you go on to say, do you not, in that
'

,

14 paragraph, as you state your position, number one, that you,

15 believe that agreement obligates the six cities to deliver

16 up to 140,000 acre-feet of waste water effluent from the

17 91st Avenue and 23rd Avenue plants when available, is that

18 correct?

19 A That is correct.

20 0 And number two, reading again from page two,

21 disclaims any warranty that such amount of waste water will

22Q become available at that time, is that correct, sir?

23 Did I read that correctly, sir?

24 A That is what the words say, yes, ma'am.

25 0 And paragraph three of that -- number three goes
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17 1 on to say, in lieu of such wi JL 'ty, commits each of the six

() 2 cities not to install any new sewage treatment plants that

3 would impair the ability of such cities to deliver effluent

() 4 pursuant to agreement number 13904?

5 A That is correct.

6 Q Now, is it fair to say that you wrote Mr.

7 Worthington this letter because you wanted to make sure he
.

8 understood your position on that contract?

9 MR. GEHR: Excuse me? Would you repeat uit? I

10 am sorry.
,

.

11 BY MS. BERNABEI:

12 O Is it fair to say that you wrote Mr. Worthington

(]) 13 this letter, specifically that paragraph, because you wanted

14 to make sure he understood APS's position on that contract?

15 A I don't remember the -- it came out of a meeting

16 in which there appeared to be some possible difference of

17 opinion. I think it is where we finally said look, you are

18 playing these games of what we might do, and the commitment

19 time is here, and therefore this is what the contract says, *

20 and we intend to live up to it.

21 Q And pu were specifically_ talking to Mr.

22(]) Worthington, because he was one of the participants on

23 behalf of the Army Corps of Engineers involved in the MAG 208
|

| [}
plan, is that right? |24

25 A Yes, and I think you will find we also copied the

-.
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18 1 city managers of all the part: as to the agreement.

() 2 Q And Mr. Worthington, working for the Army Corps

3 of Engineers on the MAG 208 study, had a responsibility to
.

(]) 4 plan along with others what waste water treatment plants

5 would be built in this area, is that right?

6 MR. GEHR: Objection. I don't know that it has

7 been established, and I don't know how it could be that Mr.

8 Hulse would know what Mr. Worthington's responsibilities are.

9 The facts are that Mr. Worthington was not responsible for

10 any planning. He was responsible for conducting studies on the

11 part of the Corps of Engineers, which would be used in the

12 planning effort.

(~N 13 BY MS. 1"3RNABEI:
U

14 Q Am I wrong, Mr. Hulse?

15 JUDGE LAZO: We will sustain the objection. Can

16 you rephrase it?

17 BY MS. BERNABEI:

18 Q Well, I believe you have testified that Mr.

19 Worthington was invcived in the MAG 208 plan, is that correct?

20 A Plan or study. You know, they do studies, and

21 where they become plans is very debatable.

22 0 Okay, but this, the MAG 208 plan generally was
)

23 one, whether it is a plan or a study, and whatever stage it

24 is at, is one mandated by Section 208 of the Clean Water Act,

25 is that correct?

_ _
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1 A I am not f amiliar with the Clean Water Act. I
19'

'

Q 2 can't answer that. I assume that is true.
t

3

: O 4
;

'

5

6

7
,
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10

11
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;
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I BY MS. BERNABEI: (Continued)
2 O The study or whatever you want to call it

3 was mandated by federal law, is that right?

4 MR. GEHR: He's already answered that he

5 could not answer it.

6 MS. BERNABEI: I believe he's answered yes,

7 he believes so.

8 MR. GEHR: No.

9 THE WITNESS: I said I was not familiar

10 with the Clean Water Act so, in detailed paragraphs

II but it sounded reasonable. I didn't say I knew one

i2 way or the other.

13 BY MS. BERNABEI:

14 Q Going back to the letter a minute, is it

15 fair to say that when you wrote this letter that you

16 believed that Mr. Worthington might have a different

17 position than you did on the contract?

II MR. GEHR: Objection, there's nothing in

19 this letter or nothing that's been asked in no way that

20 Mr. Hulse can respond to what he knew or what was in

21 *

Mr. Worthington's mind.

22 JUDGE LAZO: No,no, but he's been asked

23 what was in his mind.

24 MR. GEHR: I object -- I didn't understand

25 the question then. Maybe we could have it read back?

O)%

. .__



i
i

l

520

I
-) (Whereupon, the previous question was played

;
%d

2 :back.)
3 JUDGE LAZO: Mr. Hulse, so the question

4
went to what you believed at that time as to Mr. Worthington

5 and his position.

6 THE WITNESS: Judge, I'd like to state,

7 in my opinion why I wrote the letter or helped write

8 the letter and that is we were trying to tell

9 Mr. Worthington if he came out with a plan that infringed
'

10 upon our contractual rights that we would oppose him.

II BY MS. BERNABEI:

12 Q But isn't it true that Mr. Worthington might

I3 have.had a different idea about those contractual rights?

Q 14 MR. GEHR: Objection.

15 THE WITNESS: On what ideas Mr. Worthington,

16 had I really don't --

17 MR. GEHR: Objection.

I8 The question there was whether Mr. Worthington
19 might have a different idea of the contract

20 and that is c1carly one that invades the mind processes
II of Mr. Worthington.

*

22 JUDGE LAZO: We've sustained the objection.

23 BY MS. BERNABEI:

24 Q Isn't it true that you say in your letter

25 that at your meeting on August 23rd, 1978 you talked
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I abou*. alternatives to provide additional sewage treatment

2 capacity for this region?

3 A The letter says that on August 23rd, you

() 4 requested our views concerning certain alternatives

5 being considered to provide additional sewage treatment

6 facilities, a capacity meaning to serve the community.

7 Q And certain alternatives were identified.

8 at that meeting, weren't they?

9 A I assume so.

10 Q And those alternatives are 1 through 8 listed

11 on the front page of the letter, is that right?

12 A I believe that's what I stated in the letter.

13 Q And alternatives 3 through 8 of the list

(]) of 1 through 8 include or are building of new sub-regional14
,

15 plants in this region, is that right?

16 A That's what the letter states, yes.

17 Q And APS was against building these sub-regional
18 plants, isn't that correct?

19
; MR. GEHR: Pardon? I'm sorry, I just didn't

20 hear.

21 BY MS. BERNADEI: *

'

12 O You were in agreement with building these
23 sub-regional plants, is that correct, Mr. Hulse?

24 A,r s. We were disagreeing with the building of
,

25 a sub-rsgional plant which infringed upon our contractual

( )-i

_ ._ -.
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1 rights which said that they could not build sub-regionalO
2 plants from a certain area if they detracted from the

3 amount af effluent to be available to 23rd and 91st
bs/ 4 Avenue. Some of the sub-regional plants they proposed

5 did not do that. So we only opposed those who tended

6 to change the contractual arrangements or who would

7 have resulted in the need to change contractual arrangements .

8 Q Have you ever discussed this contract with

9 Mr. Worthington at any time?

10 A We did not discuss the contract, we discussed
'

II the plans.

12 Q Have you ever discussed prior to writing '

13 this letter if you remember the contract to purchase

() 14 effluent from the 91st Avenue Treatment Plant with Mr.
15 Worthington?

16 A I have no recollection of discussing the

17 contract per se with him.

18 Q The first paragraph on page 2 of this letter
'

19 refers to the August 23rd, 1978 meeting, isn't that
20 right? '

,

21 A Yes, ma'am.
'

22 Q And that paragraph says, does it not, the

23 first paragraph on page 2 that during that meeting
24 we expressed our views respecting agreement nur '.er 13904,
25 those are-the exact words, is that correct?

\, . f'>N~-
i

i

r '

,
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1

;

( ) A. You requested our views -- I believe the 1

2
question is -- would you repeat that again?

3
Q The question was, at that August 23, 1978(~s)s 4

meeting,.you discusse the contract, agreement number
5

13904 with Mr. Worthington, did you not?
6

A It says on page 2 that we just stated that
7

such agreement had these three points in it, yes ma'am.
.8

MR. GEHR: I thought this question had already
9

been asked and answered.
10

MS. BERNABEI: I believe he said he didn't
11

remember. I was refreshing his recollection.
12

THE WITNESS: You asked previously had IL
13

discussed the contract and the answer was no. We obviously
' discussed some of the conditions in this meeting, that's

15
what the letter says.

16
BY MS. BERNABEI:

17
Q Do you know now what Mr. Worthington's position

18
was as to the contract during those discussions?

19
MR. GEHR: Objection.

20
MS. BERNABEI: I'm asking if he knows what

21
Mr. Worthington's position was.

12
. Overruled.JUDGE LAZO:

23
MR. GEHR: The question may be, did Mr.

() Worthington express a position at that meeting but I
'

25
| don't know what Mr. k rthington's position was.

O
|

|

[
"
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/~T I MS. BERNABEI: This is cross-examination.V
2 I believe I can ask the question in the form I like.

3 JUDGE LAZO: You may proceed.
O# 4"

THE WITNESS: As I recall the meeting vaguely,

5 there were some plans proposed -- we were not discussing
6 the validity of the contract. We were discussing the

7 plans proposed and we took the position that we had

8 some requirements that had to be met. We had a live

9 contract that was a legitimate contract and that those

10 had to be here. Whether it was the intent of Mr. Worthing-

II ton to have a different interpretation of the contract

12 or whether his long term view was if we could mutually-

13; agree upon a plan, we'd mutually agree to amend the
O
(/ I4 contract. I can't recollect whether we discussed those

15 specifically or not.

10 BY MS. BERNABEI:

17 Q But it may have been Mr. Worthington's
18 understanding of the contract or interpretation of the

19 contract, different from your own?

20 MR. GEHR: Objection.

21 MS. BERNABEI: I believe this witness has

22 testified that he did have knowledge of Mr. Worthington's
23 understanding of that contract. I'm trying to probe

('T 24
C/ that understanding.

25 MR. GEHR: Objection, that is not the fact. {

tv
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I The witness has testified that alternatives were discussed
2 at the meeting, whether they were Mr. Worthington's

3 alternatives or not, we must remember there has been

O 4 a little mischaracterization of the meeting. It was

5 not Mr. Worthington's meeting, it was a meeting with

6 you and representatives of MAG. There were in fact

7 a large group of people at the meeting expressing various

8 things. What positions many people might have taken,

9 I don't know and I don't know whether Mr. Hulse can
10 know.

Il MS. BERNABEI: I'm not concerned with anybody

12 else except Mr. Worthington.

13 MR. GEHR: Just a minute.

O '4 But whether or not Mr. Worthine exereeeed
15 a position as to what the meaning of the contract was

16 or he asked a question of what we thought it meant,
17 that's totally two different questions.

18 JUDGE LAZO: Well, that hasn't been established

19 yet.

20 MR. GEHR: Yes, but she's assuming in the

21 line of questionning that there is something in here
22 that expresses a position by Mr. Worthington and there

23 is nothing in this letter which indicates that Mr. Worthing-

p) ton took or advocated or even challenged any position24
u.

25 that we had taken.
1

/\
.
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<

1-) MS. BERNABEI: I believe the witness has
\_/

2 testified that Mr. Worthington and he may have had

3 discussions about the contract, whether or not
O,
\/ 4 Mr. Worthington thought the contract per se in total

5 was illegal.

6 JUDGE LAZO: Yes, he said he could not remember.

7 BY MS. BERNABEI:
,

8 Q It is fair to say that there was some discussion

9 about that contract at that meeting, is it~not?

10 A I can't recollect but from the references
'

11 made in the letter, I think that's reasonable.

I
12 Q Now the contract or the agreement number

13 13904 contains a provision about the building of new

({J 14 treatment facilities, is that correct?

15 A In a certain geographical area, yes, ma'am.

16 Q And that agreement also takes about the

17 MAG 208 plan, does it not?

18 A I don't think MAG 208 was a known entity
19 in 1973.

20 Q Well, it does talk about *.egional planning
II for waste water, does it not?

"

22 A The contract?

23 0 Yes.

g~ 24 MR. GEHR: The contract will speak for itself.\_g)
25 THE WITNESS: I can't -- '

(s(.)
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T I MS. BERNABEI: I'm asking this witness iff

ks)
2 he remembers.

3 THE WITNESS: I don't remember.
{T

' 4 BY MS. BERNABEI:

5 Q You don't remember any mention of a --

6 A I don't remember that specific comment in

7 there. It could very well be there. I don't remember.

8 (Pause)
9 MS. BERNABEI: Mr. Gehr, what is your contract

10 13904 marked as?

11 MR. GEHR: Exhibit H.

12 MS. BERNABEI: Exhibit H. Thank you.

13 BY MS. BERNABEI:

() 14 Q Mr. Hulse, could you look at what's markea

15 as Applicants' Exhibit H?

16 A I have a copy.
,

17 Q If you'll bear with me a minute.

18 MR. GEHR: Page 16 and 17 are what you're
19 looking for.

20 BY MS. BERNABEI:
'

21 Q Could you read half way down on page 17?
12 The sentence beginning in this connection?

23 A (Reading) In this connection, however,

24} it is recognized that the long-range Master Plan for
25 the collection and treatment of waste water from the

(O)
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I urban development in the metropolitan area extends into '

O
2 drainage basins not normally tributary to the 23rd Avenue

3 or the 91st Avenue Wastewater Treatment Plants.
4 Q Could you read the next two sentences?

5 A (Reading) New treatment facilities for

6 the Gila and lower Litchfield tributary basins are envisioned

7 as generally described in the Wastewater report for

8 the Valley Metropolitan Area of PLhoenix, Arizona by

9 John Carollo Engineers, dated December, 1968. Nothing

!O herein is intended to impair the implementation of the

II Master Plan nor to grant Participants any right or interests

12 in wastewater collected in the Gila or lower Litchfield
13 tributary basins, and treated at such envisioned new

- 14 facilities.

IS Q Okay, now the Master Plan that is referenced

16 in there, that later became the MAG 208 plan, is that
17 correct?

18 A No ma'am. The Master Plan referenced there
19 is the John Carollo report.

20 Q And was that adopted by the cities?

21 A I don't know who it was adopt'ed by. It

22 is referenced in this contract.
23 Q Did it ever become law of any sort?

24 A I beg your pardon?

15 0 Qid it ever become law?

q
'J

=
. _ - _ - _ - _ .



. - - _ __ . _ -

529
,

1 A Did it become law?
Os.

2 Q The Master Plan.

3 MR. GEHR: The Carollo Plan or the MAG Plan?
(')
\~' 4 MS. BERNABEI: I'm talking about the Master

5 Plan that's mentioned in here.

6 THE WITNESS: The Master Plan here is the

7 Master Plan that was referred to as the wastewater report

8 for the Valley Metropolitan areas. To the best of my

9 knowledge, that's the one that has always -- there's

10 never been any disagreement about that as far as I know.

11 BY MS. BERNABEI:

12 Q And that is the law?

13' A No, it's an exhibit to a contract, a reference
3 '

(J
,

14 in a contract.
.

15 0 I'm talking about the Master Plan, the Master

16 Plan. If you know, sir.

17 MR. GEHR: If we're asking whether it is

18 a law, I don't know wheter this witness can know whetherr

19 it's-a law or not a law.

20 THE WITNESS: I can't.

21 MS. BERNABEI: He's been offered as an expert

22 on this contract and I'm asking him if he knows if the

23 Master Plan has ever become law?

(' 24 MR. GEHR: It's a plan, that's what he's
%)S

25 said.

.
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Ip THE WITNESS: I do not know.
v

2 BY MS. BERNABEI:
'

3 Q Now, when you wrote this contract --

4 A I did not write it ma'am, I beg your pardon.

5 As I told you before, I picked up this contract in

6 aboutd 1976 or 1977 and started becoming familiar with

7
it.

8
Q Is it fair to say that when you did.become

9 familiar with it, that at that time the MAG 208 studie.a

10 and plans were being considered?

II If you know.

12 A I don't know.

I3 Q Now, you know, don't you that if a regional

O I4 plan were required by federal law that this contract

IS would be subordinate to federal . aw , don ' t y@?

16 MR. GEHR: Objection.

17 THE WITNESS: That's a legal question.

I8 I'm not qualified to answer.
.

19 BY MS. BERNABEI:

20
Q Yet, you're qualified to negotiate this

'

21 contract, aren't you?

22
; MR. GEHR: Objection, the question that

23 she put before is asking about regional plants. He

24 did not -- it's very interesting -- the witness previously
|

25 said he didn't believe -- he didn't know anything about

(G
3

i

.
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r" 1

\_;) -- any reference to regional plants in this contract.

2 We have examined the pertinent section of page 17.
3 There is not the word mentioned regional plants.

O'J 4 The question of regional plants came up --

5 MS. BERNABEI: What I was trying to establish--

6 MR. GEHR: Just a minute, just a minute,

7 this contract was written in 1973. I believe the Clean

8 Water Act which established 208 committee, it had a

9 section 208 and from which 208 committees were established
to was adopted in 1977. Any concept about regional plants

II is something totally different than what was established

12 in this contract.

13 MS. BERNABEI: That was not my question.
-

( 14 My question was, at the time he became familiar which

15 I believe he said in 77 or 78, did he know at that time

16 that this contract had to be -- and this is also the
17 time period you were talking about with these~1etters.

18 This is I believe, the purpose and the reason why there
19 is so much correspondence between Mr. Hulse and APS

20 people and the Army Corps of Engineers. And I'm curious

21 as to -- he's testified here as to his interpretation

12 of the contract and how that interfaces with people
23 reponsible for the MAG 208 Plan and I'd like to know

("3 24 his opinion since he's offered another contract of whether
LJ

25 he thinks this contract can override federal law.

v)
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I(} MR. GEHR: He's answered that question.

2 He doesn't know.

3 JUDGE LAZO: He said he cannot answer it.7s

U 4 It's a legal question and he doesn't know.

5 MS. BERNABEI: He has offered other legal

6 opinions here.

7 JUDGE LAZO: He's not been offered as an

8 expert in law. He may have an opinion but it's not

9 an expert opinion.

10 MS. BERNABEI: I understand that. But I

II think APS's understanding of this contract and other

12 responsible bodies understanding of this contract is

13 relevant to this proceeding and what I'm trying to probe
O
\/ I4 is this witness's contract with other state and official

15 bodies in this area about the contract and other related
16 projects including what I think is the MAG 208 study,
17 plan.

18 JUDGE LAZO: Well, that's certainly a reasonable

19 way to go about it as far as contact with other officials

20 are concerned.

21
,

MR. GEHR: If other people have taken a
f

| 12 position or stated a position on the contract those

23 people have to come forward. Mr. Hulse cannot imagine
,

{}! 24 any person who might have a different view of the contract

25 MS. BERNABEI: I'm just asking about Mr.

O
V

|

|

- .
- -
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I
/] Worthington and the people he was in contact with in

2 a business sense during this period.

3 MR. GEHR: But there's been no foundation

4 for that to establish that Mr. Worthington had a different

5 concept or had any concept at all about the contract.

6 The only thing that I can see from these exhibits that

7 have been put in is that Mr. Worthington apparently

8 was asking questions of our view of -- Mr. Hulse's view

9 of the contract.

10 JUDGE LAZO: Well, Counsel for the Intervenors

II is entitled to determine what Mr. Hulse's views are

12 regarding.that, not someone else's views. I think we

13 should proceed.

Ov I4 BY MS. BERNABEI:

15 Q Okay, Mr. Hulse, you are generally familiar

16
> with the MAG 208 studies is that correct?

17 A Very generally, yes.

II Q Have you ever read the MAG final report
.

19 in 19797

20 A Not in detail, no, just certain part of

21 it.
"

22 Q And which parts were those? -

|

23 Which parts of the MAG 208, 1979 report
24 are you familiar with?

25 A Vaguely those, the parts that describe the

A
U
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I effluent availability and projections. That is what4

2 my business is and the rest of it, a lot of it has to

3 do with city business and --

4
Q Are you familiar with the updates to that

5 MAG report, the one of which came out I believe in February

6 of this year and one which came out in May of this year?

7 A I think there are portions that I'm familiar

8 with that were entered into evidence this morning as

9 our exhibits.

10 0 Right and you're generally familiar with

II those, is that correct?

12 A That's correct, very generally, yes.

33 0 You know that generally the idea of MAG

O 14 208 plan or study was to develop wastewater or waste

i 15 management plants for this area? Is that correct?

16 A That's correct.

17 Q And you know that in the 1979 report the

18 general recommendation was that the 91st Avenue treatment

19 plant be expanded and that wastewater be centrally directed

20 to that plant, is that correct?
~

21 A That's correct.

22 Q And that envisioned building a very large

23 pipeline to do that is that correct?

14 A I assume it had to have adequate collector )
25 systems, yes ma'am.

O)t.

.
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.

1

) Q And as the alternative, the alternative

2 that was not recommended was the building of many satellite
|

| 3

| I'1 or smaller treatment plants around the six or eight
U 4 city areas, is that correct?

5 A Yes, ma'am.

6 MR. GEHR: Maybe you know, that document,

'7 the MAG plan is a two inch document. If we want this

8 witness as to respond to specifics of the plan then
9 I think we ought to give the witness time to refresh

to his recollection of a document which he said he was
Il generally and vaguely familiar with as several years
12 old. I think we ought to look at that and give him an
13 opportunity to look at the document and see what's in

() 14 the plan.

15 MS. BERNABEI: I think that probably --

16 I actually wanted -- I wasn't going to question him
17 on the specifics of the plan quite yet.

18 MR. GEHR: The presumption was though, that
19 there were no other sub-regional plants considered in
20 the plan in the adopted plan and that is not correct.

21 MS. BERNABEI: That wasn't my implication

22 in my question at all. I'm sorry if I inferred thati

23 If the witness wants to look at the MAG 208 final report,

(')T
14 1979, I. ie no problem taking a recess to allow him

x

25 to do that.
. I

_
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/~ 1

(_)s JUDGE LAZO: Do you have a line of questions
2

on the plan or a number of questions?
3(') MS. BERNABEI: Yes, I do, both on the plan

%s.

4
and subsequent updates.

5
THE WITNESS: May I?

6
JUDGE LAZO: Yes, sir.

7
THE WITNESS: Well, I think with what all

8*

the alternatives considered were, I don't know and I
9

don't see how it's germane to this process. The results
10

were that the original plan and the updates of all
11

recommended expansion, continue expansion of 91st Avenue.
12

BY MS, BERNABEI:

13
0 Are you saying you don't need to review() 14

the plans, is that correct?
15

A Well, I'll say it very carefully, that the
16

results -- what all alternatives that were studied,
17

I don't know. The recommendations that were put into
18

effect on the '79 plan and the '82 update again recommends
19

expansion of the 91st Avenue Plant and the latest update
20 <

some expansion of the 23rd Avenue Plant. That I'm familiar
21

with.
22

Q But isn't it true that the focus of the
23

later updates has changed somewhat in terms of how much
24

\ expansion of the 91st Avenue Treatment Plant?
25

A The update expands upon the --

f%O

*

1
.



.-. . __ . - . . - .. - . - .. _

537

-

- I Q Mr..Hulse, I asked you if the focus of the

2 . updates hasn't changed somewhat, that is that there's

I less expansion contemplated in the 91st Avenue Treatment

: O. '4 ,
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T17,1g i A Not that I'm aware of, no.

O 2 Q Are you aware that the updates envisioned

3 building of treatment plants, smaller treatment plants

4 outside the 91st Avenue treatment plant that was not

5 envisioned in the final 1979 report?

6 A The summary of the '82 draf t update allows or

7 provides a mechanism for the building of very small,

8 additional plants for like golf courses, but does not

9 provide that any so-called regional plants of any magnitude

10 can be built without coming back to -- and amending the 208

11 plan. Now, that is my understanding of what that update

12 says.

O i3 o ooesn't le egeek ebout East Mese construceine

14 its own treatment plant, not for golf courses, but for the

15 city?
,

16 MR. GEllR: Can we --

17 MR. BERNABEI: If the withess wants to review

i8 the plans, I have no problem.

19 WITNESS liULSE: Well, I am not in favor of long

20 recesses. I was to be on a 2:50 plan. ,I am now to be on a

21 seven o' clock plane, and I must get this process through.

O 22 av Ms. 8ERNA8EI:

23 0 I am willing to plunge on, if you are.

24 JUDGE LAZO: Mr. Gehr? j

i

25 MR. GEHR: I have looked at the plan, the update,

|
|

.
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T17,2 1 and one of the problems that we have in trying to deal with

O
kJ 2 these subregional or regional plants is location, for one

3 point, and East Mesa is out of the --

} 4 JUDGE LAZO: Well, the problem is, you can't

5 testify here, Counselor.

6 WITNESS IlULSE: Well, okay. I was trying to get

7 to that, but I am not sure what you can say and what you

8 can't say.

9 BY MS. BERNABEI:

10 0 Well, you can answer the question, sir.-

11 A I am aware it addresses the East Mesa plan. Now,.
|

12 it also addresses, and we go back to the Worthington letter

({} 13 and a lot of other letters, where we have no objection. It

14 is regional plants being built outside of the area, as

15 envisioned in the John Carollo report.

16 Q Okay, but let me go back to the update. I am

17 talking about reading from the executive summary of the MAG

18 208 update, which has been stipulated into evidence.

19 Isn't it true that the -- let.me start over again.

20 The MAG 208 plan envisioned that the Luke Air

21 Force Base surprise at El Mirage would connect up to the

22(]) 91st Avenue treatment plant, isn't that corrrect?

23 A Yes, ma'am.

24
(]}) Q And the update envisions that they will not

25 connect up to the 91st Avenue treatment plant, is that right?

- - - _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ - _
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1 A If I look at the update, which is our Exhibit F,

2 I see that Luke Air Force base is shown as making a

3 contribution to 91st Avenue.

4 Q Now, I am talking about connecting up in the

5 sense of sendin:7 all their effluent there. They haven't done

6 that yet, have they?

7 A I am not sure where the Luke Air Force effluent

8 goes.

9 Q Okay, and there is some question about whether

10 they will in the future, isn't there?

II A I can't answer that.

12 Q Is it not true that Sun City West, according to

() 13 the update, has constructed a new plant, contrary- to the

14 predictions, or the 1979 final MAG plan?

15 A I can't answer whether they have or haven't built

16 one. However, Sun City West was outside of the original

17 area, and we have very little interest in it.

|

18 Q And isn't it true that Arrowhead Ranch has
'

9

19 created its own or constructed its own treatment plant?

20 A That is absolutely not correct. I am familiar

21 with that one, and there is nothing but orange orchards out

O 22 ehere.

23 Q You are sure of that?

24 A Yes, ma'am.(]}
25 Q Okay. How about -- is it Ganey Branch, they

._. __
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1 have constructed their own treatment plant?

(~hs_) 2 A There is absolutely nothing built at Gayney

3 Ranch either.

A
(_) 4 0 Is there anything envisioned being built there?

5 A That is a different question. There has been a

6 proposal discussed to build those. Those are of the very

7 small nature that have been talked about previously, which

8 will not'have a significant impact on the availability of

9 water from 91st Avenue. I think I said that on direct.

10 0 Isn't there also a local plant being envisioned

11 for North Peoria, is that correct?

12 A That may be.

() 13 Q And again, that is from the update to the MAG 208

14 report.

15 A would you be kind enough to give me a page number

16 out of our exhibit?

17 Q Sure, I am looking at pref erred alternative 2 on-

18 page five.

19 A Page what five?

20 0 Page five of the update. Oh, I am reading from
.

21 an executive summary. I am sorry. This has also been

i (]) 22 admitted.

23 A I thought you were reading from our exhibit.

24
| ("') Q I am not sure where it is in the full draf t.
| ss

25 A No, I don't have the full draf t. I have the

i
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1 excerpts out of our Exhibit F.

(]) 2 0 Okay, is it f air to say that you don't know at

3 this time?
.

4 A That'is correct.(])
5 0 Without reviewing the plan.

6 MR. GEHR: We have -- apparently, as I understand,

7 the questioning is going toward the contract, which is

8 between six municipalities. Why is the city of Peoria, which

9 is not a signatory to the contract, not bound by its terms,

10 of concern in this matter? The same with Sun City West. I

11 think we are squandering very valuable time.

12 MS. BERNABEI: This goes directly to the question

13 of how much effluent will be available f rom the 91st Avenue
)

14 treatment plant. Some of these:. projections that were

15 provided today were from the MAG 208 plan, which as I

16 understand it has been revised in light of the fact that

17 there are smaller treatment plants being considered by

18 cities in the region, and there may very well be a reduction

19 in the amount of effluent available from the 91st Avenue
.

20 treatment plant, since the MAG 208 study came out.

21 And Mr. Gehr here has introduced several

22 exhibits with figures from that plan, and I am talking top)
L.

' 23 this witness about updates which show" that those projections

24 may be incorrect.

25 JUDGE LAZO: Well, the objection is overruled.

!
..
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1 BY MS. BERNABEI:

(]) 2 0 Okay, isn't it true also that there is being

3 envisioned a Scottsdale Road / Pima Road / Indian Bend Road /

f~T 4 Shea Boulevard local reuse of effluent, ef fluent that won't
V

5 go to the 91st Avenue treatment plant?

6 A Ma'am, those are all alternatives. The
.

7 recommendation in the MAG report is for a further

3 expansion of 91st Avenue and an increased projections of the

9 flow from 91st Avenue.

10 0 well, we are talking about the update now, sir,

11 and the update --

12 A I am talking about the update, a 1982 update.

13 Q Right, but we are talking about less of an(v~g

14 expansion was projected in the 1979 report, isn'Atthatr_s

15 correct?

16 A we are talking about an expansion to go

17 additionally from 120 million gallons a day to 150 million

13 gallons a day, with an increased outflow from 91st Avenue

19 from the previous projections.
.

20 Q But isn't the expectation of increase in

21 effluent going to the 91 st Avenue treatment plant less than

22 that envisioned in the original 1979 MAG report?

23 A I don't know exactly what was envisioned. The

24 numbers we have presented here, the numbers I have

(;
25 understood, say that the 1982 plan shows more effluent
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1 projected to be available from the plant under the update

() 2 than from the previous plan. From 91st Avenue.

3 Q So your position is that the current update to

() 4 the MAG 208 study shows more ef fluent than the original

5 MAG plan . Is that your position here today?

6 A Well, I think my exhibit shows that, previous

7 exhibit, yes, ma'am. The MAG '79 plan shows_that in for

8 instance 1985 there was to be 76,740 acre-feet per year

9 available over and above the previous commitments, and the

10 ' 82 plan shows now I believe it is 8 3,580 --
,

11 JUDGE LAZO: Mr. Hulse, just for the record,

12 would you identif y that exhibit that you just --

/}
13 WITNESS HULSE: Exhibit H.

14 JUDGE LAZO: Thank you.

15 WITNESS HULSE: And I am talking about line D

16 versus line H on that Exhibit.

17 BY MS, BERNABEI:

18 Q I am sorry, what exhibit? You are talking about

19 your chart, is that correct?
,

20 A My chart, Exhibit G.

21 JUDGE LAZv: What Exhibit number, Mr. Hulse?

22
(~3}

WITNESS HULSE: Exhibit G.
x

23 JUDGE LAZO: G, rather than H.

24 WITNESS HULSE: Exhibit George.)(G
25 JUDGE LAZO: Thank you._

,

e
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1 WITNESS HULSE: Excuse me.-

) 2 BY MS. BERNABEI:

3 Q Is this the May, 1982 MAG update?

() 4 A Yes, ma'am.

5 Q This is not the February update you are talking

6 about here?

7 A I am under the impression it is the '82 date.

8 We got it just recently. I reviewed it with my staff, when

9 I asked them to make this table, and I think that I can

10 f airly well say that it is the May date.

11 MR. GEHR: I think the record -- '

12 WITNESS HULSE: Pardon?

() 13 MR. GEHR: I think the record shows that the

14 excerpts that ynt have were from the May --

15 WITNESS HULSE: Right.

16 MR. GEHR: I beg your pardon, the --

17 WITNESS HULSE: It does, it says, footnote H, I,

18 says from May 1982.

19 BY hS. BERNABEI:
,

20 Q Is it not true that the effluent projections,

21 and when I spoke in terms of amounts, are coming from fewer

{]) 22 cities in the update, than in the original report?

23 A Well, I think there has been some added, and some

24 maybe taken away, but they are not again within our{}
25 contractual area. There has been no infringement upon our
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1 Q No, we are talking about the _91st Avenue treatment

3 p lant . My question to you was, are there not fewer cities,

3 unincorporated areas or developments contributing to the

(V 4 91st Avenue treatment plant in the update than in the

5 original MAG report?

6 A I can't answer that specifically. I .am only

7 concerned with the quantities, and I see increased quantities

8 available.

9 Q So in other words, you haven't reviewed the

10 assumptions of any of these projections in the recent MAG

11 report, is that right?

12 A Not in detail, no, ma'am.

O 23 Q Therefore you don e know how meny cieies ere

14 contributing under the update to whatever figures in the

15 update?

16 A No. I know two things. The update shows --

17 Q No, I asked you, sir, if you knew how many

18 cities were contributing to that figure, and you testified,

19 I believe, that you don't. -

20 A That is correct.

21 Q okay, now I am going to ask you to explain l

I

O 22 ;
something on sxhihit e, which I he11 eve is the ch,,t th,t

23 you prepared for this hearing today.

24{) A That is correct.

25 Q okay, now the last line on that chart is actual

._



547
1 discharges, is that right?

O 2 A Perdon2 The actue1 discherees:

3 0 That is the last line on your chart, right?

O 4 ^ Yes, me'em.

5 Q Okay, now for 1978, the actual discharges, and I

6 assume by that you mean the measured ef fluent, is that

7 correct?

8 A That is correct.

9 0 Okay, now the figure is 64,320, is that right?

10 A That is'. correct.

11 Q Okay, and we go to 1979, and the actual

12 discharges were 60,573.

Q 13 A That is correct.

14 Q Now, that is a decrease, is it not, of about

15 six percent?

16 A Yes, ma'am.

17 0 Okay, now if we want to go up to the projections,

18 and for those two years, the only full projections I can see,

19 for 1978 and 1979 are the City of Phoenix,. is that correct?

20 A Yes, ma'am.

21 O Okay, and that is the City of Phoenix project

22 in 1972, a City of Phoenix projection in 1977, and a City of

23 Phoenix projection in 1978, is that right?

24 A Yes, ma'am.

25 Q Okay, and those three projections all show an
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1 increase in actual discharge or measured effluent, is that

O 2 right2

3 A Yes, but the actual was also consistent with the

O 4 hieheee groseotio#e the cier or ehoeaix hed, much ta exce --

5 0 That is not what I am asking you, sir. I am

6 asking you, didn't the City of Phoenix projections, all

7 three, show an increase?

8 A Yes, ma'am.

9 Q Okay, and the actual discharges showed a drop of

10 six percent.

11 A Yes, ma'am.

12 Q Now the actual increase, and you may need a --

13 may be able to do this in your head. The actual increase in

14 discharges from 1978 to 1980 is about 1.5 percent, is that

15 correct?

16 A It is 1,000 acre-feet per year, whatever that

17 is. ;

18 Q Okay, about one or two percent, would you be

19 willing to say that? ,

20 A In that neighborhood, yes.

21 0 Okay, and I assume 1978 to 1980 was a time of

- 22 population expansion in this area, is that right?

23
| MR. GEHR: If he knows.
! ,

24 WITNESS HULSE: Yeah, generally the whole area

25 expands continually.

|

t
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1 BY MS. BERNABEI:

() 2 Q Well, this whole Southwest has been expanding --

3 A Yes, ma'am.

([) '4 0 -- in population, hasn't it?

5 A Yes, ma'am.

6 -Q And this area in particular, Phoenix, is that

7 right?

8 A That is right.

9 0 So the projections were that -- I assume one of

10 the assumptions was that as the population increased, the

11 ef fluent would increase, is that right?

12 A Yes, ma'am.

{]) 13 Q And in fact it didn't, did it, from 1976 to

14 1979, the effluent from the 91st Avenue treatment plant

15 decreased, the actual arount? '

16 A I think it decreased. I think there is a reaso.

17 for that.

18 Q Let me ask you a little bit about the assumptions.

19 What are your assumptions of why there wou,ld be gezierally an

| 20 increase in effluent f rom the 91st Avenue treatment plant?
!

21 A Ma'am, I would be glad to talk to that subject,

22(-) but you told me a while ago I was not competent. to talk to
us

| 23 that subject. I find it very repugnant to now you ask me to
1

24 discuss these matters.(s
k)

25 0 If you don't want to discuss your assumptions, I

.

|

- .
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1 can ask you some more questions. I thought you would welcome

() 2 the opportunity to discuss them.

3 A I have answered you. Mr. Steytler will be here.

() 4 He will tell you why those figures changed. I was told

5 previously I was not competent to discuss that.

6 Q Is it f air to say that in your position at APS,

7 you are the senior person responsible for oh, collecting and

8 maintaining reliable predictions about increase in

9 ef fluent f rom the 91st Avenue plant, and from other plants?

10 A That is one of my job functions, to not only-

11 collect but try to analyse where it means and where it is

12 going.

(]) 13 Q And you.know that -- is it fair to say that you

14 know that when you are dealing with water, that it is a
f

15 somewhat uncertain area in this region, is that fair to say?

16 A What do you mean by uncertain?

17' O That it is not a science.

18 MR. GEHR: That it-is not what?

19 MS. BERNABEI: A science.
,

20 MR. GEHR: A science? What is not a science?

21 BY Ms..BERNABEI:

{J3
22 Q Predicting how much water is going to be available

,

23 f rom the 91st Avenue treatment plant. Can you answer the

(~) 24 question, sir?
v

25 MR. GEHR: What is the question? What is the|
|
l

-
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1 question now?

O) 2 MS. BERNABEI: I will rephrase the question.(_

3 BY MS. BERNABEI:

() 4 Q You at APS were responsible generally for

5 maintaining and analyzing data on available effluent, and I

6 assume.you have been concerned basically with available

7 effluent for the Palo Verde plants, is that right?

8 A Yes, ma'am. ,

9 0 And I assume you, in your diligent work on this

10 subject, approach it in a certain professional way, and I am

11 askingyyou if you consider it an exact science.

12 A No, ma'am.

(}) 13 0 And I assume you feel it is not an exact science,

14 because there are many questions with water that are not

15 controlled by man, is that correct?

16 MR. GEHR: What science are we talking about?

17 MS. BERNABEI: I think we are talking about the

18 f act that it is not a science.

19 MR. GEHR: Well, that he is not a scientist? That

20 he is not what kind,of a scientist? I don't know what we

21 are talking about.

22 MS. BERNABEI: I think we will get to that in a
-(])

23 little bit, Mr. Gehr.

24 MR. GEHR: Well, no, wait a minute. The question{)
25 is, is the effluent from the 91st plant an exact science, and

;

!
.

- -
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1 that is a ridiculous question.

O 2 Ms. BERuxBEr 1 ehink the re1evence or the

3 questions --

O 4 aoooE t^zo= 1 eh1=x co===e1 i= te1xias ehoue

5 projections and the ability to make projections.

6 MR. GEHR: Well, then I think that is the way the

7 question should be put.

8 MS. BERNABEI: This is my cross-examination, Mr.

9 Gehr. I am sure you would put the questions in a different

10 perspective.

11 BY MS. BERNABEI:

12 Q Mr . Hu ls e , it is not an exact science making

13 these projections and analyzing them, is it?

14 A Ma'am, projecting load growth, or projecting

15 water requirements or population trends are not exact

16 sciences, there are many variables, and that is the basis

17 upon which we have made our conservative requirementi

18 estimates, and used the MAG projections as opposed to the

19 City of Phoenix projections on availability, to provide for

20 those contingencies.

21 Q Okay, in other words, you used the MAG

22 projections because they were lower, is that right, and you

23 felt they were more conservative?

24 A Yes, ma:am.

25 0 Have you considered -- well, let me approach it

- _
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1 this way. As part of the Central Arizona Project compromise
(m
k- 2 that was made at a national level, Arizona had to adopt a

3 statewide conservation program, is that right?

( 4 A Yes, ma'am.

5 0 And that was basically crystallized in the

6 Ground Water Act of 1980, is that right?

7 A Yes, ma'am.

8 Q Okay, and that imposed certain duties on the

9 municipalities to conserve water, is that right?

10 A I believe that is correct.

11 MR. GEHR: Objection.

12 WITNESS HULSE: I am not -- haven't read the law,

() 13 but I have generally been made aware that that is a

14 requirement.

15 BY MS.BERNABEI: -

16 0 Okay, and that duty to conserve water has been

17 placed on the cities -- was not placed on the cities in 1973,

18 was it?

19 A No, ma'am. .

20 Q And therefore when that contract was written for

21 effluent from the 91st Avenue treatment plant, the people who

() 22 wrote that contract could not have envisioned that this legal

23 requirement would be put on in 1980 on the cities, is that

(]) 24 right?

25 A That is correct.

|

_
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1 Q And it is possible, is it not, that conservation

() 2 measures adopted by the city could lead to less production

3 of ef fluent in the cities, is that'right?

() 4 A That is right. It is my understanding that that

5 is why the MAG projections are lower, because they do

6 consider the conservation practices.

7 0 But at least one MAG projection, in 1979, was

8 done before the Ground Water Act of 1980 was passed, is that

9 not right?

10 ,

11

12

([) 13

14

15

16

17

18

19
,

20

21

22
C:)

23

24 e

|O
i 25

l
|

t

_. _ _ - ..
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18-1 1 A If you say so.

ry
(s_j 2 0 I believe the date of the --

3 A I don't know the date of the Ground Water Act.
,

() 4 Q It's 1979,

i

5 A I don't know the date of the Ground Water law.

6 0 And therefore, the MAG figures that you used

7 were calculated prior to the conservation measures impossed

8 by law on the city. Is that right? Prior to the --

9 MR. GEHR: Objection.

10 JUDGE LAZO: What's your stated reason, Mr. Gehr?

11 MR. GEHR: He's stated that he has not read the

12 Ground Water Management Code, their presumption t. hat there

13 are some requirements on cities that conservatior measures(}
14 had been impossed by the Ground Water Management Act. I

15 haven't seen one yet.

16 MS. BERNABEI: TPat's not what we're talking

17 about.

18 MR. GEHR: But basically, the objection is, it's

19 asking a question of the witness on which he's nc: qualified

20 and he says he doesn't know the answer.

21 JUDGE LAZO: It's bec'oming a little argumentative ,

22 Counselor, because of the legal bnplications.73
\/|

| 23 MS. BERNABEI: Okay. This witness has testified

24 as to the contract, and he was put on as an expert on that

| 25 contract. I, therefore, feel that his opinions as to how
!
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18-2 1 later measures, which are generally understood and dealt

2 with in Arizona, are important to the interpretation of that

3 contract. He told us today what he believes that contract

4 means today. And I think I am entitled to probe into how

5 law is passed after the date that contract was signed, enter

6 into his interpretation. He's talked about the Central

7 Arizona Project and the need to conserve. I believe this

8 witness understands my questioning.

9 JUDGE LAZO: Well, you can find out what he knows

10 about that. He may say he doesn't know.

11 MR. GEHR: I'd further like to say, you can have

12 conservation and you can plan for conservation even if you

/]
13 do not have the Ground Water Management Code.

14 MS. BERNABEI: Mr. Gehr, thank you for your

15 testimony.

16 BY MS. BERNABEI:

17 Q Okay. Mr. Hulse, is it not true that conserva-
'

18 tion measures may affect the amount of effluent coming from

19 the 91st Avenue Treatment Plant? ,

20 A Ma'am, it obviously can affect it and that is

21 my understanding of how the MAG projections are made,
P

22 considering those conservation efforts, whether required by

23 law or not.

24 JUDGE LAZO: Now, we're going over old ground

25 here. I'm just wondering --
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18-3 1 MS. BERNABEI: Okay. I'll get --

() 2 WITNESS HULSE: I think I further stated that

3 the -- let me just state this, if I may, sir. And that is

() 4 that we've stated two things, that the latest projections,

5 in spite of all the new laws and the conservation efforts,

6 are increased out of 91st Avenue, which is what's critical

7 here, number one. Number two, we previously stated we are

8 trying to work with the cities to update the contract to

9 take into consideration conservation and how the water --

10 I mean, compensation on how the water can best be used.

11 BY MS. BERNABEI: *

12 Q Actually, that was my next line of questioning.

(]) 13 Perhaps, you'd be willing to talk about the contract.

14 Section 21 of that contract allows the cities to draw back

15 water at a time of critical need. Is that correct?

16 A With some other stipulations.

17 Q Okay. The stipulations you've talked about

18 today. Is that right?

19 A Yes, ma'am.
.

20 0 Now, is it not correct that Mr. Stephens invoked

21 that section of the contract when he felt the City of Phoenis

22
)

was threatened by low water supplies at the Horseshoe Damn?

13 Is that correct?

24 A He absolutely did not invoke that. He is not

25 capable of doing that and his letter did not say he invoked

__ - _ _ _____________
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18-4 1 that.

() 2 0 Is that what he thought he was doing?
|

3 A I don't know what he thought he was doing. He's

O
(_/ 4 entitled to his own opinion. I certainly didn't accept it

5 or expect it to be an invocation of Section 21.

6 Q I understand. Do you know why -- and I'm saying

7 what the cause of Mr. Stephens writing you that letter was?

8 A You'll have to ask Mr. Stephens.
,

9 Q Have you ever discussed it in negotiations with

10 him?

11 A I didn't think it warranted discussion.

12 0 So in other words, when you entered these
.

r'(,) 1~ negotiations, you didn't talk to Mr. Stephens about why he

14 had chosen to renegotiate this contract with you? Is that

15 what you're telling me?

16 A Yes. We talked about renegotiating a contract.

17 We have not discussed specifically why he wrote the letter.

18 Q In that letter, he says, does he not, that he

Il believe Phoenix will be out of water in July of 1982, that

20 there's that possibility?

21 A That's what his letter says.

22 0 And therefore, you knew that at least -- you[]}
23 believed that was one of his concerns, right?

24 MR. GEHR: I --
(J~)

23 MS. BERNABEI: I'm asking this witness if he
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18-5 1 knows. I believe he's -- he's talked about the negotiations.

() 2 MR. GEHR: I misunderstood the question.

3 MS. BERNABEI: I'm asking him about the genesis

() 4 of the negotiations.

5 WITNESS HULSE: Well, I don't know what he thought.

6 I felt like it was a negotiating hammer. Frankly, that's

7 the way I saw it. And I saw it having no validity.

8 BY MS. BERNABEI:

9 0 Well, Mr. Stephens took these negotiations

10 seriously, I assume. He believed he had -- at least, he

11 believed he had a real good legal position. Did he not?

12 MR. GEHR: Objection.

/'N 13 MS. BERNABEI: If you know.
.V

14 MR. GEHR: Object.

15 WITNESS HULSE: Well, you know, what his

16 position was, I -- as simply said, I considered it to be

17 a negotiating hammer and that obviously, 21 is very clear.

18 The letter saying that 21 was going to be invoked or they

19 were thinking about maybe they would possibly do something

20 in '74 -- that's what the letter says. We never disputed

21 what 21 says.

22 BY MS. BERNABEI:rm
(

13 Q Now, isn't it true that the City of Phoenix, or

24 perhaps the series of cities have an arrangement wherebyg-)
\J

25 they get certain credits by water trapped at the Horseshoe
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1 Dam?

() 2 A They get gate water credits, yes, from --

3 Q Okay. What are those gate water credits?

() 4 A I'm not familiar with the details. I know that

5 they provide water to the cities, through the Salt River

6 Project, which can be used outside the project here.

7 MR. GEHR: If the Chairman please, Mr. Juetten

8 of the Salt River Project will be available to discuss

9 gate water credits.

10 WITNESS HULSE: In great detail.

11 MS. BERNABEI: I'm asking this witness because

12 I believe that -- well --

(]} 13 BY MS. BERNABEI:'

14 Q Did Mr. Stephens ever tell you that that was

15 the reason -- that the City of Phoenix was running low on

16 the gate water credits and that's why they wrote Section 21

17 of the contract?

18 MR. GEHR: Objection. The witness has stated

19 that he did not invoke Section 21, that he did not discuss

20 the reasons for writing the letter.

21 JUDGE LAZO: We'll sustain the objection. You'1]

22 have to reword it, Counselor.'

(-))%_
13 BY MS. BERNABEI:

24 Q Did Mr. Stephens ever tell you that the City ofg-)
L.-

15 Phoenix was running low on gate credits? I'm talking about

.
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18-7 1 the period in the fall of 1981 into the spring of 1982.

() 2 A Mr. Stephens has told us and the reading of

3 the newspaper makes that very knowledgeable, that they were

({). 4 short of water.

5 Q Did that have anything to do with the negotiations

6 on this contract?

7 A No, ma'am.

8 0 It had absolutely nothing to do about the

9 renegotiations --

"

10 A Well, the shortage in '81 and '82 was not

11 germane to the discussion in '84 as far as I was concerned.'

12 Q Negotiations at this point have broken down, is

13 that correct, between you and Mr. Stephens as representative(])
14 of the Arizona Municipal Water Users Association?

15 A Yes. We have suggested that there needs to be

16 a more philosophical understanding between the mayor and

17 our chief executive officer before we can be produc,tive.

18 Q And so you're talking to the mayors at this

19 point. Is that correct?
.

20 A No, ma'am, we have not talked to the mayors.

21 We have suggested the May 11 meeting of our CEO with the

22 mayors.
n)(_

23 Q And when you say the CEO --

24 A Chief executive officer, not myself.-)
~J

25 0 You're talking about the president of the
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18-8 1 company?

() 2 A Yes, ma'am.

3 0 So you're talking about a meeting between the

() 4 president of the company and the mayor of Phoenix?

5 A The mayors. Mayors.

6 0 And the mayors of which cities, sir?

7 A Of the five cities that Mr. Stephens represents.

8 That still leaves one city unrepresented, Youngtown.

9 Q Did you ever bring up during the negotiations

10 that you believed Mr. Stephens was not negotiating on behalf

11 of the signatories'to that contract?

12 MR. GEHR: Could I have the question read? I

() 13 can't understand. I'm sorry. I didn't hear.

14 BY MS. BERNABEI:

15 Q Did you, during the negotiations or the re-

16 negotiations about the contract we're talking about, ever

17 bring up to Mr. Stephens that he was not the proper

18 representative of the signatories to that contract?

19 A I can't remember whether we've ever approached

20 the Youngtown issue with him or not. I don't remember.

21 Q It wasn't anything important, in other words,

22 if it were discussed. i

(])
.

23 A No. I think we -- you know, nothing is final

(~} 24 until it's signed by all parties. And we certainly accepted
v

25 him as a spokesman for the other five cities, which are by

|
|

|
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18-9 1 far the major partner.

O 2 o Is ie your gosition thee Mr. Seeghens egened

3 negotiations on this contract, as he did by his letter,

(,
Q 4 other than because there existed a critical need for water

5 by the cities?

6 MR. GEHR: Objection. It asks for a conclusion

7 of this witness of what the reasons were that Mr. Stephens

8 started the negotiations.

9 MS. BERNABEI: I believe he testified that he

10 didn't believe there was a need as need is defined in that

11 contract.

12 MR. GEHR: That has nothing to do with it. The

13 question that was put to him was what the witness knows

14 about Mr. Stephens' mind.

15 MS. BERNABEI: What I asked him is what he

16 believes the reason Mr. Stephens began renegotiation on

17 this contract. This witness, evidently, doesn't believe

18 there was any reason to begin renegotiation. I'm trying

19 to find out if he believes other people do.

20 JUDGE LAZO: You're only really skipping a

21 question and maybe that's fine. If you say, do you know,

22 and then ask the second question, it might be a little

23 simpler. But why don't you ask it again.

24 BY MS. BERNABEI:

25 0 Do you know why Mr. Stephens opened renegotiatior ,
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18-10 1 of this contract?

O 2 A His steeed reesone, ee I remember them, hed to

3 do with compensation levels, scheduling and the amounts of

4 water available for Palo Verde.

5 0 And you're testifying that that's your belief

6 from the December 9, 1981 letter. Is that correct?

7 A I don't know about a December 9, 1981 letter.

8 I don't remember it. I mean, if I saw the letter, maybe

9 I can --

10 Q This is App?.icants' Exhibit I, which is the
,

11 letter from Mr. Stephens to you, that's been introduced.

12 A okay. All right.

13 MR. GEHR: Is that the -- is the concept that

14 that was given before the negotiations started?

15 MS. BERNABEI: No, I'm asking if that was part

16 of his -- part of the basis on which he now has information

17 about why he believes Mr. Stephens opened up negotiation-

18 on the contract. That's all I'm asking.

19 MR. GEHR: If he knows.
,

20 WITNESS HULSE: Well, I felt, from his statements ,

_

21 that the initial reason was that -- no -- were not reflected

22 by the January 9th situation -- was to open up the contract

23 to change the delivery schedules -- or option periods and

24 the compensation.

5 ///

:

!
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18-11 1 BY MS. BERNABEI:
-

V 2 Q Therefore, you're saying negotiations opened

3 at what time period? You may have testified before, but

O 4 vou can regeee 1e, eir.

5 A well, I had my very first meeting with him, in

6 which we discussed opening up the contract, in June 12th,

7 1980, at which time I asked him to express his thoughts on

8 paper as to what items that he would like to have us change

9 or like changed.

10 Q And at that time, he had the concerns that you

11 outlined in response to questions from the Board?

12 A As I remember from our luncheon discussion, yes.

Q 13 He had concerns about money. He had concerns about the

14 schedule, and the total amount needed and whether it was
.

15 all needed at Palo Verde and so on and so forth. The next

16 action I'm aware of was that almost a year later, he filed

17 for a limited appearance before this Board.

18 0 Do you remember receiving this letter in the

19 interim, December 9, 1981?
,

20 A I said, we met in June of '80. And then in May

21 of '81, he filed for a limited appearance. And then we

22 met with him on August 17th, 1981, and we met at all kinds

23 of meetings before this letter was written.

24 0 So your position is that the renegotiation

25 contract, the purpose -- let me start over. Is it fair.to
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18-12 I say you do not believe or Mr. Stephens never told you the

2 reason for renegotiation was that there was a critical need

3 in the cities for the water?

4 MR. GEHR: Asked and answered. The question

5 has been asked and answered repeatedly.

6 MS. BERNABEI: This is cross examination.

7 WITNESS HULSE: The renegotiation of the

8 contract --

9 JUDGE LAzo: Let's try and move along. And it

10 would be better to let him answer.

11 WITNESS HULSE: The renegotiation of the contract

12 had nothing to do with this critical water shortage that --

O 23 where he s ee1 kine enoue ehee ther miehe goesie1r think

14 about applying Section 21.

15 BY MS. BERNABEI:

16 Q Now, there have been serious -- let me start

17 Can you envision any situation under which theover.

18 cities which are signatory to the contract could pull back

19 effluent for use in the cities and not pr. ovide Palo Verde

20 with 140 thousand acre feet per year?

21 MR. GEHR: Objection.

22O ,UocE Lxzo, What s your basis, Mr. cehr?

23 MR. GEHR: We've never asked for 140 thousand

24
|

7r Palo Verde. The contract talks about an interruption

t

25 of a supply. Our point is that there is a lot effluent, over
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18-13 1 and above the 64 thousand we need, that can be interrupted

2 without disturbing Palo Verde.

3 MS. BERNABEI: I'll rephrase the question.

O 4V BY MS. BERNABEI:

5 0 Can you envision any situation under which

0 there is an interruption in service as envisi~ned ino
,

paragraph 21 of your agreement?

8
A As I said previously when Mr. Gehr asked me

9 that question, I said, I don't know of any specifics, but

10 I think the possibility of that are extremely remote.

II
Q Have you ever done any analysis of that

12 probability?

O '3 A I don't know whee you have in mind when you

14 say analysis.

15 0 Well, you've offered an opinion that you think

16;

that's extremely remote. Have you ever done an analysis,

a probablistic analysis of that?
'

18
| A No. We have not done any probablistic analysis.

19
We have simply reasoned through some things.

20
Q Now, is it fair to say that none of the figures

21
here today has factored in a serious drought year, and I'm

"O ta1 kine ehout the Mao fieures or the f1 ures on which your9

23
chart up here is based?

24O x z ,,,,,,, ,,,,,,, ,,,,, ,, ,,,,,,, ,,1,,,11 ,,, .

25 if that has any bearing on how much water goes through the
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18-14 I sewer system, how much --

Ov 2 0 I'm talking about in a serious drought year.

3 A Well, as I say, I don't know how that bears on

4 the sewage system necessarily.
'

5 0 Well, there'd be less water if it were a serious

6 drought, wouldn't there?

7 A Oh, yes, ma'am, but there'd also be less watering

8 of lawns and less washing of cars and many, many other things

9 before it has an impact on the sewage system.

10 0 Is it fair to say you've never factored that in?

11 A Well, I think we've considered it, but we have

12 not considered -- not done statistical analysis, but we've

Q 13 considered the fact that even i.n the case of major droughts

14 in the area that there is going to be a minimum impact on

15 the sewage system.

16 Q So you've never done any analysis, but you're

17 conclusion is that it would have a minimum effect -- a
18 serious drought in this area would have a minimum effect on

19 effluent. .

20 MR. GEHR: Objection. He's stated he never did

21 a statistical analysis.

22 WITNESS HULSE: Yes. I said from a reasoningQ
23 standpoint, yes, we've discussed droughts and how much effect

24 it had, but not a statistical analysis.q
V

25
ff
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18-15 1 BY MS. BERNABEI:

O 2 Q Now, the contrece thee -- end I'm cheneine

3 subjects here -- the contract that APS has with Tolleson,

o"y\, 4 the City of Tolleson.

5 A Tolleson.

6 Q Thank you, sir. That includes a provision

7 practically identical to provision 21 in the 91st Avenue

8 Treatment Plant contract. Isn't that true?

9 A I'd have to look at that contract a minute.

10 Will some Staff help me with the page number?

11 MR. GEHR: The witness asked if you had any

12 specific page number on what you were referring to.

Q 13 BY MS. BERNABEI:

14 0 I'm sorry. I didn't hear you, sir. Yes.

15 I'm referring to page 20, section 10.

16 A Yes, ma'am.

17 Q Okay. Now, this is your contract with Tolleson.

18 Is that correct?

19 A Yes, ma'am.
,

20 Q And it includes a provision almost identical

21 to section 21 of your contract with the -- to get effluent

22 from the 91st Avenue Treatment Plant. Is that right?

23 A Yes, ma'am.

24 Q In other words, that provision allows Tolleson

25 to interrupt service in the case of a critical need by the
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'18-16 1 city under certain conditions.

!O 2 a re s very sim11er to the one in the other

'

3 contract. And since we shortly and just recently made the :
|

4 commitment, we obviously feel that it represented any -

.t

5 threat to our supply. ;

|.

|//6 -

7
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i
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1 Q Isn't it true that the Tolleson must have

2 felt some kind of threat if included in the contract?

3 A No.

4 MR. GEHR: Objection. The question is whether

5 the City of Tolleson felt a threat.

6 MS. BERNABEI: He negotiated --

7 MR. GEHR: The witness cannot answer what

8 the city of Tolleson felt, if the City feels anything.

9 .MS . BERNABEI: He's testified that he didn't

10 feel any threat or the company didn't feel any threat

yy and that's why they put the provision in the contract.

12 I was asking in the same terms whether or not he believed

13 that Tolleson had certain fears which led it to agree

O i4 to this erovisio= ia the coatrect-

35 JUDGE LAZO: Its his belief, you may inquire

16 into that.

17 BY MS. BERNABEI:

13 Q Do you know why Tolleson agreed to this

19 provision in the contract?

20 A I don't know whether they asked for it or

21 we volunteered it. Ma'am, I did not, as'I previously |

22 said, I did not negotiate this contract. My staff people

23 did. I reviewed it with them, the staff people and

O 24 our lawyer, our lawyer is Mr. Gehr. I did not specifically
L)

25 ask whether they wanted it or whether we wanted it. |

O
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(]) When you negotiate this kinds of contracts in a fish1

2 bowl, there is generally the tendency to want the same

3 things or nearly the same things in many contracts.
O

4 Q Well, it's this provision, am I not correct,

5 is to the benefit of Tolleson, is that not right?

6 It allows Tolleson to justify an interruption in the

7 service in the case of a dire need in the cities, is

8 that right?

9 A Yes, it could work to that effect if they

10 had some way of utilizing, once they recaptured it.

11 Q Do you know if there's a standard clause.

12 that's putting contracts for effluent in this area of

13 the form that's in these two contracts?
14 A Ma'am, these are the only two sewage effluent
15 contracts I know of.

16 Q This contract was signed on -- I'm talking
17 about the Tolleson contract, that was signed on --
18 A Entered into on the 12th of June, 1981.

19 Q Excuse me?

20 A The 12th of June, 1981.

21 Q There's several different dates.
22 A Page one of the contract says this agreement
23 made and entered into the 12th day of June, 1981.

(} 14 Q Well, there are various other parts of the

25 contract that have different dates.

O
\~)'
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O ' ^ Taere' ea eme=a e=t ## aer c#e whica ae-

2 a November date.

3 Q Well, there's different pages of the contract
U^

4 and I'm talking about section number 10 which has a

5 date of June 4th, 1981.

6 A Those are dates of the last typing. As

7 you build drafts you put the date of the typing. If

8 you don't change the date, you don't change the date.

9 The effective date of the contract that's effective

10 is the day you sign it, the day you put on the --

II Q I understand sir, but it looks like different

12 pages of this contract were typed at different times,

13 is that right?
/~iO 14 A Absolutely.

15 Q And, I would assume that the pages of the

16 contract that have later dates on them were parts that

17 were negotiated and agreed to at later times, is that

II correct?

19 A If it's typed later than the previous page,

20 yes, it was apparently agreed to at different times.

21 Q And therefore, I presume the provision as

22 to Tolleson's right to call back water at times of critical

23 need was typed later than other parts of the contract?
Ag 24 A By a few days and I don't know why, particularly.

25 Q Before entering into this contract with
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rh I() Tolleson, had APS looked at the source of water to that

2 effluent plant?

3q MR. GEHR: I beg your pardon? Had the what?
kJ

4 MS. BERNABEI: Had the company looked into

5 the source of water flowing to the treatment plant?

6 MR. GEHR: Into the Tolleson Treatment -

7 THE WITNESS: Into the Tolleson?

8 BY MS. BERNABEI:

9 Q Into the Tolleson Treatment Plant.

10 A Had we looked at the quality of water going

II into the treatment plant?

12 Q No, have you looked at the sources of water

13 going into that plant?

14 A Yes, ma'am, we knew what they were.

15 Q And what are the sources of that water?

16 A I don't remember now, but I know we had

17 extensive discussion on it.

18 Q And did you do test samples on the quality

19 of water going into the plant?

20 A I think we had tested the quality of the

21 water coming out before we assigned this. We had Mr.,

!
22 Van Brunt's people do an analysis df the water coming

23 out of the plant.

O 24 MS. BERNABEI: cou1d you indu1ee me for

25 one minute?

!O
i

i
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JUDGE LAZO: Surely.

2 THE WITNESS: May I confer with my counsel?

3 JUDGE LAZO: Yes, there's no question pending,
("%

4 is there?

5 MR. GEHR: No.

6 JUDGE LAZO: There's no question pending.

7 (Pause)

8 MS. BERNABEI: I'm through with questions.

9 I would like to move into evidence any exhibits that,

10 have not been accepted.

11 JULwE LAZO: That would be Intervenor's

12 Exhibits 2, 3, and 4 which were marked for identification.

13 Exhibit 1 has already been received in evidence. Are

() 14 there any objections to the receipt into evidence of

15 Intervenor's Exhibits 2, 3, and 4?

16 MR. GEHR: I have no objection as to 1,

17 2, 4 and I previously agreed on 3, subject to the fact

13 that I do not concede that this is an accurate statement

19 of the record of the meeting. That we may have submitted,

20 I don't know. That's the only thing I'm not - .

21 JUDGE LAZO: Mr. Dewey, does" Staff have

22 any objection?

23 MR. DEWEY: Your Honor, we don't think that

/'T 24 the Intervenor has actually linked up these exhibitsV
25 with any realistic probability of -- jeopardizing the

<-
|

(_,/ i

| 1

i

l
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1 water effluent.for the Palo Verde units. There's nothing(}A

2 in these letters that says that any type of action or

- 3 role can be taken by the Department and we feel that

4 the cross-examination does not establish this either.

5 JUDGE LAZO: You would oppose their admission

6 into evidence?

7 MR. DEWEY: Yes, sir.

8 MS. BERNABEI: Mr. Chairman, could I speak

9 to that?

10 JUDGE LAZO: Surely.

11 MS. BERNABEI: Okay, this was not a legal

12 argument. I do believe those letters are relevant to

13 argument on different interpretations over a long period

() 14 of time about this contract and also to other considerations

15 that have always entered into an interpretation of any

16 contract of that sort which includes regional management

17 plans including the MAG studies and I believe Mr. Hulse

is as a person in charge in the company in that area in

19 1977 and 1978 and in those letters demonstrated that

20 there were other opinions about that contract. I believe

21 that's relevant to what Mr. Stephen's position is at

22 the present time and whether or not that contract is

23 certain for that effluent for the plants. Prior contro-

(]) 24 versies about -- in general, I'm concerned with pylor

25 controversies about the contract.
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) I JUDGE LAZO: Very well.

2 Mr. Gehr, did you have something further?

3 MR. GEHR: I just wanted to state that when

4 we're talking about interpretations of the contract,

5 it seems to me the only views that are relevant as to

6 the interpretation of the contracts are the views of

7 of the parties to the contract. Not some person who

8 is not a party, has no relationship to the contract.

9 I concur with the staff that it's relevant, but I had

10 no objection to their admission because the relevancy

II has got to be demonstrated. If they're not relevant,

12 they're not relevant.

13 JUDGE LAZO: Well, they have a close enough

34 involvement with Mr. Hulse that we think they are relevant

15 and should be admitted and we will rule that they may
16 be received into evidence.

17
(Intervenor's Exhibits

18
Nos. 2, 3, and 4 were

'

19 thereupon received into

20 evidence.)
21: MS. BERNABEI: We will provide copies for

22 the Court Reporter.

23 JUDGE LAZO: Yes, you must do that. Mr.

. 24 Dewey, does. Staff have cross-examination of this witness?

25 MR. DEWEY: On just one small point, Your

('

,

s

&

'

..

_ _ _ _
__ _
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I Honor.

2 CROSS-EXAMINATION

3 BY MR. DEWEY:
O 4 Q Mr. Hulse, I believe you stated that the

5 top line in exhibit A of the Joint Applicants was the

6 line that showed the Tolleson effluent added to the

7 91st Avenue effluent, is that correct?

8 A That's the Tolleson effluent available to

9 APS in additions to the 91st Avenue available to APS.

10 Q Yes, sir, and you stated that that was a -

11 done on a monthly basis, on an average monthly basis,

12 taken over a year?

13 A Yes, that's 700 acre feet per month just

14 straight across, I'm not trying to get monthly variations.

15 Q Can you explain why that would be acceptable

16 when the other periods were done on monthly variations?

17 A The, I guess it's a matter of the sophistication

18 of the operation. It's a very small operation out there

19 now. In fact, it's much less than that and there just

20 wasn't enough data for a small operation and the kind

21 of staff people they had to make those kinds of projections.

22 Q Would you say there was no need for that

23 type of thing?

24 A I think it's small compared to the other

25 one and therefore, it's not that critical.

.

I
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C I. v) Q I see, of the people who will be testifying

2 for the applicant this week, are there other people,

3p are there any other individuals who perhaps might be
V 4 more familiar with this particular aspect?

5 A Mr. Jack Muir from the City of Tolleson

6 I think filed an affidavit in this case, is that correct,

7 . counsel?

8 MR. GEHR: Yes, Mr. Muir did file an affidavit

9 attached to -- or did submit an affidavit in support

10 of our motion for summary disposition in which he indicates

II the magnitude of his operation.

12 MR. DEWEY: Thank you, that's all the questions

13 I have.

. 14 MR. GEHR: May I ask one?

15 JUDGE LAZO: On Redirect? Certainly.

16 MR. GEHR: Yes, sir.

17 REDIRECT EXAMINATION

18 BY MR. GEHR:

19 Q Mr. Hulse, the 91st Avenue plant is being

20 expanded currently this year, I believe to 120 million

21 gallons per day, is that correct?

22 A That's correct.

23 Q Can you convert that 120 million gallons

{} 24 per day to an approximate figure of acre feet per year?

25 A Yes, sir, just a minute. That's a 134,000
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m. i~ fy acre feet per year.

2 0 134,000?

Im A
V Yes. Let me double check my arithmetic.

4 That's 134,640 acre feet per year.
5

Q Okay, 134,640?

6
A Yes, sir.

I
Q And I think you've previously testified

8 that the capacity of -- well, maybe you didn't but if
9

you would now, is the capacity of the 23rd Avenue approxi-
10 mately 40,000 acre feet?

.

II A Yes.

Il MS. BERNABEI: I'm going to object. This

I3 witness has testified -- it's a leading question. I

14 don't believe he --

15 MR. GEHR: All right, would you --

16 MS. BERNABEI: I don't believe he's testified
17 to that before.

II MR. GEHR: I'll rephrase the question.

19 I don't like leading questions either on direct.
20 BY MR. GEHR:

,

II Q Do you know what the approximate capacity
12 of the 23rd Avenue plant is?
23 A Yes, sir, it's -- it runs at capacity now
24 and it's right at something like 37 man gallons per
25 day and, which is roughly 41,500 acre feet per year.

]

-.
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I Q If I add the capacities that you just gave

2 us of 134,640 to 41,500, does that come to a total capacity

3
(] of the two plants of what amount?

4 MS. BERNABEI: Thank you, Mr. Gehr.

5 MR. GEHR: I fooled you.

6 THE WITNESS: Would somebody be so kind as

7 to tell me what my first number was?

8 JUDGE COLE: That was 134,000 plus 41,500.

9
,

THE WITNESS: 640. That's 176,154, I think.

10 BY MR. GEHR:

II Q Thank you. One more calculation if you

12 will. Will you subtract from that amount, that total

13 amount the commitments to Buckeye Irrigation District

14 and the Arizona Game and Fish Department?
15 A I believe that's the 38.5?

16 Q No.

17 A Excuse me. I'm not asking you --

II JUDGE LAZO: You previously answered that

19 to be'30 --
'

20 THE WITNESS: Okay, that's 37,.3, okay.

21 JUDGE COLE: Weren't there also some commitments
'22 on the 23rd Street Treatment plant also?

23 MR. GEHR: Yes, there were, but the facts

. 24 are that they are junior to the Palo Verde.

25 THE WITNESS: There aren't any claims that
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() I are junior to that, right? There aren't any claims,

2 it's my understanding that are junior to this agreement.

3 JUDGE COLE: Does that apply to Mcdonald's)
4 Farms, also sir?

5 THE WITNESS: I'm not familiar with that.

6 MR. GEHR: That question -- we've never

7 talked to Mr. Mcdonald. We don't know what his claim

8 is -- we've told -- people have informed me personally

9 that he might make a claim. It's immaterial because

10 we're only talking about 320 acres.

Il MS. BERNABEI: I object.

12 MR. GEHR: And you're talking 6 acre feet

13 per --

C) 14 MS. BERNABEI: I'd object to Mr. Gehr's

15 testimony. If this witness doesn't know.

16 JUDGE COLE: Yes, I guess we'd have a problem

17 with that, Mr. Gehr.

18 THE WITNESS: I don't know about Mr. Mcdonald's

19 Farm.

20 JUDGE COLE: Do you know approximately the

21 size of Mr. Mcdonald's farm?

- 12 THE WITNESS: You thought I was going to

23 say because Mr. Gehr told me. That's not correct because

), 24 I was through the area recently reviewing all of this

25 and that's approximately 320 acres.,

/T
'%)
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(]) .y JUDGE COLE: Do you have any estimate of

2 the amount of water that he might require if he were

3 to get all the water he needed?,O
4 THE WITNESS: No, I think that farm was

5 a water percolation farm. I'm just really not familiar

6 with it, I'm sorry sir.

7 If you subtract the previous calculation,

8 176,154 and I subtract 37,300 I get 138,854 acre feet

9 per year.
,

10 BY MR. GEHR:
'

gy O Which is almost the same as the contract

12 amount on agreement 13904, is that correct?
'

33 A That is correct.

34 Q If the plants are operated at their capacity,

15 would there or could there be any complaint as to the
,

16 construction of satellite sub-regional or other plants

17 anywhere?

13 ///4

'
19

20
,

21

22

25<
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25

A
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'

2 phrased. I don't know if he is asking for a technical

3 opinion or a management decision on this man's part, and I

O 4 etso don't underetend whee cevecier the e1enes wou1d need.
5 There has been different figures on what capacity the plant

6 could run at.

7 JUDGE LAZO: We will sustain the objection.

8 MR. GEHR: I will make the argument in the brief.

9 I have no further questions.

10 JUDGE COLE: I just had a discussion with our

11 chairman concerning that last question. The question as I

12 understood it was if the plants, the 91st and the 23rd Street

13 treatment plants, were operated at capacity, what objections

14 would or could there be to operating or designing and

15 operating other plants, was that your question?

16 MR. GEHR: Yes, sir.

17 JUDGE COLE: I guess I would like the answer to

18 that.

19 WITNESS HULSE: Well, you know, 138,000 acre-

20 feet capacity is awfully close to 140,000 acre-feet, and I

21 think as a management policy, we would assume that -- and

22 with the projections that tha revised MAG plan has for some

23 subsequent expansion, we would not find it very objectionable

24
to go ahead and develop regional plants if they were taking

25 care of growth, and not taking away effluent f rom the 91st,

I

|

_.
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585T20,2 1 what was now presently going to the 91st Avenue.

() 2 JUDGE COLE: All right.

3 WITNESS HULSE: Let me -- can I expand just --

() 4 JUDGE COLE: Sure.

5 WITNESS HULSE: Therefore, we really haven't got

6 any quarrel with the so-called Gayney Ranch or Arrowhead

7 Ranch concept, as they come along, because they are talking
.

8 about new areas, and they are very small in size.

9 JUDGE COLE: All right, sir. Are you finished

| 10 your redirect?

! 11 MR. GEHR: Yes, I am .

12 MS. BERNABEI: I have one further question that

() 13 might be relevant to McDonnell Farms.

I 14 RECROSS EXAMINATION

15 BY MS.BERNABEI:

16 Q You testified how many acres were on the farms?
.

17 A I don't know. As I vaguely remember, we are

18 talking about a half a section, as we flew over it the other

19 day.
.

20 Q And I understood that a usual standard for

21 determining double cropping, usual figure of water needed is

22[]} six acre-feet, is that correct? Six acre-feet per year?

| 23 A That is a reasonable assumption, that is on the

24 order of --{-}
| 25 0 So how many acre-feet per year would that be,

!

l

._ -. - , .
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T20,3 I considering the number of acres in Mcdonald farms, if they

2 were to follow standard practice?
|

j 3 A 320 times six, I believe comes out 1860.

4 Q Thank you.

5 JUDGE COLE: Mr. Hulse, on page two of pur

6 testimony, the affidavit.

7 WITNESS HULSE: Yes.

I JUDGE COLE: In item number eight, you refer to

9 140,000 acre-feet, subject to the availability of such

10 amounts, after satisfaction of prior commitments. Now, with

11 respect to those prior commitments, was any consideration at

12 all given to peak demand considerations, peak demand?

13 WITNESS HULSE: Yes.

14 JUDGE COLE: Could you --

15 WITNESS HULSE: You mean as far as prior

16 commitments, or our commitment requirements?

17 JUDGE COLE: Well, with respect to commitments

II and the time use of those commitments during the year, so many

19 acre-feet per year, what consideration, if any, was given to

20 the time use during the year of that commitment?

21 WITNESS HULSE: Okay. I don't have anything with

22 me to show it, but I know we plotted, tried to plot in the
,

2 past what the primary one being Buckeye irrigation district,

24] or Irrigation Company, they are peaking in the summer, and so

are our commitments peaking in the summer.

. - -
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T20,3 1 JUDGE COLE: All right, sir.

() 2 WITNESS HULSE: And so this curve that we have

3 derived of what is available to us is from the total

() 4 availability minus the Buckeye Irrigation Company's needs,

5 I believe, which are in one of the other exhibits we have.

6 Which are projected bn.a monthly basis._ .. . .

7 JUDGE COLE: All right, sir, now in --

8 MR. GEHR: Can I -- I think we are -- excuse me,

9 Dr. Cole . I think we are getting a little -- the record is

10 going to be confused, and I -- is the amount -- I would like

11 to ask this question so it doesn't get worse.
'

T: - - - = L . ti

12 FURTHER REDIRET EXAMINATION

13 BY MR. GEHR:()
14 Q Is the amount shown in effluent available

15 reflecting the contract amount used by Buckeye, as distinguish-

16 ed from the total amount that they have been taking out of the

17 river? They are two separate quantities. And I make that

18 point -- I --

19 JUDGE COLE: Well, I am interested in that, too,

20 sir, and I will get to that. Let me pursue this line, and

21 you can raise whatever questions you want.

22 Let us get to Joint Applicants' Exhibit C, the

! 23 Greeley and Hansen projections, and I believe you used

24
| gs these projections in preparing, or they were used in the

! \_)
| 25 preparation of Joint Applicants' Exhibit A, is that correct,
|

|

- . -
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20,4 1 sir?

( 2 WITNESS HULSE: That is correct.

3 JUDGE COLE: Did you also use the predictions that ,

,

(~
(_)/ 4 were associated with the Buckeye Irrigation District and the

5 Arizona Fish and Game Department that are contained in Table

6 C-2 of Joint Applicants' Exhibit C?

7 WITNESS HULSE: Yes, sir. But you will notice

8 those are constant throughout the year.

9 JUDGE COLE: That is what I noticed, yes, sir.

10 And is that how they were factored into Joint Exhibit A?

11 WITNESS HULSE: Yes, sir.

12 JUDGE COLE: How close are they to the actual use

13 pattern of Arizona Fish and Game and Buckeye Irrigation(}
14 District?

15 WITNESS HULSE: I can't answer that without

16 reviewing data.

17 JUDGE COLE: In response to a previous question,

18 you indicated that their use peaks during the summer, at the

19 same time your use peaks.
.

20 WITNESS HULSE: Yes, I think this is a contractual

21 limitation that is shown here, as opposed to an actual.

22 JUDGE COLE: Okay, but do you have any knowledge(}
.

23 of the distribution of their use during the year, and would

24
t (~g that have an impact on availability to Palo Verde?
| \_)

25 WITNESS HULSE: I can't answer that without going

;

!

!

_ _ .
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['/l%- 2 JUDGE COLE: Do you think that is important, sir?

3 WITNESS HULSE: I think the summer months here

() 4 represent a peak amount they can take, and that I doubt it

5 would have any significant impact on the availability.

6 JUDGE COLE: Well, sir, if we got the 91st Street

7 plant and the 23rd Street plant operating at their capacity,

8 which is -- which would then provide you with, you say, the

9 contract amount, any variations within that would then be a

10 departure from the contract amount, would that be correct?

11 You say you have no problem when they are operating at

12 capacity. You just meet the requirement, and there were some

(]) 13 calculations that were just mide that provided you with the

14 contract amount?

15 WITNESS HULSE: Well, the contract says that they

'
16 can't -- or our interpretation is that there was an inhibitior

17 of building satellite plants until they have met a full

18 140,000 acre-feet. Now, we are talking about three units at

19 Palo Verde again, we are talkingaabouttsomething so much less

20 than that, that the peak month, you take the Palo Verde peak
,

21 month requirement, that yellow curve, I believe, and
;

- (]) 22 multiply by 12, you will get something like oh, 78,000 to

23 80,000 acre-feet. -

i

24 JUDGE COLE: All right, sir, but in June of
{~}

25 1986, and the yellow line there indicates operating at an

.__
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1 87.5 percent capacity factor?

O 2 W1TsESS uUtSE: on en ennue1 sesie, veeh, 95

3 percent for that particular month, with all three units, whict

O 4 ehe 1ese unie has on1r seen on e moneh, so that is e very

5 conservative approach.

6 JUDGE COLE: In the construction of the effluent

7 availability lines, was any consideration given to the time

8 distribution use of water by Buckeye and Arizona Fish and

9 Game?

10 WITNESS HULSE: They were taken from this study

11 here.

| 12 JUDGE COLE: Assumed at a uniform rate?

O i3 w russs nutss= ve -

14 JUDGE COLE: So that if they were to include the

15 distribution with higher use in the summer than in other

16 parts, what would be the impact on the relative proximity of

17 the availability line and the requirements line?

18 WITNESS HULSE: Well, the yellow line would get --

19 and the black line would cross. I think I must make the

20 point, at this point, that the Buckeye Irrigation District

21 also gets water out of the river, so this is only the amount

22Q they are contractually taking through the pipeline. I think

23 Ms. Schaper this morning discussed how much -- they were

| 24 getting a large amount of water out of the river at the

25 present time. They will continue to take some water out of



|

591
1 the river, which is not a contractual arrangement, so it is

(]) 2 my understanding that they pretty much take this water

3 somewhat on an even basis, so they will under this

(]) 4 arrangement, and they will pump the rest out of the river.

5 JUDGE COLE: All right, sir. Their source of

6 river water, the Gila River?

7 WITNESS HULSE: Yes, sir.

8 JUDGE COLE: Is that at -- at the point where they

9 withdraw water, is it -- is there water in it all year

10 around?

11 WITNESS HULSE: I can't answer that. There is

12 now, of course, but af ter all three units are on, there will

P 13 be considerably less water there.
'J

14 JUDGE COLE: Excuse me, sir?

15 WITNESS HULSE: There will be considerably less

16 water there after these units are -- we are taking water

17 through the pipeline.

18 JUDGE COLE: During the time of the year when

19 their demand is highest, would you expect,there to be more

20 or less water there than on the average?

21 WITNESS HULSE: There will be less water in the

22 river. They also have a groundwater pumping system

| 23 throughout their district which supplements their water
!

24 supply, but this is the -- as I understand it, this is the
:

| 25 contract amount that they would take.
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1 JUDGE COLE: In his statement this morning, Mr.

r t

i 2 John Schaper indicated that in past years, they have taken

3 almost all of the water in the Gila River for their purposes.

O 4 Is thee correce, sir 2 Did you heer him sey that2

5 WITNESS HULSE: I think -- yes, I did.

6 JUDGE COLE: And I believe he indicated something

7 like 70,000 acre-feet per year?

8 WITNESS HULSE: I have heard those kind of figures,

9 yes.

10 JUDGE COLE: So is it your contention, then, that

11 with the 30,000 acre-feet that he has contracted for, the --

12 his needs up to the 70,000, assuming that his needs will

Q 13 be maintained at that level or close to it, would be gotten ,

14 out of the river?

15 WITNESS HULSE: Oh, that plus groundwater pumping

16 and the project.

17 JUDGE COLE: All right, sir. Do you have any

18 knowledge of the contract that the Buckeye Irrigation

19 District has with the cities and SRP? .

20 WITNESS HULSE: I personally do not have. My
,

21 staff have, and our attorneys of course are aware of it.

22 JUDGE COLE: You have no knowledge of any

'

23 monthly restrictions as to withdrawal?

24
.

WITNESS HULSE: I can't answer that question,

sir.
I -

1 :

|

!
..
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1 JUDGE COLE: All right. Referring to Joint

2 Applicants' Exhibit A, sir, could you tell me the relationship

3 between capacity factor and water use? .

() 4 WITNESS HULSE: Well, there is a relationship
'

5 between the kilowatt hours produced in the plant, and the

6 amount of water it takes to cool it at certain temperatures.

7 I did not make those calculations. Those came from

8 engineering and operating people, but obviously they have to

9- do with the amount of kilowatt hours, and water used for

10 cooling, are closely tied together, but it is also af fected,

11 of course, by the ambient and weather conditions.

12 JUDGE COLE: But all other conditions being

() 13 equal, is it -- if you get a ten percent increase in

14 capacity f actor, would you expect a ten percent increase in

15 cooling water requirements?

16 WITNESS HULSE: Sounds reasonable. I really

17 want to be careful here, because I don't want to try to make

18 a technical evaluation. If Mr. Van Brunt comes on later, you --

19 JUDGE COLE: I might get a chance to ask him that.

20 WITNESS HULSE: Yes.

21 JJDGE COLE: Did you have any opportunity to

(} 22 compare the annual or the monthly, actual monthly flow

23 figures for 1981 at the 91st Street plant with the Greeley

24(]) and Hansen estimates, or projections for waste water flows?

25 WITNESS HULSE: In 19817

_ __
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1 JUDGE COLE: Yes, sir.

,

v 2 WITNESS HULSE: It seemed like we started through

3 that this morning --

4 JUDGE COLE: Yes, sir.

5 WITNESS HULSE: -- and then came to the

6 realization that they are generally higher for all months.

7 I don't know whether it is a consistent percentage or not,

8

9

10

11

12

() 13

14

15
i

16 ;

!
r

17

18
,

19 ,

!

20
i

21 !

. C:) 22
!

23

! C:)
24

| 25

- _ . - - - . .- - .. _
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] I JUDGE COLE: I think you testified to that

2 sir, you went through that list and you indicated --

3p THE WITNESS: We indicated in a number of
b

4 months there was an increase, yes.

5 JUDGE COLE: That in each month there was

6 an increase in the flow but there was some difference

7 in the use pattern and there seems to be a -- well,

8 let me have you look at it, sir. I don't want to testify

9 either.

10 THE WITNESS: Associated with that of course,

11 is when you assume the 78. -- the 75% capacity factor

12 versus an 87-1/2% capacity factor, you can get that

13 reduction by a number of mechanisms as you now, partial
~

14 outages, I mean partial restrictions on load production

15 or total outages that have significant impact differences

16 on those assumptions also.

17 JUDGE COLE: Well, on second thought I don't

18 think I have to ask you that question because I think

19 I can look at the charts and draw my own conclusions.

20 JUDGE COLE: You mentioned sir that some

21 waste water is actually being delivered to the plant

22 for construction purposes.

23 THE WITNESS: Yes, sir.

24 JUDGE COLE: Have you been using the wastewater,

25 treatment plant, the water reclamation plant out at

O

.
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/'% 1 Palo Verde?V
2 THE WITNESS: -Yes, sir. In a shakedown

'

3 period, the plant is operating and the water is being_s() 4 put in the pond. That's at this time.

5 JUDGE COLE: bhat sort of flow rates are

6 involved?

7 THE WITNESS: Oh , I think we're talking

8 2 million gallons a day. They are low flow rates at

9 this time and Mr. Van Brunt and those people can tell
10 you exactly, but they are relatively small flow rates.

11 JUDGE COLE: You're not the one I would

12 talk to about the water reclamation plant and any details
13 of that? Is that correcc, sir?

('O_/ I4 THE WITNESS: I've seen it twice. That's

15 the extent of my expertise on it.

16 JUDGE COLE: Well, you're one up on me,

17 sir. Okay, thank you.

18 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Mr. Gehr, I've got a couple

19 of plumbing questions, what's tied into what. Will

20 you have a witness tomorrcw who can address that because
.

21 I know Mr. Hulse is on a tight schedule.

12 MR. GEHR: Not tomorrow but Friday.

23 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Friday.

24() MR. GEHR: Mr. Bingham did have to leave

25 and he will be back on Friday and he can take you through

O
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() the plant.I

2 JUDGE CALLIHAN: I'll defer.

3c~ JUDGE LAZO: Do any of the parties have
b 4 any follow on questions regarding the board's questions?

5 MS. BERNABEI: I have one, Mr. Chairman.

6 RECROSS-EXAMINATION

7 BY MS. BERNABEI:
,

8 Q The figures shown on the chart, Applicant's

9 Exhibit A, those have to do with operation of the plant

to at 87.5 capacity, is that right?

II A Right, the yellow line or the top line of

12 it is an 87.5% capacity factor which I explained this
i 13 morning was arrived at operating at 11 months at 95% i

( 14 capacity and a factor of one month down for refueling.
15 Q Now the plant would operate or the plants i

16 would operate at greatest capacity during the summer
17 months, isn't that correct?

,

18 A That is right. The graph shows it is in

19 the January, November through February time that the
20 needs (ph) are down.

Il Q And they could operate at 100% capacity
22 during some of the summer months, could they not?
23 A The probability of three new units operating

'( ) 24 is extremely low, that's why we used 95 and thought
25 that was a very conservative figure. It's not a physical

,

f

|

, ,. _ _
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() impossibility, but it's an almost improbability.
2

Q So what you're showing here is in terms
3

/T of the summer months, it is operating at the highest'

\/ 4
capacity this plant would ever operate, is that correct?

5
A We're saying in those years it's reasonable

6
to assume that 95% is the absolute maximum amount that

7
could be expected out there during the summer months.

8
Q And the figures on the capacity of the plant

9
are the -- that's operating during differant months

10
vary according to the month, is that what you're saying?

11
A We are saying that the top line on requirements

12
is that 95% capacity factor for 11 months out of the

13
year.

G
(_/ I4

C That's not the question I asked. I'm asking

15
if the capacity factor varies according to months.

16
In otherwords, in that graph, is it incorporated that

17
the plant will operate at a higher capacity level in

18
the summer months?

19
A I'm saying that 95% is in my opinion an

20
extremely optimistic outlook for new units to operate

*

21
|and you know, in subsequent years in the 90's, yes,

| 22
I have sincere hope to see those plants operating at

23
100% capacity factor in the summer months.

('T 24.

%/ Q Does that graph show the same capacity factor
25

for every month of the year?

/~T|

l \_)

|

.
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1 A It shows 95% capacity factor for 11 monthsbp
2 and then refueling.

3 Q Isn't it true that the average monthly capacity

V 4 is the same for every month of the year? It's just

5 averaged on an annual basis, isn't it? According to

6 that graph?

7 A No, ma'am. My understanding of that graph

8 represents the fact that there's a unit and the units

9 are down for fuel re-loading in winter months.

10 Q Maybe I'm not making myself understood.

II The capacity according to those months does not vary

12 on a monthly basis does it, according to that graph?

13 A For other than the months -- if there are

O '4 three u its, there's three monthe in which there's one

15 unit down. The other two units are running a 95% capacity

16 factor. The other 9 months of the year it's assumed

17 that all units are running at 95% capacity.

18 Q That is an average figure that's applied

19 evenly over all the months shown on that graph, is that

20 right?

21 A That is not an average figure. I just explained

22 it. Three months, you've got a different capacity factor

23 which we're down for refueling. The rest of the months,

24 the factor is 95% capacity factor on a monthly capacity

25 factor.
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1

I Q Which months are down according to that
(])

2 graph, can you tell from that graph?

3 A I would assume that in November, from that
f-
\_/ 4 graph it's November of '85, you're probably looking

5 at refueling again in probably February. You don't

6 see a refueling on unit 3 because it wasn't within the

7 scope of that graph.

8 Q Thank you.

9 JUDGE LAZO: Mr. Hulse, do you have anything

10 more that you would like to add before you leave?

II THE WITNESS: Amen. And stay out of my

12 way as'I run for the airport.

13 JUDGE LAZO: Mr. Gehr.
O() 14 MR. GEHR: I recognize that he's in a hurry,

15 but may I confer with the witness just before we release

16 him?

17 JUDGE LAZO: Surely.

18 MR, GEHR: I may need to as him another
.

19 question.

20 (Pause)

21 MR. GEHR: In our concentrat' ion on effluent
22 availability and the other matters that Mr. Hulse has

23 testified to, we overlooked the fact that in his affidavit

(]) in paragraph three there is a statement as to the scheduled24

25 commercial operattion date of the various Palo Verde
.

n--
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v+ 1 units and since the document.has been introduced as-

V
2 his testimony, I would like to ask Mr. Hulse if he has

3 any changes that he would like to make in that paragraph
() 4 as of this time?

5 MS. BERNABEI: I object to the question.

6 I don't see how it is relevant to the issues before
7 this board.

8 JUDGE LAZO: I'm sorry, you're going to

9 have to --

10 MS. BERNABEI: I object on the grounds of

11 relevance. I don't see why that's relevant to the questions

12 before this Board.

13 JUDGE LAZO: Well, the testimony has been

() 14 introduced into evidence and if there are corrections
15 needed I think we should show that corrections have
16 been made.

17 REDIRECT EXAMINATION

18 BY MR. GEHR:

19 Q Mr. Hulse, directing your attention to paragraph
20 3 of your affidavit and let me read it to you so you
21 don't have to find it, Palo Verde Nuclear' Generating

,

22 Station Unit 1 is scheduled for commercial operation
23 in May, 1983. PVNGS Unit 2 is scheduled for commercial
24 operation in May, 1984 and PVNGS Unit 3 is scheduled

25 for commercial operation in May, 1986. Was that the

()
> ,

,

!

|
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t schedule that was in effect at the time you executed
Il

2 this affidavit?'

3 A Yes, it was,

r~
(_)j 4 Q Has there been any change in that schedule

5 to your knowledge?

6 A Well, we have announced and I think Mr.

7 Bischoff has notified all parties of a statement made

8 by our chief executive officer at the annual meeting

9 which is to the effect that we have reason to believe

10 there will be some slippage in the schedule for unit

y; 1 primarily and that is being reviewed at this time.

12 However, we do not anticipate the slippage to be great

13 and we so anticipate that Unit 1 will be commercial

(]) 14 sometime in 1983. What effect that has on Unit 2, if

15 any, we'll have to see as we get done with our review.

16 MR. GEHR: I have no further questions.

17 JUDGE LAZO: Very well, you may be excused.

18 Thank you.
'

19 (Whereupon, the witness was excused.)

20 (Pause)

21 MR. GEHR: May I be excused for just a minute, please?

22 JUDGE LAZO: Yes, sir.

23 (Pause)

24 JUDGE LAZO: Well, let's just take a moment

O
25 and talk about the agenda for the morning. What witnesses

A
V

|
!

|
|
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Ig will you have tomorrow, Mr. Gehr?

O
2 MR. GEHR: I shall have Mr. Richard Juetten,

3 that's J-u-e-t-t-e-n of the Salt River Project and Mr.

4 Robert Steytler, of the City of Phoenix. I'm hoping

5 that we can get these witnesses on and off in the morning

6 but hopes have not been realized. In any case, I have

7 Mr. Steiner coming in at 1 o' clock, no, 2 o' clock, I !

8 beg your pardon. 2 o' clock and I think I'm going to

9 ask the Board's permission --

10 JUDGE LAZO: Could you spell Mr. Steiner's

II name, please?

12 MR. GEHR: Yes, it's Wesley, W-e-s-1-e-y

13 E. Steiner, S-t-e-i-n-e-r.

14 JUDGE LAZO: Oh, Mr. Steiner. I thought

15 you said Steiker.

16 MR. GEHR: Mr. Steiner, the Director of

17 of the Department of Water Resources is going to --
18 seems is going to have to give his testimony, if at

19 all, at about 2 o' clock tomorrow afternoon and I may

20 have to ask the Board to permit me to interrupt cross-

II examination in order to get that testimony in. I

22 JUDGE LAZO: Well, I guess I haven't been

23 following you closely.

24 You're going to start out with Mr. Richard

25 Juetten.

O
i

|
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2' I MR. GEHR: Juetten.(O 2 JUDGE LAZO: Juetten. '

3 MR. GEHR: And, Robert Steytler. His name
<G
Li 4 is spelled somewhat differently.

5 JUDGE LAZO: Please spell it.

6 MR. GEHR: Just a second. It's on one of

7 my exhibits, by the way.

8 It's S-t-e-y-t-i-e-r. And he is the Assistant

9 Director of the Water and Sewers Department for the

10 City of Phoenix.

11 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Is Mr. Steiner also of

12 the city of Phoenix?

13 MR. GEHR: No, he's with the Arizona Department

14 of Water Resources.

15 MS. BERNABEI: Mr. Chairman, could we have

16 some indication of what these witnesses will testify

17 to? They have not submitted affidavits and I would

18 like some understanding of what they will testify to.

19 MR. GEHR: Yes. Mr. Steytler, I think we've

20 already indicated is going to confirm -- we had him

21
'

on call in case we needed to confirm some'of the figures
22 which have been supplied by the City of Phoenix. No

23 opinion, expert testimony except to the extent that

24 they relate to projections that the City of Phoenix

25 may have made in the past.

v
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1( Mr. Steiner -- Mr. Juetten is a long term

2' employee ~of the Salt River Project who has-been responsible
I

f -~.s for their resources and the operation of their resources
|'V '

4 so he's going to be'able to explain because of his knowledge
5 of the resource arca of the entire valley what the resources

6 are for the City of Phoenir. in the terms of water resources,

7 additir tround water sources, what the arrangements )
8 are on -se city gatewater credits that have been mentioned,

9 other contracts between the city and the Salt River

10 Project. These -- you will'also deal with the proposals

11 that Salt River suggested or has prepared -- they did

12 suggest, tb increase the resources that they -- in the
13 current short term period, things.that could be done

14 right now.

15 Mr. Steiner, on the other hand, is going

16 to deal with the CAP allocations of water to non-Indian
17 uses and.since CAP comes into being in 1985 or '86 and
18 subsequent years, we look at his testimony as being
19 - applicable to the water resources available to the cities

20 that are signatory to our effluent contract. And to

21 the extent that these water resources are there, they
22 are relevant to the risks under Section 21.
23 ///.

O 2* "' '

~

15 //7 "n

O
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22-1 1 JUDGE LAZO: Are there any other matters which

O 2 we may reeeoneb17 eetend to this evening before we ed30 urn 2

3 MS. BERNABEI: If Counsel for Applicants would

I 4 provide me with any documents that he's going to be using

5 with Mr. Juetten, since he's unfamiliar with me, I would

6 appreciate it. In other words, the contracts for the

7 City of Phoenix. These are witnesses that have not filed

8 affidavits in this case and at tnis point, I'm not sure

9 of the substance of their testimony in detail.

10 JUDGE LAZO: That's a reasonable request.

11 MR. GEHR: It certainly is. If I had them,

12 I'd provide them. I'm going to meet with Mr. Juetten.

Q 13 He's supposed to be at my office.at 6:00 o' clock tonight.

14 He's probably waiting for me. I do not plan to introduce

15 contracts. I'll introduce an expert who can tell youwhat

16 the contracts provide and how they are being implemented

17 and have been implemented over many years. Actually,

18 introduction of the contracts themselves, I don't think it's

19 necessary and I don't intend to offer them.

20 There may be a map of the Salt River Project,

21 which will be comparable to that map that's on one of the

22 easels. I think that's going to be just about it.

23 MR. DEWEY: The Staff would like to request

.24 that all parties who do have additional exhibits to introduce |
b3

'

25 throughout the remainder of the hearing, furnish them to
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22-2 1 the other parties as soon as possible. This would also

(~
(_)\ 2 ap1ly to the Intervenor, and I understand you're going to

3 have a witness.

() 4 MS. BERNABEI: That's correct. Sure.

5 MR. GEHR: We will do the best we can to comply

6 with it. I do know I have some more exhibits to put in.

7 There is one by Mr. Steytler, which is the document known

8 as the Final Environmental Impact Statement, Water Alloca-

9 tions and Water Service Contracting, Central Arizona Project,

10 filed March 19, 1982. I have copies of those back in the

11 offices. We have now -- we will give -- we have a copy

12 to give to each Counsel.

({) 13 MS. BERNABEI: I understand there's also some

14 statement by Mr. Steytler, sort of a comprehensive statement
i

15 about the Central Arizona Project, that is available. That

16 might be useful.

17 MR. GEHR: I'm sorry. I don't hdve anything

18 else. His testimony is going to be oral.

19 MS. BERNABEI: No. I understand that. I

20 believe there's some statement he's made recently or some

21 comprehensive description of the Central Arizona Project.

22 MR. GEHR: That could be. I'm not aware of it.{)
,

13 He's a very busy person and very much -- has been very much
4

24 involved in the CAP and the waters problems of Arizona for

25 many years. So he's a recognized expert.

. _ __ -_
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22-3 1 JUDGE LAZO: Please make an effort to exchange

() 2 proposed exhibits. I think there was a little general

3 mutual abuse here today on the part of some of you with

.( ) 4 documents that were being handed out for the very first

5 time. It would be nice to avoid that sort of thing where
,

6 ever possible.

7 MR. GEHR: I will have a number on Friday when

8 Mr. Bingham is available. He's going to be bringing a

9 number of one-page graphs and documents. They are under

10 preparation though. I cannot distribute them now. If
,

11 they're available tomorrow, I will get them out.

12 JUDGE LAZO: Please try. Yes. Well, then, I

13 we'll adjourn -- or recess until 9:30 tomorrow morning.() ,

14 (Whereupon, the hearing was recessed at 6:13 p.m. ,

f

15 to reconvene at 9:30, Thursday, April 29, 1982, in the same
|

16 place.)
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